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and

IN THE MATTER OF an
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Be Gas Inc.
1111 West Georgia Street

Vancouver, British Columbia
Canada V6E 4M4

Tel (604) 443-6607
Fax (604) 443-6789

David M. Masuhara
Vice President
Legal and Regulatory Affairs

VIA COURIER

(n
BCGas

June 7 i 1993

British Columbia utilities Commission
6th Floor - 900 Howe street
Vancouver i British Columbia
V6Z 2N3

Attention: R.J. Pellatt
Commission Secretary

Dear sirs:

Re: Be Gas Inc. Rate Design Phase B Application
Volume 3 - written Evidence

Pursuant to BCUC Order No. G-38-93, BC Gas files written
Evidence for witnesses in the above proceeding.

One copy of the above materials will be provided to
registered intervenors and interested parties.

Yours truly,

David M. Masuhara

cc: Registered Intervenors
Interested Parties

bcuc13.93
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Mr. R. B. Walace
Bul Housser & Tupr
Barrs & Solicitor
300 Royal Centr
P.O. Box 11130
1055 West Gergia Strt
Vancouver, B.C.
V6E 3R3

De Mr. Wal:

Re:4Paciîc Nort~m"guJ",yl.('dP~G")
¡;¡RequeSt for RecnsideratiQn~:!.,,

Commission Deision Order Nø'~~-91

Furer to your Apri 10, 1991 reuest for Commission reonsderation of its Februar 27,

1991 Decision and Order No. G-23-91 We enclose Commission Order No. G-42-91.

Your try,

Robert J. Pelltt

Commisson Secta

RJJIm
EncL.
cc: Mr. R.G. Dyce, Executive Vice Prsident and Genera Manager

Pacic Nonhero Gas Ltd
Registere Intervenors

PNG/CrlRecnside. Request-Wallace

BOX 250. #60.90 HOWE STREET. VANCOUVER. B.C. VGZ 2N3 CANADA. TELEPHONE: (604) 66-4700. B.C. TOLL FREE. B.C. 1-8-663-1385. FAX: (604) 660-1102
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BRITSH COLUMBIA

UTlUïlES COMMISSION

ORDER
NUMBER"......_-G_4.2-9.L

IN TI MATI OF th Utiti Common
Act, S.B.C. 1980, c. 60, as amend

an
IN TI MATI OF an Aplin by

Ocot Oi Io for Renson of
Commision Deon an Or No. 0-23-91 da Febr 27, 1991

an
IN TI MATl OF a Complat by

Oclot Oiemic In. ag Pa Norer Oas Lt
an

IN TI MATI OF a Ra Degn Appli by
Pac Na: Ga Lt

BEFRE J.D.V. Newlds,Deut OiN. MaCo an
W.M. Swan, Q.C.,
Conusioo

)
)
)
)
)
)

May 23, 1991

ORDER

WHEREAS:

A. On Apñl0, 1991, pum to Seon 114 of th Utiti Commsion Act. Oclot
Chca Inc ("Oclotj fied a reuest th th Commion review, reamside
an va its Febr 27, 1991 Deon and Or No. 0-23-91; and

B. By lett date Apri 16, 1991 the Commsion sought the submissions of all
Registe Intervenors concerng the reuest for reconsideration with such
submsion to be reived by th Cosion no la th Apñ26, 1991; an

C. Such submisions wer reved an

D. By let dated May 2, 1991, the Commission invited those intervenor to the
proeeg to review th submisions and provide the Commission with any

rense by May 10, 1991; an

E. Suc lCnse were reve an

F. The Commission has consdere th Oclot Application for Reconsideraon, has
rensidere its Desion and Orr, has consdere the evidence adduce at the
public heags togeuier with oth inormation foning the bass of the ongial
deision, and has issued a Deion, wiui Reans, concurnt wiui and attched as
Appdi A to t1s Orde.

.../2
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BRITISH COLUMBIA

UTUTIES COMMISSION

I Oi\CE.l
¡-::.MùER.........§.::.1.f.~ i"----

NOW TIREFORE the Coision or as follows:

1. Pargrph 5 of Commision Or No. 0-2391 is re an replace
with th followig:

Lae industral cutoer se rate sha deli on a one ti ba by
apprxitely SO.03 pe gigae for Eur Pup & Pap Co., an by
apxiately $0.03 pe giga for Al Smelte an Oica Lt

2. In al other respects the Desion and Order No 0-23-91 of the
Commision is coed

~.
DATED at the city of Vancouver, in the Pr of Bôòsh Columbia th~y of
May, 1991.

/1
Attachment

BClJlot Recidon

J . .N w
Deputy Oi an
Oi of th Divion
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APPENDIX A
Page i of 5

REASONS FOR DECISION

INTRODUCTION

On Apri 10, 1991 Ocelot Chemicals Inc. ("Oclotlt) fied a reuest that the Commission

review, rensider and var its Februar 27, 1991 Desion and Orde No. G-23-91 in the

matter of a Complaint by Ocelot Chemicals Inc. agaist Pacic Nortern Gas Ltd and in

the matter of a Rate Design Application by Pacic Nortern Gas Ltd ("PNGIt). By lettr

dated Apnl16, 1991 the Commission sought the submissions of al Registere Intervenor

concerning the reuest for reonsideration. Submissions were reeived from PNG and

Eurocan Pulp and Paper Co. Inc. (ttEurocanlt). By lettr dated May 2, 1991, the
Commission invite the registere intervenors to review the submissions made and advise

the Commission of any concerns by May 10, 1991. A response was received from
Ocelot

SUBMISSION BY OCELOT

In applyig for a reconsideration of the Ocelot Complat and PNG Rate Design Decsion,

Ocelot dicte the Commission's attntion to two parcular matters. These were: (1) the

proper tratment of the cost of gas when calculating revenue to cost ratios and (2) the

tig of the implementation of value of sece rates for indu intetible customer.

1. Cost of Gas and the Calculation of Revenue to Cost Ranos

With respect to the first issue, Ocelot noted that the revenue to cost ratio for Skeena

Cellulose Lt (ltSkeenalt), a company which taes only trtion servce frm PNG
and purchass its gas ditly from the producer, was comput excludig the cost of gas
while the cost of gas was included for all other classes of customers. Ths results in

revenue to cost ranos amongst customer classes which ar not ditly comparble. Ocelot

submits that the inclusion of the cost of gas in the revenue to cost ratios is inappropnate and

results in ratios for industral customers which ar arcialy low. Ocelot asks that the

Commission realculate the revenue to cost ratios for indusuial customers excludig the

BOX 250. #600. 90 HOWE STREET. VANCOUVER. B.C. V6Z 2N3 CANADA. TELEPHONE: (604) &5-4700. B.C. 7au FREE_ B.C. '-800-663-1355. FAX: (604) 660-1102
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cost of gas, and reflect the revised revenue to cost ratios in any rate reuctions applied to

industnal customers.

Because the revenue to cost ratios calculate for fi service include the cost of gas,

Ocelot appear to imply that the rates for fi service to Ocelot, allowed by the

Commission ar not properly cost-bas

2 . Value of Serce

Oclot ared in favour of value of servce bas interrptible rates durg the hearg and
the Commission adopte th approh in its Deon. However, Ocelot argues tht it was

implicit in its submission mad durg the public heag that the Commission should not

impose value of sece bas interrptible ra unti such tie as the revenue to cost ratios
for fi servce rates approach the mid-point of the Commission's zone of reasonableness.

Because the revenue to cost ratios found by the Commission were not properly calculate

in Ocelot's view, as indicated in Point 1 abve, Oclot submits that the revenue to cost

ratios for industnal fi servce rates fal outside th zone and tht the Commission should
not have set industna1 inteptible rates on a value of servce basis.

In parcular, Ocelot argus that if fi sece ra do not result in revenue to cost ratios

approachig the mid-point of the zone, industnal interrptible rates should not be set such

that revenues frm industnal interrptible saes ar maxize, i.e. should not be set on a
value of servce bass.

COMMISSION DECISION

1. Cost of Gas and the Calculation of Revenue to Cost Ratios

Based on the submissions made to it and the evidence aduced though the public hearg

process, the Commission accepts the position put forth by Ocelot, with which PNG
concured, that the revenue to cost ratio set out for Skeena Cellulose Ltd. in Table 2 at

page 38 of the Deision was calculated in a maner that is inconsistent with the revenue to

cost ratios calculate for customers who tae sales gas. Specifcally, the ratio for Skeena,
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which taes only transportation service from PNG, does not include an imputed
commodty cost of gas or the associated tolls on the Westcoat Energy Inc. CWestcoastU)

system. Simarly, the ratio shown for Ocelot, which is a rao based on the revenues and

costs associate with both sales and trsportation servce, is inconsistent because an

impute cost of gas and Westcoast tolls were not included in the cost of trsporttion

servce Oclot reeives from PNG.

t\

In order to achieve consistency, the Commission fids that the revenue to cost ratios

caculate for customers who tae trsprttion servce, speifcaly Skeena and Ocelot,

should include an imputed cost of gas and Westcoast tolls. In makg this determination

the Commission has considere that PNG's Application was bas prany on revenue to

cost ratios which include the cost of gas and that the zone of reasnableness surundig

these ratios was established includig the cost of gas. Accngly, the revenue to cost
ratios for Skeena and Ocelot ar reculate using an impute cost of gas and Westcoast

tolls and ar shown in Table 1, atthed to these Reans.

As a result of the revised calculation, the revenue to cost ratio for fi trsporttion

service to Skeena beomes 1.04 and for firm sales and trsporttion servce to Ocelot

beomes 1.08. Therefore, the Commission rescinds pargrph 5 of Commission Order
No. G-23-91 and replaces it as follows:

Lage industral customer servce rates shal delie on a one tie basis by

approxiately $.03 per gigajoule for Eurocan Pup and Paper Co., and by

approxiately $.03 per gigajoule for Alcan Smelters and Chemicals Ltd

2. Value of Servce

In respect of Ocelot's second submission, as can be sen frm the conclusion in Point 1

above, the Commission reaffins its deision that revenue to cost ratios should include the

cost of gas. The evidence before the Commission is that the 90% - 110% zone of

reasnableness, trtionaly employed in analyzig whether or not a parcular customer or

a parcular class of customer is paying rates that ar cost bas includes the cost of gas.

As the revenue to cost ratio for Ocelot's firm rates, including an imputed cost of gas

adjustment for transporttion servce as descnbe in Point 1 above, is withn the zone of

~

l
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renableness, the Commission fids that Oclot's finn service rates ar cost based and
fai, just and renable. Therefore no adjustment should be made to the original Desion

with resp to th Oclot fi ras other than that resultig frm the varce decrbe in
Point 1 above.

Becuse the Cossion has set fi rates for Oclot which reult in a revenue to cost rao

which lies with th zone of reonableness and interrptible rates have ben properly set

on a value of servce basis, the Commission has implemented rates for both fi and

interrtible servce in th maner Oclot reueste

The Commission has considere the reuest for an ora heag. However, since the basc

issue rase by Oclot in this reonsideraton application was canvassed though the

evidence presente durg the heag, in arguent at the hearg, and in thorough wrttn

submissions reived as a result of the reuest for reonsideration, the Commission doe
not believe an ora arguent would be of assistace.

DATED at the City of Vancouver, in the Prvice of Britih Columbia, th

of May, 1991.

N. Mar, Commissioner

i
W/1/(

W.M. Swanson, Commissioner

BCUC/OdeNG-Olot Recn.Reans
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TABLE 1

COMMSSION COST OF SERVICE ESTITE

Gross Aloc Net Revenue Revenue
Revenue .Q Prmium Qi Net Costs Qi

Resideti 6,086 10,386 (667) 9,719 (3,633) 0.63
Commer 6,102 7,930 (678) 7,252 (1,150) 0.84
Smal Industr 4,327 4,208 (387) 3,821 506 1.13
NGV 186 140 0 140 46 1.33
Oclot - Fir 41,988 38,805 (34) 38,771 3,217 1.08
Skeena .. Fin 7,371 7,132 (66) 7,066 305 1.04
Eur - Fmn 6,221 5,664 (81) 5,583 638-- 1.11
Alea - Fir 677 611 (5) 60 71 1.12
Lage Comm - Intetible 330 226 104 330 0 1.00
Lage Inust. - Interrptible 10.416 8.602 1.814 10.416 0 1. ()

Tota 83,704 83,704 ° 83,704 0 1. ()

NOTES:

1. The above Table is the same as Table 2 (page 38) of the BCUC Desion with the

exception that the Revenue, Gross and Net Costs shown for Oclot and Skeena
have ben adjusted to include the imputed purchase cost of gas for the fi

trsption servce volumes for eah company.

2. The purhas cost of gas impute for Oclot's 140 103m3 of fi trrttion
servce was calculated as follows:

140 103m3 x $43.71/l03m3/month (i) x 12 months
1,90,00 GJ x $0.561/103m3(ü) /38.5 GJ/103m3

1,90,00 GJ x $1.03/GJ (il)

= $779,033
27,744

1.961.120
$2,767,897

=
=

3. The purhase cost of gas impute for Skeena's 229.5 103m3 of fmn trsprttion
servce was calculated as follows:

229.5 103m3 x $43.71/103m3/month (i) x 12 months =
3,021,00 GJ x $0.561/103m3(ü) /38.5 OJ/103m3

3,021,00 GJ x $1.03/GJ (il)
=

$1,277,057
44,020

3.11 1.630
$4,432,707

r=

(i) Westcoat Demand Toll
(ü) Westcoat Commodty Toll
(il) Gas Commodty Cost

BCUC/ONG-Olot Recn.Reans
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Mr. R.O. Dyce
Executive Vice Prident and

Oenera Maager
Pacifc Norer Oas Ltd
Suite 140
1185 West Ge Strt
Vancouver, B.C.
V6E4E6

#~
I

Dear Mr. Dyce:

Re: Pacifc Noner Oas Lt ("PNOIt)
Oclot Coplaint - Rate Dein - Commission Desion

With reference to the Januar 17, 1990 Oclot Chemica Inc. complait regardig rates
charged by PNO and subsequent evidence on rate deign fied by PNO, the Commission

has mad its detennination into the mattr. We enclose Commsion Orr No. 0-23-91
an the Commsion Deon issued concuntly with the Or.

Your try,

~.~~
j) - Robe J. Pelltt
F Cossion Seta

RJ/l
Enclosurs
a:: Oclot Chemicas Inc.

Registere Inteenors
Intereste Pares

PNG/lOot Copl. DeiJion

BOX 25. '60. ll HO STREET. VANR. B.C. V6 2M CAA. TELEPHE: (eo) li70, B.C. TO FRE. B.C. l.a138. FAX: (li) li1102
'\
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IN TI MATI OF
th Utities Commsion Act

S.B.C 1980, c. 60, as amend

an
IN TI MATT OF

a Complait by Oclot Oiemics Inc.
agast Pac NoremGas Lt

an
IN TI MATT OF

a Rate Design Applicaton
by Paic Norer Gas Ltd

i

DECISION

Febiuar 27, 1991

BEFRE:

I.D.V. Newlands, Deputy Chaian;
N. Marn, Commissioner; and

W.M. Swanson, Q.C., Commissioner
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1.0 BACKGROUND

1.1 Chronology of Application

On Januar 17, 1990, Oclot Chemicals Inc. ("Oclot") fied a complaint with the British

Columbia Utities Commission ("the Commission") puruant to Section 64 of the Utities

Commission Act ("the Act") reuestig that the Commission commence an immedate
inquir into the resonableness of the Pacic Northern Gas Ltd ("PNO") rate strctu.

Section 64 states:

"Commission may order amendment of schedules

64. (1) The commission, on its own motion, or on complait by a-
public utity or other interested person that the existig rates in effect and

collected or any rates charged or attempted to be charged for servce by a
public utility ar unjust, unrasonable, insufficient, unduly discriminatory
or in contravention of this Act, regulations or any law, may, after a heag,
determine the just, reasonable and sufficient rates to be observed and in
force, and shal, by order, fix the rates.

(2) The public utity afecte by an or under this seon shal
amend its schedules in conformity with the order and fie amended
schedules with the commission. "

Sections 65 an 66 of th Act deal with the assertons of Ocelot and the remedes avaiable.

Sections 65 and 66 state as follows:

"Discrimination in rates

65. (1) A public utity shall not make, demand or reeive an unjust,

unrnable, unduly discator or unduly prfernti rate for a servce
fushed by it in th Prvice, or a rate that otherse contrvenes ths Act,
regulations, ordrs of the commission or other law.

(2) A public utility shall not, as to rate or servce, subject any
person or locality, or a paricular description of traffic, to an undue
prejudice or disadvantage, or extend to any person a form of agrment, a
rule or a faclity or priviege, unless the agrment, rule, facilty or privilege
is regularly and uniformly extended to al persons under substatially
similar cirumstaces and conditions for servce of the same description,
and the commission may, by regulation, declar the cirumstaces and
conditions that the substatiy similar.

(3) It is a question of fact, of which the commission is the sole
judge, whether a rate is unjust or unreasonable, or whether, in any cas,
there is undue discrimination, preference, prejudice or "disadvantage in

respect of a rate or service, or whether a service is offered or furnished
under substatialy simlar cirumstaces and conditions.
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(4)- In ths seuon a rate is "unjust" or "unasnable" if the rate
is

(a) mor than a fai and renable charge for sece of
the natu and qualty fushe by the uulty,

(b) insufcient to yield a fai an reable copensation
for the servce rendere by the uulty, or a fai an

reasonable return on the appraised value of its
propert, or

(c) unjust and unnable for any oterrcn."

"Rates

66. (1) In fig a rate un ths Act or reguatons
(a) the commission shall consider al matters that it-

coide prpe and relevant afecung th ra,
(b) the commission shall have due regar among other

things, to the fixing of a rate that is not unjust or
unonable, with the meang of seuon 65, and

(c) where the public uulty furshes mor than one class
of servce, the commission shal segrgate the varous
kids of servce into disunct classes of sece; and in
fixng a rate to be charged for the parcular servce
rendered, each disunct class of service shall be
considere as a self contaed unt, and shal fix a rate
for eah unt that it considers to be just and renable
for that unt, without regard to the rates fixed for any

other unL
(2) In fiing a rate unde ths Act or reguaton, the commssion

may tae into acunt a diunct or sp ar seed by a public uulty with
a view to ensurg, so far as th commission conside it advile, that the

ra applicable in eah ar is aduate to yield a fai and renable retu
on the apprase value of the plant or system of the public uulty use or
prdently and renably acuir for th purse of fushig th servce
in that spal ara, but, where the commission taes a speial ara into

account, it shal have regar to the speial considerauons applicable to an

ar tht is sparly setted or has other disunctive chateristics.

(3) For this seuon, the commission shal exclude frm the
apprase value of the propert of the public uulity any frchise, licence,
pennit or concession obtaed or held by the utiity frm a municipal or
othr public authty beyond the money, if any, paid to the municipalty or
public authorty as consideration for that franchise, licence, pennit or
concession, together with necssar and reasonable expenses in prourg
th frhise, licence, pennit or concession."

\
'-
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A ra is defied in the "Interptation" setion of th Act as follows:

'"rate' inluds a genera, invidual or joint rate, far, toll, charge, renta or
other compensation of a public utilty, a rule, practice, measurement,
clasifcaton or contrt of a public utity or cortion relatig to a ra
an a scheule (X ta resptig a rate."

Oclot assert that PNG's rates were unjust, unonable an unuly discinato, and
in parcular that the rates resulte in a cross-subsidy of some $4 milion frm Ocelot to
other custoers, prary residenti.

After reviewing letter submissions and responses from Ocelot and PNG, and related

information, the Commission issued Order No. G-20-90, dated March 14, 1990,
requing PNG to fie a Rate Design Application by July 6, 199. It also ordre a public

hearg into the complaint to commence August 21, 199 in Prèe Rupert B.C.

Pusuant to the Orr, on July 6, 199, PNG fùed ths Rate Design Application.

The Commission hear evidence on the complaint and th Application in Prce Rupert on

August 21,22, and 23, 199 and in Kitimat on August 28, 1990. The intereste pares

requeste (and the Commission grte) a delay in the hearg of arguent to alow the

parcipants to negotiate a settement which could thn be brought forar f(X Commission

consideration. No settlement was reached and argument was heard in Terrace on

November 6, 199.

1.2 The Applicant

\\

PNG transmits and distrbutes natu gas in the west centr porton of British Columbia.

The 350 mile system begis at Summit Lae, nea Prce George, where it interconnects

with the Westeoat Energy Inc. ("Westcoast") pipelie system, and tenninates at the dep

water port of Kitiat and Prnce Rupert It is priary an industral gas trsmission
system. Curntly, residential customers comprise th to four percent of PNG's load,

while commercia, smal industr and natu gas vehicle customers comprse eight to nine

percent. The balance, approximately 88 percent, is load frm four major industral
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customers, namely Ocelot, Euran Pulp & Paper Co. (''Euran If), Skeena Cellulose Ltd

("Skeenalf), an Alcan Smelters and Chemicals Ltd ("Alcanlf). Approximately th-

quars of the lae industr loa is fi, with th balan mad up of intetible saes.

The single largest customer on the PNG system is Ocelot. Oclot comprises about
66 percent of PNG's total load, including approximately 75 percent of PNG's

interrptible volumes. PNG service to Oclot began in 1982 and cause the PNG system

to be expande The expansion of the trsmission system, which consisted of looping

and compression, was intialy expete to cost approximately $30 milon but ul~atly

cost $43 milon. Debt of approxiately $4 milon was issued in two par: $30 milon
for a term of five yea and at a coupon rate of 17.75 percnt and $ 1 0 milon unull997 at

a coupon rate of 18 percnt.

PNG holds long-term contrts with each of its major industral customers which ar not

due to begi expirg until 199.

PNG's gas reuiments ar met thugh a long-term contrct (expir: October 31, 2(02)

with CanWest Gas Supply Inc. (lfCaWestlf), the provicial aggrgator and the succssor

to the British Columbia Petrleum Corpration (lfBCPC"). Prcing provisions of the
contrct ar negotiate anuay or bi-anualy. The cmrnt pricing provisions, which run

though October 31, 1991, reuir PNG to tae all its supply frm CaWest. However,
beginnig November 1, 1991, PNG wi be permitt to buy up to 25 percnt of its core
maret reuiments fr sours othr than CaWest. Th percntage may incr over

tie.

i .3 The Complainant

Ocelot operates two petrhemical plants in Kitiat, B.C., which have the capabilty of
producing more than 500,00 tonnes of methanol and 190,00 tonnes of ammonia

annually. Gas supply to the plants consist of 44 MMcf/day of firm gas sales, 2 MMcf of

firm gas trsporttion, and interrptible gas sales which average about 15.5 MMcf/day.

\



5

The argements for sellng gas to Ocelot ar complex and can best be undrsto by
followig th flow of gas fr the wellead Prucers sell their gas to Ca West which

sells the gas to Westcoast, which in tu trnsmits the gas to the inet of PNG's
trsmission system, at which point Westcoast sells the gas to PNG. PNG then sell the

gas back to CaWest, which assigns the gas to BCPC (Ktiat) which, in tu, sells the

gas to Oclot

This argement alows BCPC (Ktîat), a subsidi of BCPC, a governent agency, to

gute mium payments to PNG equivalent to an 80 percnt minum ta ~viion
on fi saes volumes.

Ocelot's tota rir contract demand for sales gas is 44 MMcf/d of which the rirt

80 percent (35.2 MMcf/d) is sold at a rate of $2.4920. per gigajoule. PNG sells the next

12.2 percent of contrct demand (5.4 MMcf/d) at $1.9950* per gigajoule, with the
balance (3.4 MMcf/d) sold at an incentive rate of $1.2050* pe gigajoule. PNG reovers

all of Westcoasts demand charges in the rates paid for the rirt 80 percnt of contrct

demand while the incentive rate of $ 1 .2050* per gigajoule for gas taen above

92.2 percnt of contrct demand reflects the varable cost of providig ths gas, Le. the
actual gas charge of $1.03 per gigajoule, the Westct commodty chare of $0.015, and a

margi of $0.16 to PNG to cover compressor fuel, incrmenta taes, etc., 
and a smal

contrbution to fied chares (Exhbit 6, IR 31). Al interrptible gas is prce at ths rate

($1.2050* per gigajoule).

As a result of these argements, PNG's fiancial exposur in servg Oclot is lite to
fi volumes between 80 percnt and 92.2 percnt of contrt demand (5.4 MMcf/d).

.
Pre 1991 Interim Rates.
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In addtion to th-sales volumes discusse above, Oclot taes 2 MMcf/d of gas thugh a

trspon sece contrt with PNO. Oclot pays PNO $0.9510 pe gigajoule for the

firt 92.2 pent of trspotion volumes which is equal to PNO's margi on fi gas

sales between 80 pent an 92.2 percnt of fi contr deman discus above. For
gas taen in excess of 92.2 percent Oclot pays $0.16 pe gigajoue. Ths rate is equal to
PNG's margi on incentive and interrptible gas sales.
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2.0 THE APPLICATION I

i

r

2.1 PNG Proposal

PNG's Application proposes to restrctu its rates to residential and large industral

customers but leaves unchanged its rates to commercial, natur gas vehicle and smal
industr customers, as follows:

1. Residential Rates

Incr residential rates five percent per year for th yea commencig
Januar 1, 1991. Ths would result in a $0.2366 per gigajoule incras in
each of 1991, 1992 and 1993. In argument the proposal was amende to
commence Januar 1, 1992.

2. Ocelot

Eliminate the incentive rate on finn gas sales and service in excess of
92.2 percent. Ths would incrase the rate charged on saes and servce for
the last 7.8 percent of contract demand by $.7348 per gigajoule, makng it
equal to the curnt rate charged on saes and servce between 80 percent
and 92.2 percent of contract demand.

Incr the curnt interrptible rate by $0.055 pe gigajoule.

Decrse Oclot fin servce rates by $0.055 in 1991, using the revenues
generate frm the eliination of the inntive rate and from th incr in

the interrptible rate. The proposed rates ar $2.4368 per gigajoule for the

firt 80 percent of contrct demand and $1.9398 per gigajoule for sales
above 80 percent of contrt demand.

3. Skeena Cellulose. Eurocan and Alcan

Dee interrptible rates charged to the large industral customers, other
than Oclot, by 10 percent or $0.19 per gigajoule in 1991.

4. All Laree Industrials

Reduce fin service rates for all large industral customers using the
adtiona revenues generate by the incras in residential rates in 1992 an
1993.
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These proposals would increse the contrbution to PNG revenue made by residential

customer, deas the contrbution mad by Skeena, Eur, and Alcan, and shift the
contrbution mad by Oclot frm fi service to interrptible sece whie leaving the
absolute contrbution essentialy unchang~ Tota revenues collecte by PNG would
remai unhanged

2.2 Ocelot Proposal

Oclot in ui alternative maitaed that the large industr customers ar payig ~tes for
firm servce in excess of the cost of providig it and furer, that residential customers, in

parcular, and commercial customers ar payig rates that do not fuly reover the cost of

servg them. Oclot state that this results in a cross-subsidy frm the large industral

customer to reidenti and commercia customers and urges the Commission to:

"(1) Quantify the cross-subsidy from the large industrals to other
customer classes.

(2) Do al the Commission can to rebalance the rates to eliminate the
crss subsidy."

(Exhbit 10, Tab 1, Page 3)

Ocelot states tht it dos not expet the Commission to reti me prblem in its entity, in

either the short or intermedate term but, rather to make a beginig. Such a beginnng
might consist of a five percent to seven percent increase in residential, commercial and

small industral rates, the incrase revenues frm which could be use to lower industral

rates. In adtion, Ocelot propse mat industr rates be restrctu to contan a demand

charge and a commodty charge.
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3.0 GOALS OF RATE DESIGN

3. i General Discussion

Th legislave parte with rega to the fig of a ra ar set fat in th Act an have
been addsse in Section 1.1 of ths Desion. However, dependig on the perspetive

chosen, th pareters considere and weights given, diernt answers with respet to

rates wi result The th priar perstives ar those of the utity, the customer and

soety. Soety's petive can be subdvide into fu distict categores, of~n with
oppoing objectives.

From the petive of the utity, rates should ensur that revenue reuirments, inclusive
of retur, ar met; that the rate strctur is strtegicaly sound for load management,

competition and long-term plag purses; and that the negative cost impact, if any, of
new customer an in loa is miiz or eliinate frm both the customer' an
sharholders' perstive.

!

(.

From the perspective of the customer, the rates should be afordable, understandable,

equitable and provide for an apprte qualty of servce.

From the perspetive of soiety, which may difer frm that of the utity or the customer,

rates should promote alocative effciency, that is rates should encourge the appropriate l:

levels of prouction and consumption whie at the sae tie discourge the misaocation

of society's resoures. Society may also place a priority on the use of natu gas for one

form of consumption over anot and ths may be reflecte in pricig schemes.

PNG's expert witness, Dr. Robert H. Saras, testified that generay accepted objectives

of rate design inlude the following:

i) meetig the anua revenue reuiment,
ü) equity or faiess,
il) ecnomic effciency,
iv) simplicity and undstabilty of the rate for,
v) conservation of resours,
vi) stabilty,
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vü)
vi)
ix)
x)

soal goas,adstrve ea
employment, and
proon of the envinment

. (
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He also testified that since these goas may someties be in conflct, inored judgment
wi be reui to obta a satisfacor compromise among the varous goa lite above.

Four of the goas liste above reeived parcular attntion thughout this heag. They
were:

i)
ü)
il)
iv)

ecnomic effciency,
equity or faiss

grualsm, and
employment an economic development

,
!
!

i..

3.2 Economic Effciency versus Equity or Fairness

Thoughout the heag, the Commission hear evidence concerng economic effciency.

equity or faiess, possible confcts between these two goas and the degr of weightig
these goas should reive in establihing rates for servce. Dr. Sar testied that it was

his impression that th two goals of rate design considere most impot by PNG were
economic efficiency and faiess, with faiess being of slightly grater importce

(T.430). In contrst, Mr. Drn, Ocelot's expert witness, placed grater emphasis on

economic efficiency (Exhbit 10, Tab 2, Page 4).

I.

No clear defmition of either economic efficiency or faiess arse frm the hearng.

Dr. Sar testied that ecnomic efficiency,

"requirs the proper identity of cost and price so that there wil be an
effcient alocation of resoures as a result of the purhasing deisions mad
by utity customers. "

(page 6, Tab 1. Exhbit 4)

while

"In the minds of many, faiess is attined when a customer pays what a

servce costs. "
(Page 5, Tab 1. Exhibit 4)
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It is not clear fr these views, why economic efficiency and faiess shoud be sen as
competig ra th coplementa objectives.

I

Mr. Vida, Oclot's policy witness, concur with ths view when he sta as follows:

"Industr ca pay fai rates and prosper."

(page 3, Tab 1, Exhbit 10)

3.3 Gradualism

Witnesses on behaf of both PNG and Ocelot testified that rate incrases should be
intruced grualy to alow customers UIe to adjust to rate changes and so that rate
shock can be avoide (T.440, T. 525). Dr. Saras tesufed that rate shock is usualy j

derined as a rate incras in excess of 20 percnt (T. 443). Concern with the avoidace of
rate shock is the basis for PNG's reommendation that restrctug of the residential rates

tae place over th year as opposed to one year (T.440) and lies behind Ocelot's

statement th

"the rate rebalancig problems faced by Pacifc Nortern Gas canot be
solved by rate shits alone."

(Page 7, Tab 1, Exhbit 10)

In assessing the potential impact of a rate chage, the Commission must be cognt of al

factors which wil afect the price of the uulty servce. Thugh cross-examination it
became clea that the incrass in residential rates propose by PNG as a result of the

curnt rate design hearg are not the only incrases faced by residential customers.

Exhibit 24, prepar by PNG, outlines several sources of rate increases for residential

customers over the 1991 to 1993 period In addtion to proposed increass due to this

application, addtional incrases may arse from an imminent 1991 revenue reuiment
hearg, propa changes to th hadlg of defer taes, an incr in Westcoat tolls, ,
an incr in frhise fees and the impact of the seven percent Goo and Servces ta.

Whle not al of these changes lie with its jursdction the Commission believes it must

consider the combined impact of al these factors in determinig rates. If al the potential

incrases ocur as outled in Exhibit 24, residential rates would incrse 25.9 percnt

in 1991, followed by a furer 5.2 percent increase in 1992 and a furer 5.1 percent
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,,- incras in 1993. Over th th yea period th acumulate incrs ar prjecte to be

39.2 percnt exclusive of any changes which may tae plac in the cost of gas. Over the

sae th yea period it is estiate that commercial rates would rise 14 pent, smal

industral rates 14.8 percnt and NGV rates 12.2 percent (Exhbit 24).

3.4 Employment and Economic Development

The impact of rates on ecnomic development and employment was the subject of
signcant debate thghout the heg. Dr. Sar testied tht:

"Rates for industr that both attrct new business to British Columbia and
retan existing employers can be viewed as enhancing this goal (of full
employment). "

(Page 9, Tab 1, Exhbit 4)

However he suggeste that the goa of employment maximization should be purued
cautiously.

"In my opinion, employment or labour should be effective in marginal
terms. I view the purose of an economic system as the production of
goos and services, not the maximization of employment per se. The
distoron of the economic system to provide paral solutions to the problem

of income distrbution can result in less goo overa."
(Page 9, Tab 1, Exhbit 4)

Ocelot argued that rates must properly reflect the cost of serving industral customer if

negative impac on employment and regiona development ar to be avoide

"If industr is asked to contiue to subsidize other classes of customers,

exiting industres in the Pacifc Norern servce ara will suffer and it wi
be dificult, if not impossible, to attt new petrhemical operations to
Kitiat"

(Page 2, Tab 1, Exhbit 10)

The Commission was pleased to reive the views of the City of Prce Rupert and the

Distrct of Kitimat on this issue. Mayor Lester, City of Prnce Rupert, testifed that
employment considerations should not be the drvig for in determing ras.

"There shouldn't be any possibilty of the Commission thinkng that
beause an industr prvides employment or beause they can prsent more

facts, that their submission should be agr to." (T. 261)
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And in respose to a spc question frm Mr. Walace, Counsel for Ocelot, Mayor

Lester stated that he believed industral customers for natu gas should subsidize
residential custome even if it inbite economic development (1. 26412). In adtion,
Maya- Leste suggeste that PNG absorb a gas prce reuction to industral users inste of :

implementig an offsettg pri in to reidenti gas custome. ----/

"1ere dosn't sem to be any compellg reason why residential gas rates
should be incr" (1. 261)

In contrt to Mayor Letes poition, me Distrct of Kitiat state

"Appreiatig th competitive natu of petrochemicals, we ar concerned

about natu gas prices mat ar above those justified by rational cost
allocation. Such a pratice could hider furer development in Kitiat.
We do not propose subsidizing natura gas prices to industr, but we can
not suppo a system tht charges industr mor th a fai shar."

(page 3, Exhibit 32)

However, the Distrct of Kitimat did support Mayor Lester's suggestion that the
Commission investigate me possibilty of PNG absorbing any rate dereas to industral

customers hence eliatig any impat on me residenti consumer.

"Whle resptig PNG must cover its costs and be alowed a reasnable
retur, adjustments to one class should not automatically be passe to

another class."

I
i

(page 5, Exhbit 32)



14

4.0 COST OF SERVICE STUDIES

4. i General Discussion

In fig a rate under the Act th Commission sha have due regar amongst other thgs,

to fixing a rate that is not unjust and unrasonable within the meanng of Section 65.
Section 65 (4) (b) states that a rate is unjust or unasnable if it is "insufficient to yield a
fai and reasonable compensation for the service rendered by the utilty, or a fai and
reasonable retu on the apprased value of its propert 

II . Accordgly, a cost of .srvce /
,/

study is reuir to give proper consideration of ths pareter.

The steps to be taen in preparg a cost of servce stuy ar four-fold:

1. the detenation of the tota cost to be alocte;

2. the division of these costs by function (eg. purchased gas, transmission,
distrbution, and so on);

3. the classification of the functionalized costs between capacity, commodity,
customers, and so on; and

4. an allocation of these costs to the rate classes.

r.
Varous degrs of judgement ar req~ in the compilation of a cost of service study.

The two most signcant ke of judgc.fent ocur in the detennination of the ty of study
.I

to be underten (historical cost or marginal cost) and the method chosen to allocate the

capacity costs to the rate classes (eg. Average Demand, Coincident Peak Responsibilty,

Average and Excess, Modified Parial Plant and others). Depending on the methcx
selected, a rate class can be assigned a significant porton of capacity costs or no capacity

costs at al. Less judgement is reuir in the functionalzation and classifcation of costs.

In ths parcular case both PNG and Ocelot chose to present cost of servce studies base

on historical costs using a Fully Allocated Cost of Servce ("FACOS") methodology. The'

adoption of this methcx by both PNG and the Complainant appear to be precate on the

assumption that average historical costs ar unlikely to be substantially different from

incrementa costs, parcularly as they pertn to the trsmission component of the cost of .
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servce which is by far th larest cot compoent in th ca. Ths assuption should be
~viewed if any dispropoonat growt taes place on th system either though a
signcant inas in loa by an existig customer or a major new user appeg on the

system.

Using FACOS, th prss of rate detennination consists of th conceptualy distinct
steps. Thse ar:

i) eson of to cot;
il) alocaton of (i) abe to the varous custoer classes (cost aloction); and

ii) aloction of revenue reuiments with eah custoer clas to the varous
customers with dierig consumption pat (ra strct).

Step (i) was established pror to ths hearg by adoptig an 1989 test year. Step (il),
which concerns the alocation of costs between classes, is the primar focus of ths

hearg. Step (ii), which is someties referr to as intr-class allocation, was not
adsse by the Applicant si:

"T Copay belives th cot alocaton prples an genera rate design
objeves shoul be establihed prior to the detaed assessment of changes
intl varous block rates."

(I 37, Exhbit 6)

In or to alocte the cost of servce among customer classes, a th step prour ha

ben develope 11 fit step is to separte the rate bas and anua revenue reuiment
into fuctional categores; i.e. alocate costs to varous categories bas on functions such

as purhas gas cost, trsmission cost, distrbution cost, and so on.

The send step is to fuer separte each functional amount into classifcations bas on

cause or ty of ~st, e.g. demand or capacity, commodty use and customer cost. This

step reuis j1,dgement since many costs, e.g. purhase gas costs, have both a capacity

and commodty co~ponent. Although a varety of method have ben devised to help
apporton costs between capacity, commodty and customer components, some degr of

impron in the appoonment is unavoidale.



16

-
The th step is to alocate th varous futioiili7.e and classifie costs to the approprate

rate classe. Aloction of the costs can be assigne ditly when the amount of class

responsibilty is clear, as with gas commodty charges. However, this task becomes
signifcatly mor dicult where thre ar joint costs; i.e. costs incur to serve mor
th one customer or customer clas, such as capacty costs.

Ths hearg adsse four major issues with respet to cost of servce studies. These

were (i) th role of cost of servce studies, (ü) how should capacity be alocate amongst

fi custoer classes, (il) to what extent should interrptible customers be fixed costs,

and (iv) how shoul inteptible revenues fr lae industr customer be crte

4.2 Role of Cost of Service Studies

PNG testied that the purse of a fuly alocate embe cost of servce study is to
detenne "th cost of servg the dierent ra clases an th ratio of revenue provide by

each respetive class to its allocated cost" (Page 3, Tab 2, Exhibit 4.) PNG state that
in carng out its cost of service study, its choice of methodology was influence by

considerations other than cost and speifically by faiess. Ocelot's expert witness,

Mr. Drn, gave evidence that cost of servce studies should reflect cost considerations

only an that other goas of rate design, such as faiess, should be considere separtely

(T. 536).

Witnesses on behalf of PNG an Ocelot testifed that cost of service studies reui

considerable amounts of judgment In addition, there ar limitations on what cost of
servce studies can measur. For example, there was considerable evidence to show that

Ocelot recives a lower quality of interrptible service than do other interrptible
customers. However, PNG testified that ths was best captur outside of the cost of

servce study as an external adjusunent to the rates indicate by the cost of servce study

(T. 275).
Similarly, PNG testied that it was subject to substatial business risk resultig from the

composition of its load. PNG serves four large industral customers which tae
approximately 88 percnt of the company's gas sales with Oclot tang 66 percnt The

. company testied that thre is signcant businss risk assoate with the loss of even one

..
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of these major customers (T.257). Ths risk has ben reognize prviously by th
Commssion in th alwed rate of retu on equity. However, in distrbutig the retu OI

equity amg custoer cla for cot of sece pmse, th copay di not attmpt to
reflect ths dierence in risk, although th company believed that residenti customer
impose les risk on th systm (T. 267). PNG testied tht ths impose a liitation on

the usfuss of its cot of servce study (T. 267).

As a result, bo the Applicat and th Complait suggeste that these studies ar sen
mor as a gude th a prscption in settg rates (T. 273fl74 an T. 670/671).

4.3 Capacity Alloction . Firm Customers

As indicate in Section 4.1, there ar th steps necssar to alocate the cost of servce

amongst customer clases. No pacular issues (X cocerns were ra with respt to the

fuctionaltion or classication of embe costs and Oclot accepte PNG's cost of

servce stuy results for these two ars. However, they held markedy dierent views

with respt to the apprprte aloction of capty costs to custoer clase.

4.3.1 Moded Paral Plant

The cost of seice study prsente by PNG use the Moded Paral Plant method a
varation on the Paral Plant method to alocate capacity costs amongst the diferent ra

classes, includig the inteptible class, durg the tie period they use the system. Ths

method implicitly assumes that th facilty is constrcte to meet the anual loa and eah

increment of loa over the bas load reuis th adtion of a sees of paral plants to

serve the loa As such, PNG argued it enhances faiess.

"Ony those rate classes which utize capacity in a tie period ar as to

pay for it."
(Ebit 4, Tab I, Page 13)
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-;.:" 4.3.1.1 Th Firt S~p

The method consists of th steps. The first step assigns capty cost responsibilty to

each tie peod It begis with the assumption tht system caacty can be viewed as a

series of paal plants. Eah inent of system loa cas fcr an adtiona pa plat
which exits durg the tie th loa is on the system. Once a loa appe on th system,

. it exists frm that point in tie on the loa durtion cure thugh al remaiing period
inludig the pe

Capacity respnsibilty for each paral plant is alocated on an equal basis to each tie

period in which th capacty is in use. For example, bas caty is alocte equay to
each of 365 days whie capacity respnsibilty for the pe period incrment is alocate
solely to the pe peod For each tie period, capacity responsibilty is the sum of the

porton of al paral plants use in the time period The sum of al tie period capacity

responsibilties equas pe caacty. By developing ratios of eah acumulate incrment
to the tota a weightig facto for eah period of the yea is calculat

4.3.1.2 The Second S~

The send step alocats th capacty cost responsibilty across rate classes. Time period

weights ar caculat bas on tie period capacties detein in the fit step. The
relevant weights ar then applied to class demand in each tie period Summing the
weighte clas demands acss tie period gives the tota capacty respnsibilty for eah

rate class. Determinng the percentage distrbution results in the initial cost allocation

factors.

However, at ths point a problem arses in that th sum of class capacties calculate in the

second step dos not equal peak capaity. Although the tie period weights caculate in

the firt step ar base on peak capacity, the calculate class capacity respnsibilties ar

based on demand in each period, which except for the pe period, is less than peak

demand. Thus, total peak capacity is not allocate and any percentage distrbution of
capacity cost bas on ths intial alocation will be skewed with mor capacity cost being

alocate to a 100 peent loa facto customer than that customets maxum demand.
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4.3.1.3 The Th Step

The th ste is to ta th capaity left unalocte unde ste two, and alocate it bas on

the aggrgate of excess of period use over average use. As Dr. Saras testied

(page 15, Tab 1, Volume 1), this should result in th 100 percent load factor customer
being aloc the sae caty respsibilty as he would have ben alocte unde th

coinnt pe day meth

The Commission he sever aiticism of th Moded Pa Plat method FirLOclot
argued that ths method was inappropriate in priciple since it was incort to allocate

capacity costs base on usage in al tie period instead of solely at peak. Ocelot

maitaed that gas utities design their system to meet the maxum expete fi loa
(page 10, Tab 2, Exhbit 10) an it is on ths basis tht capity costs should be alocte
Mr. Drn, appg on behal of Oclot, state:

li I submit that ... the way you measur cost is, the way the utities design

their system, it's by how much do you have to serve at the time of the
maximum deman an how much gas is use on July 3rd or August 12th
rey dosn't have much impact, if any impact, on the cost of the system.

So if you're tring to measure cost the way you do it here ... is by the
contrbution to pe" (T.521)

Second, Ocelot assert that the method had operational dificulties due to its complexity

and was therefor raly use (T. 130/131).

Finaly, Oclot argued that the method gave results which were inconsistent with the

evidence given by PNG (T.837), in that high load factor customers were alocate

capacity cost respnsibilty in excess of that which they would have ben alocate under

the coincident pe day method Ths resulte in faulty price signals being given to high

load factor customers. Speificaly, Oclot demonstrte that high load factor customers

could reuce their tota cost responsibilty under this method (and presumably rates) by

increasing gas usage to 100 percent load factor levels even- if this resulted in an
uneconomic and wasteful use of gas (T. 3401355)
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4.3.2 Coinident Peak Method

Ocelot presente its own cost of servce study using th coincident pe day method to
alocte capacity cost responsibilty and restrcting capacity cost responsibilty to fi

servce custoer ony. Ths method calculats capacty cost respnsibilty by meaurg
the load of eah customer clas relative to th tota system loa on the peak day. If a

customer class accounts for 40 percent of the load on the pe day, the class wil be

alocate 40 pent of capty costs.

Ocelot argued that the coincident peak day method is a stada methodlogy (page 9,

Tab 2, Exhibit 10) and that other reguatory commissions have found it to be a more
appropriate method of determing cost causation than the Moded Paral Plant method

(page 9, Tab 2, Exhibit 10). In parcular, Oclot argued that since gas utilities design
their system to meet the maximum expeted fi loa (page 10, Tab 2, Exhbit 10) it is
on ths basis that capacty costs should be alocate No dit assignent of fied costs

should be mad to oter th thse customer who use the system on the coincident peak

However, over the cour of the hearg, evidence was adduce to show that any method

which dos not consider mileage would be inappropriate for alocatig capacity relate

costs on PNG's trsmission system since customer classes ar not evenly spread
thughout PNG's distrbution ar In parcular, smal industral customers ar locat

closer to th begig of PNG's trsmission system whie large industral customers ar

locate towar the terminus of th system. Ths implies that if mileage is not considere

costs wi be over-alocate to custoers ne th commencement of the system and under-

alocat to customers locat at the termus of th system.

As a result, evidence was presente by both PNG and Ocelot with respet to the distace-

weighte codent pe day methodlogy.
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4.3.3 Ditace-Weiehte Cocident Pe

Th Dist-Weighte Cont Pea Day met aloc caty reibilty ba

on usage at peak weighte by the distace gas is trspo Both Oclot and PNG
testied th th Ditace-Weighte Coindent Pe Day Meth was a renable meth
of capcity cot respsibilty alocaton. Oclot testied that it was a refiement to th
Coincident Pe Day method whie PNG testied that it ha ben their send choice for

the cost of sece study.

--
Bot PNG an Oclot prnte prli evidence incatig the impat which a chage
to the distace-weighte coincident peak-dy method would have on their respetive cost

studies. Exhibit 20 presented by PNG, shows the results of a distace-weighte
coincident peak day methodology assuming that interrptible customers ar allocted

capacity. Th study indicat that a movement to this method frm the Moded Paral
Plant meth would de PNG's estiate of Ocelot's capacity cost responsibilty by
approximately $975,00 resultig in an estimate over-contrbution of approximately

$3.6 milion. Exhibit 33 shows the results of Ocelot's cost of servce study using this
method and assuming that no capacty cost alloction is mad to interrptible customers,

and indicates that Oclot's capaity cost responsibilty would incr by approxiately

$60,00 resultig in an estiate over-cntrbution of approxiatly $3.7 milon.

4.4 Capacity Alloction . Interruptible Customers

4.4.1 PNG "Avoided Cost" A¡wroach

The cost of service studies presente by PNG and Oclot differe in their tratment of
interrptible customers. PNG's study assumed that all customers, whether fin or

interrptible, should be caacty cost responsibilty. PNG suppo this method on the

grunds that it is mor equitale.

"Mr. Rice: Q: Now, its your view that customers ought to be alocate a
porton of the tota system capacity because that customer is enjoyig the
benefits of the system to a grter or lesser degr.
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Dr. Saka: A: Yes, I generay favour someone payig for th us of a
system even though thy may not have cause an expenditu to be mad in
order to supply thm, but that thy should not enjoy th fr us of the

system that was prvide by others." (T.453)

In or to alocte capacity costs to interrptible customer, PNG employed an "avoide

cost" apprch. Ths apprch reuis that interrptible customer be trte as ü thy
reeived fi servce. Therefore, the costs of servg interrptible customer on a fi

basis must be caculate These costs include investment in plant nee to prvide se

and increse Westcoast demand charges. Second, it is assumed that these costs ar
incurr to serve al classes of customer and so ar alocat acss al customer. 

classes

based on the Modfied Paral Plant alocation factors. Thd, since these costs ar not
actualy inur but represent the savigs obtaed by servg interrptible customers as

fin, they must be subtrte frm the "beefed-up" cost of servce. Dr. Sars assumes
that the savings ar divide equaly between interrptible and fin classes of customer.
The rationale for the equal division is that equaty would be the outcme of a hyptheti

"hard bargaing" between interrptible and fin customers. Four, the 50 percnt of

savigs alocate to interrptible customers ar alocte on the basis of averge loa whie

the 50 percent alocate to fi customers ar allocte between fi classes on th basis

of "valey gas", i.e. the dierence between class pe loa and fi reuiments on any

given day, an on prviously deteined capacity respnsibilty.

Dr. Sar testied that the avoide cost approach was chosen since it provides

"an equitable way of arvig at what the savigs were fit of al, beuse

by knowing avoide cost you know what the savigs ar from inteptible

servce." (T. 368)

or put another way,

"it prvides for a crt that is equal to the tota savings derived frm the

prvision of inteptible servce."
(Exhbit 6, IR 8)

Specifically, he argued that the avoided cost method requis less judgment U1an the

approach use by Ocelot, since the actual benefits of interrptibilty are calculate.
Mr. Drn disagr with this approach, arguing that it is inpproprite to assign capacity
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respnsibilty to interrptible customers (page 14, Tab 2, Exhibit 10). Suppo for this

view was given by Mr. Dyce, who stated that PNG did not design its system to serve

interrptible custoers (T. 186).

However, a numbe of oter problems with PNG's apprch wer also identied Firt,

two ar were idetied which reui th exercse of signcat judgment. Thse ar th

estiate of th cot of makg interrptible saes fi an the alocation of the savigs frm

th prvision of interrptible rathr than fi sece between interrptible an fi servce
customers.

PNG's cost of servce study assumed that the savings ar initialy split equaly between

interrptible and fmn servce customers, arguig that ths is the result which would liely

be achieved thugh "har negotiation" (Exhibit 6, IR 16). Dr. Saras stated that the

equal alocon was entily hypthtical (T. 366).

In addition, Counsel for Ocelot argued that the distrbution of the estimated savings

amongst fmn and interrptible customers results in counter-intuitive results. In crss-

examination, Dr. Saras and Mr. Bell state that ths method resulte in an incras
capacity cost alocation to high loa facto fi industral customer and that such a result
was uily in a frly negotite contr

"Mr. Wallace: Q: But they're (industral customers) going to say, arn't
they, say to you, well, forget it. Just treat us as fmn, as you did on
page 21. Ths shar the benefits has cost us two milon dollar and it was
a nice ide, but we're out of here, arn't they? Isn't that what a reasnable
par is going to say?

Mr. Belln: A: They probably would, yes."

(T.374/375)

4.4.2 Oclot Value of Serce Apach

As indicate earlier, Ocelot's witness argued that interrptible customers impose no
capacity costs on PNG's system and therefore should not be allocated any capacity

responsibilty for interrptible servce. Mr. Drn state:



r",:'

~.,;'.

j 24
..".f
, .
.~.~~

~
..1... "Gas utities do not buid facties to serve inteptible loa As a result;

there is very little cost incured in respet of such loas. There is no
caity-relate cot; only commodty-relatecost---that is, purhas gas,
coprso ful and pipeli comodty toll. Therefor a sta method
of calculatig capacity cost is to alocte capacity costs only to the £i
custors an to exclude the inteptible loa frm tht aloctio~ "

(Exhibit 10, Tab 2, Page 12)

'.~.' ~... ~ 1

.!'

An later

"T alocaton of cots to inteptible lo should be ba ony on those
cots acnialy incur naly commodty cost but no capacty cots.

(Exhibit 10, Tab 2, Page 14)

An al

"That does not mean that the interrptible rates need to be set at the
calculate cost But the extent to which interrtible rate exc th actu

cost of sece should be regn for what it is, a prcig desion."

(Exhibit 10, Tab 2, Page 14)

To the extent that th market wi be interrptible rates in excess of varable costs, Oclot

acknowledged that a premium can be generated which may be use as a crt agaist the

fixed costs assigned to fi customers and thus reuce fmn rates. (Exhibit 10, Tab 2,
Page 14). Specaly, Oclot argued that interrptible rates should be set on a value of

servce basis. And, though PNG did not espouse this methodology, Dr. Sars gave

evidenc th

"Alocate cot of any kid ca't be applied in the fac of maret fors."
(T. 369)

thus, suggestig that value of servce considerations must be taen into accunt regardless

of th meth of capaty aloctio~

Witnesses for both PNG and Oclot testied that incrmenta or varable cots ar the floor

for interrptible rates; however, they appear to hold diferig views as to the value of the

floo. Given Oclot's prposed deman commodty rate strctu for industral customers,
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it would appe that Oclot views the floo as being $0.08. Ths numbe may be paraly
support by Commission sta Information Request 31, Exhbit 6, which shows the
makeup of th cunt $0.16 inntive and interrptible rate to Oclot to be as follows:

Fuel Cosumption
1 pent in lieu of Prpe Tax
Mi. o& an A&G Exnse

Contrbution to Fixed Cot

$0.065
$0.0121
$0.0121

$0.0693

SI6.() centsTot Cot

However, in cross-examination, Mr. Dyce testified that durg some period the varable

cost of movig gas exceeed $0.16 (T. 41/42).

Witnesses for both paries testied that for the PNG system the ceilng price for
interrptible gas is the fin servce rate. Ocelot witnesSts testied that if rates for
interrptible servce equaed the fi rate, Oclot would tae fi servce in preference to

interrptible servce.

Ocelot did not present evidence to indicate the market value of interrptible sales or the

amount of prmium tht might be generaed by interrptible saes. However, it is clear that

one factor which wi inuenc th value of interrptible gas saes to Oclot is the value of
methanol. Methanol is a prar petrhemica pruce maiy frm natu gas. The
two largest markets for methanol ar for formaldehyde which is use in the prouction of

resin for woo panel bo and building materials and for methyl tertar butyl ether

(ltMTEIt) which is use as an octae enhancer. Ths seond use for methanol is expte
to grow rapidly as MTE ha proven effective in reucing motor vehicle carn monoxide

and nitrus oxide emissions.

Ocelot testified that methanol is sold in a world market rather than in regional markets.

Traditionally, the demand for methanol has been inelastic, i.e. changes in the price of

methanol have had litte impact on the demand for it, and cyclical. Threfor when excess

world supply exists the prce wi fall signficantly an vice ver
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For me purses of me cost of servce study, Oclot assumed that inteptible customer

contrbute $2 milion above incrmenta costs, alocate as in me PNG study. The

$2 milon :rflects me apprxiate die:rnce between curnt :rvenue frm inteptible
sales and me cost of prvidig interrptible sales exclusive of any capacty allocation.

Bas on to (Oclot plus omers) interrptible sales of 780 TI, ths would give me to
an interrptible ra of $0.253 per gigajoule. The PNG~prpose ras for interrptible
customer, which include a trsption rate for interrptible sece to Oclot of $0.215

per gigajoule alo gives rise to me $2 milon cret (Exhbit 11, Response to Sta IR 5).

i
Ii.

Ocelot's witness state mat settg interrptible rates equal to fi rates at a 20 percnt

load factor would :rsult in interrptible rates ragig from $0.2659 to $0.300 pe Mcf.

Ocelot's rate would be $0.2842 per Mcf. These rates would also generae a $2 million

crt. In testiony, Oclot's witness testied mat a 200 percnt load facto rate appe
reable for interrtible servce.

4.5 Results of Cost of Service Studies

4.5.1 PNG Cost of Servce Study Results

The major conclusions of me PNG stuy ar as follows:

1. Th :rvenues :rsultig frm rates charged to :rsidential gas users appe to be less
man me alocate cost of providing such servce, by approximately $1.8 milon.

2. The revenues resultig frm rates charged to commercial gas users appear to be
mor than me alocat costs of providig such servce by apprxiately $90,00.

3. The revenues resultig from rates charged to me large industral finn gas users for

finn gas deliveries ar grter man me alocated cost of deliverng such gas. In
tota, fi saes and service revenues for large industral customers exce cost of

servce by about $3.8 mion. Oclot's porton of ths amount is estiate by PNG
at $2.6 milion.

4. The revenues resultig from rates charged to Skeena Cellulose Inc., Euran Pulp

and Paper Co. Ltd. and Alcan Smelters and Chemicals Ltd for interrptible gas
deliveries ar greater man me allocated cost of deliverig such gas by an estimate
$300,00.
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5. Th revenues resultig frm rates charged Oclot for interrptible servce ar less
than alocat costs by an estiate $3.0 mion.

4.5.2 Ocelot's Cost of Servce Study Results

The majo colusions of the Oclot cost of servce stuy ar as follws:

1. The revenues resultig frm rates charged to residenti gas users app to be less
th the alocate cot of providig such sece by approxiately $4.0 milon.

2. The revenues resultig frm rates charged to commercial gas users appear to be
less th the alocte cost of servce by approxiately $1.6 milon.

3. The revenues resultig frm rates charged to large inustral fi gas users fer fi
gas deliveries ar greater than the allocated cost of delivering such gas by

approximately $5.9 milon, of which Oclot's shar is $4.3 million.

In adtion, a comparson of the revenues reived frm large industral customer to the
costs assigned to them in the Oclot cost of servce study shows that the revenues resultig

frm rates being charged lage industr customer for inteptible gas deliver ar grter

than the alocate cost of delivery of such gas by approxiately $1.8 milon.

The followig table summarzes and compars the diferences between the revenues
collecte under curent rates and the allocate costs develope by the Applicant and

Coplat using their resptive cost of servce methodlogies.
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Comparison of Cost of Service Results
Revenue Less Allocated Revenue Requirement

(Thousands of Dollars)

ResidentiCoer
Smal In
NGV
Oclo
Skeena
Emoan
Alea
Intetible
- Lage Commer
Intetible
- Oclot
- Skeena- Eur
- Alea

lX Ocelot

$0 $0
Und Over Under Over

Cotrbution Cotrbution Cotrbution Contrbution

(1,828) (4,046)
912 (1,563)

(195) (321)
16 '-37

2,639 4,290fl 778
44 735

80 81

(19)

(2,976)
214

78
28

Sour: PNG and Oclot Cost of Servce Studies.

4.6 Commission Summary and Conclusions

4.6.1 Role of Cost of Servce Studies

A cost of sece snidy is a gude to detennin whether the revenues generte by the rates

chage to a parcular clas of custoer ar sufcient to cover th cost of servg tht clas

of customer. As such, cost of service studies should reflect costs only. Other
considetions, while impot in detennining fai, just and resonable rates, should be
inlude followig a review of the cost of sece stuy reults.

Given the above, the results of cot of servce stues shoud be sen as a tol to be use in t'

th setôg of fa, just an iele r.s. Thy ar Dot in an of thseves, fa, just ~

and renable rates.
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The Commission is al cognt of ile cosidele relice upn judge~ent involved in

the undrtg of a cost of service stuy. Alilough judgement is rCuir in lesser
amounts to determine the specific component of ile tota cost of service and

functionalzation of costs, signifcant judgement is reuir to classif costs between

capacty, comodty an customer components. Even grte judgement is reuir in

determining ile appropriate meilod to alocate these costs amongst rate classes. For

example, copress costs have ben alocate 100 percnt to caacity even thugh anua

usage contrbutes to a dease servce life. Similarly, dierent classes of customers
impo diernt levels of ri on the utity, but quatig th apropr cot ~~tial
is not attmpte in ilese stues. Fmaly, ilere ar benefits attbutable to seg cert
classes of customers but thse, to, have not ben inlude as an offset against costs with

th stuy as they ar not eaily quantied

Therefore, even as a tol foc incatig the level of costs attbutable to seg a paular

class of customer, cost of service studies must be viewed is an indicator only, of ile

sufficiency or insufficiency of rates to cover a parcular set of costs. Given the
impresion inerent in cost of servce studies in genera, and in parcular ile stues in
issue, ile Commission believes ilat as long as revenues frm a parcular class of sece

and costs alocted to ilat class of servce do not difer by mor ilan 10 percnt, thre is
no compellng evidence to determine ilat ile cost of servce results indicate rate
restrctug is reuir

4.6.2 Caacity Allocation - Fin Customers

The priar issue before ile Commission is wheiler capacity costs should be alocte

amongst customer clases solely on ile basis of usage at pe or on a basis ilat in adtion

reflects usage in al time peods. Seconda issues include ile resonableness of ile
results generate by eah study and ile ea of understadig eah method

Capaity was defmed in ths prog as ile maxum amout of sece a utity wi be

reuir to provide at anyone point in tie. Evidence was clea ilat it is on ilis basis tht
PNG's facties were designed and constrcte

I
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PNG testified that the Moded Paral Plant method is base on the assumption that
capacity responsibilty is a fuction of capacity use in al tie period an not solely th

peak-dy period In assessing this assumption, th Comission ha regar to its state

belief that cost of see studies shoul reflect cots only. If caity costs ar a fution
of capacity use in al time period, then a reuction in usage off pe shold result in a

reuction in capaity costs. PNG presented no evidence at the hearg to lead to th

. conclusion that de usge off pe would result in such a reuction.

Addtionaly, if there were some poon of costs curntly clasifed as capacty foud to

var with a change in thughput, it would be more appropriate to separte out the

commodty component durg the classifcation stage of the cost of seice study rathr
than to alocte capaity ba on commodty usge.

Cost alocation methodologies, like rates, should be easily understadable, with the
constrts of theoretical cortness, and addtional complexities should have clea an

identiable benefits. Even if off-pe usage inuence capacity costs it would be dificult

to endor the Moded Paal Plant due to its complexity.

In assessing the reasonableness of the results generate by the Modfied Paral Plant
methodlogy, th Commission was inuence by the apparnt incement to wastefuss

afford high loa facto customers. An apprpriate method of cost alocon shod no -- /"
j-provide an incentive to the unecnomic use of energy or a commitment to higher fi

nomination, which in turn could cause unnecessar capita expansions to the pipeline
system.

Therefore the Moded Paral Plant method of capacity aloction propose by PNG is

found to be deficient as it is applied to the curnt circumstaces of the PNG system.

The Coindent Pe Day method prose by Oclot alocates capacity costs ba on rate
class demand at system pe. Assuming full utiization of the system, if the demand for

servce at peak by one rate class increases then costs ar impose on the system. These

costs occur since either facilties wi need to be built to provide the incre service or
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another customets demand at system pe wil not be met. Therefor, in gene tes,

the Coincident Pe Day mcth results in a prope aloction of capacity cots between
ra clas in thse cistas.

Howevcr, cvidence aduc at the hearg did identiy a deficicncy with respt to th
alocation of costs. PNG's customer ar not distrbute cvcnly thughout thc servce
ar. Sma inustral customer ar locate near the begig of the system whic large

inustral custoers ar loc nea th tennus. Therfor, ü caacty is alocte solely

with respet to use at pe, smal industral customers wi be aloc capacty costs for
facilties which they do not use. Ths problem can be overcome by weighting the

Coincident Pea Day alocation facto by the average distace cach customer class is
located from the ongi of PNG's system. /"'

Therefor, given these parcular ciumstaces, PNG's capacity costs to fir customers

should be alocat using a Dita-Weighte Codent Pe Day methodlogy.

l
,(

4.6.3 CaacIty Alocation - Interrtible Customer

The issues to be conside ar two-fold: (i) ar interrptible customer prperly alocate
capacity costs and if so how should these costs be detennined and (ü) ü interrptible
customer ar not alocate capaty cots how should rates be set .

PNG's arguent with respt to interrptible customers follows from its endorsment of
the Modfied Paral Plant Method of cost alocation. Speifcaly, PNG argued that

interrtible custoers should be alocat capaity cots since thy us the syste an that

the amount should reflect a porton of the "avoided cost " of capacity resulting frm
interrptible rathr th fmn servce.

As state in previous setions of ths decision, cost of servce studies should reflect costs.

If interrptible customers impose capacity costs on the system, then a decline in

interrptible servce should lead to a reuction in capacity costs. There is no evidence.to

indicate that ths would occur. Therefore, interrptible customers should not be allocate

capacity supply costs.
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If interrptible customers wer to be alocate caacty costs th would sti be prblems
with th avoide cost apprach. Although this apprach purs to be equitable, the

equity is ba on the assumption that the avoide costs can be known with a renable
degr of cety. However, in actual prtice the apprh reuis signcant reliance

on judgement, no only with respet to th estiate of th cost of makg interrptible

servce fi, but also with respet to the alocation of savings frm interrptible servce

between fi and interrptible customers, and between finn service classes. Thus, the
results of ths methodlogy ar liely to owe mor to th assumptions which undelie the
study th they do to an objetive detenninaton of costs.

However, th fact that interrtible customer ar not properly alocte capacity cots dos

not mean that rates for interrptible servce should be set without regar to capacity usage

considerations. Although interrptible customers do not impose capacity costs, it is clea

that they benefit frm using the capacty instaed and paid for by fi servce customers.

To the extent that th usage is valued by interrptible customers, it is fai that interrptible

customer rates should be set so that ths value is captu Funer, in ordr to preserve the
integrty of the revenue reuiment, the positive diference between the value and cost of

interrptible servce, ("the Prmium") should be crte agaist finn servce costs so that
the rates for fir service customers may be reuced. The premium resulting from
interrptible sece shou be crte to finn se custoer in th sae manr as that
which mad the interrtible ga avaible in the fit inta, by caity instaed to meet

the nee of the coincident pe day customers. Accordgly the adjustment is mad pro- \ I
rata on th basis of one minus the loa factor for eah customer clas. \ \

The evidence led by both PNG and Ocelot suggeste that an upper limit on interrptible

rates is set by fir servce rates. Similarly, the evidence suggeste that the floor on

interrptible rates is set by the varable cost assoiate with prvidig the servce.

Given that revenues frm interrptible servce, over and above the cost of providig that

service, ar use to offset fir servce capacity costs, the rates for interrptible service

should be set so as to maxiz ths diferential. The size of this dierential will reflec th

value of the fial product using the interrptible gas and the amount of interrptible gas

which the utity can provide. The Commission reognizes that the value of interrptible



33

saes wi reflec its demand at varous pnces and the avoida of fied costs of incr

fi nominations. Whe the pnce must excee the mium varable costs of makg
interrptible gas avaiable, the optium pnce wi depend on th amount of gas avaible,
the pructon prfies of the industral custoers, the fi demand chages on the PNG

and Westcoat systems, the inerent advantages of ths fon of sece and the price of

alteative fuels. Th pnce coud exce the 100 pent fi loa factOI prce.

The Commission's fidigs with respt to inteptible rates ar set for in Section 5.3.

i

\
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s. 0 RATE PROPOSALS

s. i PNG Rate Propol

Base on th results of PNG's study, the Company ha reommended the following

changes to its rates.

"1. Efective Januar 1, 1991:

a) residential rates be incrased by 5.0 percent ($0.237 per gigajoule) to
gener adtional revenue of apprxiately $318,00 per ye

b) interptible rates to large industral fi gas users, other than Oclot, be

reuce by approxiately 10.0 percnt ($0.188 per gigajoule) resultig in a
reuction in revenue of $3 1 8,00 per yea and

c) Ocelot's rates for fin incentive gas and interrptible gas be amende to
eliminate the incentive gas rate, and that Ocelot's interrptible rate be

incrased by $0.55 per gigajoule. The adtional revenues generate by
these changes would be credte to Ocelot's fi gas rates which would

result in no change to Ocelot's overal cost of gas based on its 1989
noralze gas reuirents.

2. Effective Januar 1, 1992 and 1993

a) residential rates be incras by 5.0 percnt on Janua 1, 1992 an by a
furer 5.0 percnt on Januar 1, 1993. Eah 5.0 percent incras would
generte adtional revenue of apprxiatly $$318,00 pe yea and by the
end of 1993 woud result in the eliination of apprxiately 50 pent of
the cuint dierence between residenti ra an alocte cot; an

b) the adtional revenues collecte frm the residential setor be crte to
large industral fin gas rates with a view to makng the revenue to cost

ratios of al large industr fi gas users equal as of Dember 31, 1993."

(Eecutive Summar Pages 3/4)

The proposa leaves commercial, smal industral and natu gas vehicle rates unchanged

Also unchanged ar intra-class rate strtus for al clases of servce.
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PNG put forar ths prsal as reflectig the findigs of their cot of servce study. In
adtion, PNG argu that fmer changes ar unecssa sin Oclot's initi rates for
servce can be assumed to have ben fai and that there have ben no changes in

cirumsta si thn to rend thm unai toy.

5.2 Ocelot Rate Proposl
i
,

l
i

Base on the results of Ocelot's cost of servce study, Ocelot has recommende the

followig changes to PNG's rates.

1. Fin rates for all classes of service should move towar costs as rapidly as

possible even if ths results in concurnt increases in interrptible rates. Ocelot
argued that this would alow it to make proper operating decisions based on
whethr incrmenta purhass were advantageos.

2. Interrptible rate should reflec maret conditions.

3. There should be a five percent increse annualy for the next th year for al
classes curntly under contrbutig to the cost of service. Ths would parcularly
afec reidenti comercal an smal instral rates.

4. The incr revenues obtaed from the unr contrbutig clases should be us
to reuce large industral rates on a pro rata basis based upon their over

contrbution.

5. Rates to lage inustr custers be restrctu to reflect deman and commodty
charges instead of the curent commodty only rates which requir industral
customers to tae a cert minmum quantity. The demand charge would cover
most or al of th capacity relate costs whie the commodty charge would rever
only commodty relate costs (T. 859 - 861).

Oclot suggeste th apprpriate rates would be arund $16-$19 per Mcf of Demand whie

the commodty charge would be about $0.08 per Mcf. The $0.08 commodty charge is

propose by Ocelot on the grunds that it covers a penny and a half of Westcoast
commodty tolls, $0.03 to $0.04 of compressor gas and supply-relate overheads

(T. 675).

Ocelot suppo this strctu on the grounds that it is easier and makes it unnecssar for
industral customers to sp loa factor. Oclot fuer testied that it rece the risk to

the utity if the dean charge covere th fied cost
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-.!,'i Although PNG did not prpose the implementation of a demand commodty charge for

industr customer, the company testied that it would fmd such a rate strctu

acceptable in theo (T.271). However, PNG argued that the Commission should no

ordr such a rate change as pa of ths hearg but instead PNG and Oclot should hold

fuer diussions on th matt so tht the fu conseuences of such a chage could be

adduce (T. 820).

Severa potential conseuencs of ths rate strctu wer discusse durg th cours of

the heag. Although it woud eliin the potenti for extr profits on inntive ~ ga
sales, PNG testied that this rate strctu would reuce the overa business risk frm
servg industr customer.

"Mr. Dyce: It cey would go a long way to reucing the risk, Ü we had

100 percent of fixed costs for the industral customers in the for of a

demand charge and strcüy the varable cost as a commodty, it cery
would go a long way to reuce the risk on th PNG system." (T.269)

As a result, the company testied that it was liely that such a strctu could result in the

company being awar a lower rate of retu on equity th it would otherwse reeive.

"Mr. Dyce: I agr, Mr. Rice, when you reuce the risk by having a
deman chage that cover 100 percnt of the fied costs, it dos rece the
rik and I would expt we would end up with a reuce retu. It (T. 280)

Although PNG did not testiy as to the liely level of the demand charge and commodty

charge, evidence presente at the hearng indicated that PNG would likely se the
appropriate commodty charge as being in excess of $0.08 per Mcf and mos liely arun

16 cents per Mcf. In respnse to a staf inforation reuest, PNG testified that $0.16 is

reuir to rever the varable cost of providig industr gas plus a smal contrbution to

fixed costs (I 31, Exhibit 6) and in crss-examination, indicate that for certn sales,

$0.16 may be insufficient to cover the varable cost of servce (T. 42).

. J

i ~.
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Finaly, Oclot ased th Comission to make a "strng endment of th prple that

rates shoud be cot-base" (T. 860) in orr to send a sign to Oclot an ot potenti
investors th th Comission is concerned with economic development in th Kitiat

ar
5 . 3 Commission Summary and Conclusions

On the bais of th evidence in ths prg, and for th purses of a cost of servce

study, th Comission acpts th futionaltion an classifcation of co as prpar /0- í
and presente by PNG in their cot of servce stuy an acpte by Oclot Furer, for 1-;

the purses of a prliin cot of sece study, th Commission acpts the to grss

cost aloction presente in Exhbit 33, a cost of servce study prpar by Mr. Drn
using the Distace-Weighte Coincident Pea Day Allocation, and alocatig no capacty

costs to intetible customers.

Ths preliminar alocation of grs costs requis modcation. Grss costs for fir

servce customers shal be rece by the estiate amount of the Prmium to be obta
from interrptible customers with the Prmium distrbute on the basis of one minus th

class loa facto at system pe Where the clas loa facto at system pe is in excess of

100 percent, it shall be assumed, for these purses, that the class load factor is

100 percnt For the purses of the Commission's estiate of the results of the cost of

servce study, th prmium shal be assumed to be $1.9 milon which is the amount by

which inteptible customer revenues exce U1eir alocate costs.

Table 2 presents the Commission's estiates of th results that would be obtaed frm a

cost of servce study underten as dite by ths desion.
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Table 2

Commission Cost of Service Study Estimates

Gross Aloc Revenue- Revenue!
Revenue (1) Qi (2) Prmium Net Costs Net Cost Cost

Residential 6,086 10,386 (667) 9719 (3,633) .63
Commer 6,102 7,930 (678) 7252 (1,150) .84
Smal Ind 4,327 4,208 (387) 3821 506 1.13
NGV 186 140 0 140 46 1.33
Oclot - fi 39,220 36,037 (34) 36,003 3,217 1.09
Skeena - fi 2,938 2,699 (66) 2,633 305 1.12
Eum fi 6,221 5,664 (81) 5,583 638 -- 1.11
Alcan - fi 677 611 (5) 60 71 1.12
Lge Comm - 330 226 104 330 0 1.0
Intetible
Lge Ind 10416 8,602 1814 10,416 0 1.0
Inteptible

Tota 76,503 76,503 0 76503 0 1.0

(1) Page 1, Tab 3, Exhibit 4
(2) Exhbit 33

Bas on the above, the Commission fmds the followig:

1. . The Commission accepts that fi ras should move as rapidly as possible towar

costs, modfied by the zone of reasonableness whereby, in the absence of

compellig evidence to the contr, a revenue to cost ratio of 90 to 110 percent
shal be seen as revenue cost equalty. Accorgly, the Commission orrs that
residential rates incrse by five percnt and commercal rates by th percnt per

annum for three years commencing in accord with the implementation date
descbe in Section 6.2. The incrs wi be calculate exclusive of any changes

in the cost of gas which may arse. The increased revenues received from

residential and commercial customers wil be use to lower fin rates to those

customers whose rates ar in excess of the zone of resonableness established by

th deision.
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2. The cost of service study results indicate that curnt small industral rates fall

outside the zone of reasonableness. Therefore, the Commission dicts that rates

for service for small industral customers decline on a one time basis by
appximately $.09 per gigajoule. Such a delie wi act to brig these rates with

th reui zone.

3. The cost of servce study results indicate that Natu Gas Vehicle rates do not fall

with the requir zone. Therefore the Commission dicts that rates for service
for these customers decline on a one time basis by approximately $.52 per

gigajoule.

4. The cost of servce study results indicate that the fin service rates for Skeena,

Eurocan and Alcan fall outside the zone of reasonableness. Therefore the
Commission orders that their rates for servce fallon a one time basis by
approximately $.01 per gigajoule, $.03 per gigajoule and $.03 per gigajoule,

resptively, in order to bring their rates into line with the reuired zone.

5. Furer, the Commission dits that the balance of the incras revenues obtaned

frm the incrase in rates to residential and commercial customers ordere in (1)

above shal be restrbuted to fi servce industral and natur gas for vehicle

customers on a pro rata basis, bas on consumption volumes.

The Commission rejects the suggestion advanced by Ocelot that the increased

revenue resulting from the increase in residential and commercial rates be
distrbuted to large industral customers basd on the absolute over-contrbution of

each customer since the Commission finds that this would result in an unfair

distrbution.

6. The Commission does not object in principle to the introduction of a
demand/commodty charge for large industral customers, but agrees to PNG's

reuest to allow time for furer negotiation on the subject to tae place between

PNG and all its large industral customers pror to the implementation of such a rate

strctu.
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7. The Commission acepts PNG's prpo to eliinate the incentive rate charged to

Oclot for the last 7.8 percnt of contrt deman an ordrs that the incrsed
revenues resultig from the elimination of the incentive rate be used to reuce
Oclot's exitig fi servce rates.

8. The Commission acpts Oclot's position tht ras for lage industral interrptible

sece should be bas on value of sece. The absolute value of interrptible
rates must be a matter for negotiation between the utilty and its customers.

However, unti such tie as negotiations can tae place the Commission ~ts the

rates for interrptible servce at th existig levels.

Negotiation must be complete by July 1, 1991 and presented to the Commission

for consideration on or before ths date. To ensur equitable tratment of finn

customers, PNG wi be reui to provide evidence that it has achieved market
value pror to approval of the interrptible rate of rates. Upon approval of the

negotiate rates by the Commission, adjustments to the interrptible rates wi be

mad. In the absence of negotiate rates by July 1, 1991, the Commission wi fix

th rates followig a summar inquir or heag.

9. In settg these rates, the Commission reognis that rate design is an evolvig

pross with limits on presion. Therefor, the Commission dits PNG to fie an

update cost of servce study pnor to November 1, 1993, inclusive of proposed

rates. Among other mattrs, th stuy wi furer review the functionalzation and

classification of costs presented in this prong; the appropnateness of the

determination of the pe day includig whether or not more than a single day

should be use other costs, if any, emanatig from the use of the system; and the

impact of different levels of nsk impose upon one class of customers by another.

The stuy must al adss th apprnate intr-clas rate strctus, the impac of
rate strctus on Demand Side Management and the resons, if any, for different

rate strctus withn the lage industral clas.
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6.0 POSTPONEMENT OF IMPLEMENTATION

6.1 Issue

Th days pror to th commencement of fial arguent, PNG gave notice that it wishe
to amend its application to change the date the prsal would be effective to Januar 1,
1992 frm Janua 1, 1991. PNG argues that the tota potential rate, effective Janua 1,

1991, arsing out ofUls prposa togethr with pontial ins arsing frm an in

in PNG's revenue reuiment, reover of deferr income taes, the implementation of

th Goo and Serces ta, an incr in Westct tolls an an incr in frchi fees

would expose the residential conswner to rate shock as discusse in Section 3.3. PNG

states that shifting the Application forward one year would eliminate this potential

(T. 816).

In respnse Ocelot argues that "It would be very wrng for (the Commission) to defer
implementig a proper deision, havig hea ths ca, simply to make it eaier for PNG

to apply to you to in rates for other reasons upon which you have no evidence at ths

time." (T. 827).

6.2 Commission Summary and Conclusions

Th Commission accepts the arguent put forar by Oclot and dits PNG to fie new

rates at such tie as the Commission has issued its Deision with regar to the Revenue

Requirements heag (commencig on Marh 18, 1991) and in any event, no later than

July 1, 1991.
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DATED at the City of Vancouver, in the Prvice of British Columbia, thi

Februar, 1991.

N.~~CØ
W.M. Swanson, Commissioner
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IN 1H MATI OF th Utitis Common
Act, S.B.C. 1980, c. 60, as amended

an
IN 1H MA TI OF a Coplat by

Oclo Oimi ID. agt
Pa NMh Ga Lt

an
IN 1H MA TI OF a Ra Degn App1ion

by Pa Noner Gas Ltd

J.n.V. Newlands,

De Oi;N. Ma,
Coss an
W.M. Swaso, Q.C.,Cosion

)
)
)
)
)
)

BRITISH COLUMBI

UTUTIES COMMISSIDH

ORDÉR
Nu~.'eER.._.G.2...i....~..~

Febn 27, 1991

WHEREAS:

A. On Janua 17, 199 Oclo Oicas Inc. ("Oclot") fied a complat puruat to
Setion 64 of the Utities Cosion Act ("the Act"), allegig that the raes of
Pacific Nonhem Gas Ltd ("PNG") ar unjust, unrasonable and undulydi an

B. By Or No. G-2090. date Mah 14. 199. th ComissiOD set th matt
do fo publi heg to comnc August 21, 199 in Pr Rup B.C. and
reui PNG to fie a Ra Deign Applicaton an evidence ba on its most
rent fi incrtion by July 6, 199 an

C. On July 6. 199 PNG fied its di evinc on Ra Design and

D. Th public heg into th Oclot complant an PNG Rate Design Application

pred on August 21, 1991 in Prnce Rupert, B.C. and continued on
August 28, 1991 in Kitiat B.C., an November 6, 1991 in Terce, B.C.; and

E. The Commission has considere the Oclot complait, the PNG Ra Design
evidenc and oth inonation al as set fon in a Deion issue conc:nuy
with th Or.

NOW THREORE th Comision or as follows:

1. Th renti se ra sh in by five percnt pe anum for th yea
commeng in acor with the implementation da set out in Section 6.2 of the
Deon.

ORDER

2. Th commerc servce rate sha incras by th percnt per anum for th
ye coencig in ac with the implementation date set out in Section 6.2 of
1b Deon.

3. Th smal inusai sece ra sh deli on a on tie bais by apprxiately
$.09 pe gigajoe.

.../2
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BRITISH COWMBlA

UTiUTIES COMMISS

2 CRDE::
r~\. .~:z~ G-23-91.........................._........... .

4. Th Natu Gu Vehicle Serce ra lba deli on a one tie basii by
aply $.52 pe ppjo

S. La Inst CUcr se I' ihal delie OI a ODe time basis by
apXÏtely $.01 pe ppjou for Skena Cellulos Lt by apprxiatly
$.03 pe ppjo for Eur Pup an Pa Co., an by apxiately $.03 per
gipjo for Ak Sme an "-icJI LI

6. Th baan of th in ~venucs obla fr th in in rates to
~sidcntia1 an commerc CUtoen ord in 1 and 2 above shal be
rebute to fisc intr an Nat Ga Vehcle cuton on a prra ba ba OI copt vo

7. Th ÎDtive ra cha to Oc by PNG for di la 7.8 pet of COtn
de is elimillP Th in n:uc retig fr di eJion of di
inve i- sb be us to re Ocl ex fi se i'.

8. PNG is iniaule to enter into prce negotons with its large industral
interrtible CUStcn, such negottins to be complet on or befor July i,
1991.

9. PNG is 10 fi an up CO of sc st pr 10 NOYbe I, 1993 inlus
of pI~ i'.

æ
DATED at di city of Vanve, in th Pr of Briti Colubi th ::ce day
of Februar. 1991.

BY ORER

U/ Ci~
W.M SWIDIO, Q.c.
Owmimn an
OI be of di Divi

~Cc
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municipalities that we 1 ve proposed to negotiate with.

THE CHAIRPERSON: All right. Thank you. Those are all of

my questions, so I believe if there are no other matters

we can dismiss this panel. Thank you very much.

(WITNESSES ASIDE)

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED 12:05 P.M.)

(PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 12: 30 P.M.)

THE CHAIRPERSON: Go ahead, Mr. Johnson.

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairperson. This is Panel 4,

but before moving to Panel 4, I understand from the time T

estimates obtained by Mr. Fulton that we may finish

Panel 5, the main extension panel, early tomorrow, and

it would be my suggestion that. if we do finish that

early that we don i t move to Panel 7 until first thing

Thursday morning. There are some studies and analyses

that have been requested that I don 't believe are yet

completed.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I think that certainly seems reasonable,

so let 1 s assume that we i II go with that approach now.

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you. Panel 4, the members of which have

taken the stand, addresses the fully distributed cost

studies of BC Gas. Those are frequently referred to as
the FDC studies. The FDC studies examine the embedded

costs of the utility, and these embedded costs are the

costs upon which the reyenue requirements of BC Gas and

other utilitie$, for that matter, are normally based.

CAARS
Computer Aided Archiving & Retrieval System
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The FDC studies do not address the future costs, such as

the LRIC study did.

The documents that have been distributed with

regard to the fully distributed cost studies were

initially a binder in March which. contained major

studies, including the FDC studies.

That binder has not been marked as an exhibit

in that it was then supplemented and augmented by the

April filing, and the April filing, the fully

distributed cost study material is found in Volume 2.

Subsequently there have been some revisions

and update the Volume 2 material that has been

distributed earlier.
The panel also can address the material found

under Tab B2 of Exhibit 4. The material in Volume 2

addresses the costs and the revenue to cost ratios of

the existing customer classes at existing rates. The

material in. Exhibit 4, Tab B2, provides the costs and

revenue to cost ratios for the proposed customer classes

using the proposed rates that would arise from the rate

design changes set out in the application.

There is one other document, one other

package of documents which I have distributed. It's

entitled "BC Gas Inc. Errata" of Exhibit 2, Tab 2~ I

don't believe that has to be marked as a separate

exhibit. It is some further revisions of the FDC

CAARS
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material.
The pages have a revision date of July 12,

1993 on them. And those revisions are marked, if people

can turn to the first table. That's the second page in

in the package I've distributed.

Proceeding Time 12: 35 P.M. T40

If you look in the right hand column about

three quarters of the way down the numbers, lines 24 and

25, you'll see two numbers there that have small c' s

beside them. And those c' s indicate changes. There's

one also in column I, the next column to the left, and

you'll see looking through the other material that there

are a few numbers here and there that have had changes

in them.

Those changes, I understand, arise from the

use of incorrect divisors in certain of the

calculations. Some of the calculations should use total

volumes being both sales and transportation volumes and

in some cases the incorrect divisor was used.

Mr. Moore can explain those more fully if

anybody wishes more information on it. So I'll just ask

when the people have an opportunity they insert the

revised pages in the Tab 2 material.

The witnesses on the stand, I suppose

firstly, they should be sworm? Or have they been?

THE CHAIRPERSON: Yes, could we have the witnesses sworn?

CAARS
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FULLY DISTRIBUTED COST STUDIES PANEL

ED MOORE, affirmed

DANIEL REED, affirmed

PETER VAN GENDEREN, affirmed

JOACHIM WESSLER, affirmed

MR. JOHNSON: The witnesses from closest to you, to closest

to me are, Mr. Wessler, Mr. Moore, Mr. Reed, and Mr. Van

Gen(;eren.

EXAINATION IN CHIEF BY MR. JOHNSON:

Dealing firstly with you, Mr. Reed, you i reMR. JOHNSON:

.. a consultant that i s been retained by BC Gas, is that so?

Q:

MR. REED:

MR. JOHNSON:

A: Yes.

Tab 4. Is that so?

Q: And your evidence appears in Volume 3, at

MR. REED:

MR. JOHNSON:

A: Yes.

to make to that evidence?

Q: And do you have any questions or revisions

MR. REED:

MR. JOHNSON:

A: NO.

Q: And your role with regard to the FDC study

was to provide guidance and direction to the staff at BC

Gas in performing the FDC studies?

MR. REED:

MR. JOHNSON:

A: Yes.

Q: Mr. Moore, you i re the supervisor cost of

service in the regulatory affairs group at BC Gas?

MR. MOORE: A: That is correct.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: And your evidence is found under Tab 6 of

CAARS
Computer Aided Archiving & Retrieval System



ALLWEST REPORTING L TO.
VANCOUVER H.C. Page: 1339

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

Volume 3 -- Exhibit 3?

MR. MOORE: A: That is correct.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: DO you have any revisions or amendments to

make to that evidence?

MR. MOORE: A: No.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: And you adopt that as your evidence in

these proceedings?

MR. MOORE: A: Yes.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: And your primary role with regard to FOC

was in gathering data and also you had primary

reponsibility for overseeing the running of the program,

the model?

MR. MOORE: A: That is correct.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: Mr. Wessler, you i re the manager of

regulatory accounting and administration at BC Gas?

16
MR. WESSLER: A: Yes.

17
MR. JOHNSON: Q: And your evidence is found under Tab 3, of

18 Exhibit 3?
19

MR. WESSLER: A: Tha tIs correct.
20

MR. JOHNSON: Q: And are there revisions amendmentsany. or
21

to. that evidence.

22 ~
MR. WESSLER: A: No, they i F€ aren It.

23
MR. JOHNSON: Q: And do adopt it evidence inyou as your

24

25

26

these proceedings?

MR. WESSLER: A: Yes.

MR. JOHNSON: Q:. And your role with regard to FOC is that

CAARS
Computer Aided ArchiviI1g & Retrieval System
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you provided some guidance to Mr. Moore and other

employees of BC Gas and you a-lso were involved in

reviewing and verifying the FDC results?

MR. WESSLER: A: That's right.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: Mr. Van Genderen, you're a consultant

which has been retained by -- or who has been retained

by BC Gas?
~
fi

i
if
~.
,

I

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: That's correct.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: And your evidence is found under Tab 5 of

Exhibit 3?

11
MR. VAN GENbEREN: A: I believe that's correct.

12
JOHNSON: Q: And do you have any changes or revisionsMR.

13
to make to that evidence?

14
MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: No, I don't.

15
MR. JOHNSON: Q: And do adopt it your evidence inyou as

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

these proceedings?

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Yes, I do.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: And, Mr. Van Genderen, you've had

involvement in various matters for BC Gas for quite some

time, for ac Gas and it's predecessor, Inland?

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Yes, I have.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: And insofar as the FDC studies were

concerned, you assisted in the review. of the results,

did yòu?

MR. VANGENDEREN : A: Yes.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: And I think, Mr. Reed, I forgot to ask you

.CAARS
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MR. -REED: A: Yes.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: Thank you. There is one other matter.

Mr. Reed, on the previous panel, Commissioner Leighton

raised a question with respect to Exhibit 1, Tab 6, page

47.

MR. REED: A: Yes.

MR. JOHNSON: Q: And that is a graph which compares rates

to the costs of alternate energy sources?

MR. REED: Yes.A:

MR. JOHNSON: And perhaps you could just explain whatQ:

that table or graph displays.

MR. REED: A: Mr. Commissioner, the rectangle indicated in

cross X form for wood, could really be expanded into a

larger box and applicable probably from four or six

gigajoules per month all the way up to 30. And it was

only represented as a rectangle here primarily to

indicate the top and bottom. The bottom of that

rectangle is about $3.10 -- no, $3.79 to $7.76 is a

range at customers in the Inland area who will have to

pay for wood for space heating, and furnace oil could be

made broad or horizontally. The bottom of the range,

the most efficient furnace and the best price for oil

would result in a cost to the customer of about $9.28 up

to a total of $ 12.25 for space heating purposes.

Now, let's move to the left where you see a
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rectangle for BC Hydro. In that part of the service

I

I
~
,i

~
ii

K

area where the competition is from BC Hydro electrical

power for cooking, water heating, and so on, and space

heating, the floor is about $9.90 up to inefficient

conversion devices and the highest price that a customer

would pay for their electrical power depends on where in

the schedule they would be using it, it could go up to

$15.23. Now the horizonal range is important to look

at. At the bottom left of the graph it shows one

gigajoule a month and it goes up to about 30 gigajoules

per month. And that i s the relevant range of sales to

residential customers.

Proceeding Time 12:40 p.m. T41

MR. JOHNSON: Q: And could the electric boxes for B. C .

Hydro and for West Kootenay Power, could they be

expanded across the base as well?

MR. REED: A: Yes, they could be expanded to the right for

space heating and so on. And perhaps to the left too if

you were considering competition for ranges and dryers

and so on. Does that respond to your question, sir?

COMMISSIONER LEIGHTON: It certainly responds to the first

22 May I ask a second question now.part.
23

MR. REED: A: Certainly.
24

COMMISSIONER LEIGHTON: Which really in view of that,was

25

26
what I suspected was intended, we have a situation where

BC Gas were proposing to raise rates for natural gas

CAARS
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well into the areas represented by those two bands of

\;
~

i

I

l

I

~
a

~
i¡

electrical energy consumption, particularly in the

Inland case we're looking at now, and I'm wondering,

would you not be concerned that in the low consumer

category, that's flats or condominiums, that there would

be a tendency to push people into electric energy use

for space heating purposes because of the inherent

capital cost advantages of installing electric?

MR. REED: A: No doubt.

COMMISSIONER LEIGHTON: Thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: If I could just add something there and

see the panel's response. The capital cost is obviously

a key factor here, and also wouldn't it be the bias for

first cost over life cycle cost, the fact that the

initial cost of these investments become very important

in the consumer's mind as opposed to just what the fuel

and operating costs would be.

MR. REED: A: That's true. Mr. Gillies' work though dealt

with energy competition and did not involve first cost,

or life cycle cost. So a thorough review of his work,

we have done a thorough review, you would see it's an

energy on energy competition, not converting from gas to

electric or to some other devices.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Fine. Thank you.

MR. JOHNSON: I have nothing further for this panel.

They're available for cross-examination.
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MR. FULTON: Q: Mr. Chairperson, I have prepared an order

of cross-examination, and given the references to baii

parking this morning and the day, I can refer to this as

a line~up, and I've got one scratch to it, and that's

the first person, Mr. Weafer, will be replaced by Mr.

Kacir.

THE CHAIRPERSON: All right. Go ahead, Mr. Kacir.
I

Proceeding Time 12:45 p.m. T42

CROSS-EXAINATION BY MR. KACIR:

MR. KACIR: Q: Batting lead off.
Gentlemen, just a brief introduction. I

represent three large industrial gas users in the

Columbia Division out in the East Kootenays, and what

I r d like to focus on this afternoon is the 1988 Columbia

rate design hearing as well had a fully distributed cost

of service study done during that hearing. And first of

all, are any of you familiar with that study and the

methodology used in relation to the 1988 Columbia rate

design hearing?

MR. REED: A: Until we find our ways of responding, let me

respond first. I r d say yes, we are familiar with it.

MR. KACIR: Q: Right. At that time it was felt that the

Columbia industrials were paying far more than their

cost of service, and if I can just boil down how the

Columbia rate design related to them specifically, it

was proposed by Columbia Natural Gas at that time to

CAARS
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reduce the rates being paid by the Columbia industrials
~
Ii.
f.
II

I
ii
~
i'
,i

~
ii

ri

il

~
.r'j

to result in approximately a ten per cent reduction in

the cost of -- which would translate into a 10 per cent

reduction in the cost of service being paid by the

Columbia industrials phased in ten per cent every year,

so a total of 30 per cent reduction in the cost of

service over three years, so that at the end of the

three years it was intended that the Columbia

industrials would be paying approximately 120 per cent

cost of service, or would be at a 120 per cent level.

MR. WESSLER: Are you asking this as a question?A:

MR. KACIR: Is that anybody' s recollection, orQ: Yes.

MR. WESSLER: That is correct. The company proposed aA:

three year phase in of rate reductions. The Commission

allowed only the first two years and did not permit the

third year because I believe, if I remember the decision

correctly, they felt this was too far out in the future

for them to make that decision.

MR. KACIR: Thank you. So basically the ColumbiaQ:

industrials were then left at approximately thumbnail

sketch, paying rates which represented 130 per cent of

their cost .of service.

MR. WESSLER: Well, I can't speak to that percentage.A:

You mean at the end of year two?

MR. KACIR: Q: Yes.

MR. WESSLER: Okay. I'd have to check that out. IA:

CA A R S
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can't say that's so or not. You may recall, however,

that in all this period since the 1987 rate design

hearing, Columbia, or for that matter Inland, or now BC

Gas , never had a revenue requirement hearing either, so

while the rates were boxed in or left at those levels,

there were no general rate increases which came to that

group of companies.

MR. KACIR: Q: How did the price of gas, the commodity cost

of gas, track over that same period?

MR. WESSLER: A: Well, the Columbia large industrial

customers are the so-called group of Schedule 7

customers, and they have always had a two part rate,

namely they were paying for the actual monthly average

cost of gas, plus the cost of service which was

determined in that '1987 or 1988 rate design hearing.

So, they would have paid every month the actual average

cost of gas in that period.

Proceeding Time 12: 50 p.m. T43

MR. KACIR: Q: Okay. What I am having some problems with,

and I -- is that we went from a situation in '87 or '88

whe.re the industrials were well over their cost of

service to an FOC study today that shows there somewhere

in the 94 to 100 per cent range depending on which

method you use. And my questions are, exploring that

movement and first of all, have any new costs been

incorporated into the FOC study since the 1988 FOC
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study?

MR. WESSLER: A: When you say new costs --?

MR. KACIR: Q: Anythirig above and beyond which was

disclosed in the application.

MR. WESSLER: A: The fully distributed cost study as is

evidenced in the filing were based initially on the test
~ ol~

year end a~ December 31, 1992 and as it -- subsequently

updated to the 1993 level. Costs, whatever they were in

the 1992 revenue requirement application and subsequent

amendments by the 'Commission in it i s August 1992

Decision, were embodied in the FOC studies. So, talking

about new costs, 1'm not familiar with what one could be

thinking of other than those costs allowed by the

Commission.

MR. KACIR: Q: Okay. The current FDS study uses for

revenues from the Columbia industrials what was paid in

the last year. Is that correct?

MR. WESSLER: A: That's correct.

MR. KACIR: Q: SO, it doesn't incorporate any projected

. revenues what would be paid by the Columbia industrials

under any new tariff?

MR. WESSLER: A: Not in the FDC study, no.

MR. KACIR: Q: All right.

MR. WESSLER: A: And I believe for that matter, in the

proposed rate design so far the revenues are subject to

Mr. Dinter visiting the large industrials and looking
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over this matter have been temporarily parked, if I may

say so, or have been grandfathered to remain as is.

MR. KACIR: Q: Okay. Just to be clear on this, then. The

FDC study doesn It take into account any revenues that BC

Gas has received from unauthorized overrun charges?

MR. WESSLER: A: No, they do not. In our test year, we do

not forecast such occurrences because these are in a way

items which one would not want to forecast because they

__ the customer should be themself aware of the

operating conditions or constraints which are put on the

system by causing such overrun charges.
12

MR. KACIR: Q: But y~:)Ur test for this study wasyear an

13 actual operating and those -- and you usedgas year
14 actual figures didn It you?revenues
15

MR. WESSLER: A: No. The test year was forward testa year

16 which was forecast 1993 in the f ina 1 update.

17
MR. KACIR: Q: Okay. So then similarly representedrevenue

18

19
by demand surcharges collected or benefits realized

through daily balancing were not included as well?

20
MR. WESSLER: A: No, sir.

21
MR. KACIR: Q: Thank you.

22
MR. WESSLER: A: But, on unauthorized charges,overrun may

23

24

25

26

I just say something in which flows out of the 1987 rate

design hearing. Once those are collected they are

supposed to be set aside and later on at the disposal of

the Commission would be then redistributed. So, ~f they
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were incurred even, they would not be part of the

overall revenue requirement.

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Excuse me, I wondering have we now

moved to a more general question on this? Because to

the extend we're dealing with Columbia, there wouldn't

be any demand surcharges and I don't believe there's

been any unauthorized overrun gas run or anything of

that nature on Columbia.

MR. KACIR: Q: That's right. And I was just also inquiring

to the scope whether that's so that's taken out by

assumption by an FDC study, in any event if I understand

correctly and that's separate from the reality or the

fact that the last gas , there weren't any in any event?

Is that right? Mr. Wessler are. you ~Odding?

MR. WESSLER: A: I'm pretty sure that's so, yes.

Proceeding Time 12: 55 p.m. T44

MR. KACIR: Q: Next question. Have you changed any method

for allocating costs between customer classes in the

Columbia Division, and point of reference of course is

the 1988 set of studies and the current set of studies.

MR. REED: A: Well, I think the answer is yes. The
I

iprevious cost study the company filed they rolled in

cost allocation. The Commission requested a demand

distance factor be involved in the calculations or the

distance that certain demands are carried over the

various laterals, and in this study we have used and

CAARS
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submitted a rolled in study, one with costs rolled in,

and demand distance was not taken into consideration

period.

MR. KACIR: Q: I beg your pardon, the last --

MR. REED: A: Period.

MR. KACIR: Q: Period. Okay. And that applied equally to

all customer classes in the Columbia Division,

residential, large industrial, small industrial.

MR. REED: A: Yes.

INFORMTION REQUEST

MR. KACIR: Q: Was there any change in the allocation of

administrative charges between the classes?

13
MR. MOORE : A: I'll have back to you. I need toto get

14 review what filed in the ' 87 of service studywas cost
15

on administration expenses, just to make sure.
16

MR. KACIR: Q: What I'm looking for there, just to perhaps
17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

give you some guidance, is as you may be aware, the

Columbia industrials have gone to direct purchasing,

first through a buy-sell arrangement, and now an interim

letter of agreement which provides for more it more

appropriately, and they have taken on negotiating

directly with suppliers and a lot of administrative

functions themselves, internalizing those administrative

costs within each industrial. And my question is: Has

that been considered or taken into account while

developing these studies?
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MR. MOORE: A: The cost in the FDC study in respect to the

gas controls has been allocated based on the sales and

T-service volumes.

MR. WESSLER: A: But if your question is the company has

taken the Columbia Division administrative costs which

were in the 1993 test year and reduced them for a

prospective or possible reduction in the administrative

costs coming up in 1994, the answer is no.

MR. KACIR: Q: And if I 1m reading you correctly as well

then, as well the Columbia industrials as a group may

require less administration now than they did before,

and that hasn It been accounted for or shifted over to

any other class?

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Perhaps I could respond to that

because of my involvement with the Industrial Marketing

Group, and also with the rate design. Certainly to the

extent that gas supply purchasing on behalf of those

customers is. not there in a general sense, other than

for peaking supplies, et cetera, one could make that

argument. But there has been a -- it seems to be an

overall increase in activity relating to the Columbia

industrials by virtue of putting together the

transportation -- first of all the interim

transportation arrangements that are now in place, and

dealing with a number of concerns on that system. And

there i S also the regulatory concerns. So you might be
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able to make the point with respect to the long-term

direct purchase of gas, but there are other elements of

gas supply which are still provided by the company, and

there are a lot of other elements of cost that are

administrative in nature.

MR. KACIR: Q: I think everybody recognizes that, and my

point is simply this, that there used to be more

services provided by BC Gas and presumably that would

have taken into account more administration.

Proceeding Time 1:00 p.m. T45

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: I don't think you can make a direct

correlation between the provision of gas being from or

not from the Utility and a decrease- in cost per se. In

fact, as I suggest there may have been increase costs.

MR. KACIR: Q: Okay. Just moving on to the next question.

Has any plant, fixed plant, been fully depreciated since

1988? Do you track, you know, sections of pipeline or

plants that are now fully paid for?

MR. MOORE: A: Yes, that's from our accounting perspective,

are booked into a pool of common assets like all the

transmission mains would be together on a common account

and they are depreciated on that basis of common pool of

costs. So I don't think there's any specific tracking

of specific line laterals or line s~gments except for

maybe the one exception for the lateral that built to

service the Byron Creek which is still in operation and

CAARS
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I think the agreements still have another 10 years to

go.

MR. WESSLER: A: Furthermore, if I may add, transmission

plant, distribution mains, and services, are depreciated

at the straight line of 2 per cent which is a 50 year

life. The system is not 50 years old. So even the

oldest pipe couldn't have been depreciated fully. As to

meters and regulators the estimated life is 33 years, so

there's a 3 per cent depreciation rate. There could be

which are nearing -!'tthey have not been
/'

replaced they could be that old by now and they could be

some meters

fully depreciated. But as Mr. Moore is pointing out,

there the depreciation is applied to the pool of assets

accumulated under the chart of accounts which is set out

the British Columbia Utilities Commission.

MR. KACIR: Okay, thank you.Q: My final set of questions

I guess relates to the relevancy of FDC studies with

respect to' setting industrial rates in light of bypass

options and the other requirements to take into account

exterior variables. So my question simply is this, is

it appropriate to peg industrial rates at 100 per cent

cost of service or is the end verse is the cost of

service merely an indication that the rates that are set

. are åppropriate?

MR. REED: I don't think this is a panel that shouldA:

respond to that. There's going to be rate design panels
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and then industrial rate design panel coming forth soon.

so, I think that the appropriate witnesses haven't

appeared as yet.

MR. KACIR: Q: Okay. That's all the questions I have, Mr.

Chairperson. Thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, Mr. Kacir. Next questioner

would be Mr. Wallace.

Proceeding Time 1: 05 p.m. T1A

CROSS-EXAINATION BY MR. WALLACE:

MR. WALLACE: Q: Thank you, Mr. Chairperson.

Gentlemen, I just have a few questions. I

think it's been indicated fairly clearly that you've

used three types of fully distributed cost studies, peak

responsibility, non-coincident peak, and average in

excess, is that correct?

MR. REED: A: Yes.

MR. WALLACE: Q: And would it be fair to say that of the

three types the peak responsibility study best matches

the system design and methodology?

MR. REED: A: I'd like to refer you to Tab 3, and let me

find the page, and -- I'm sorry, Tab 2.

MR. WALLACE: Q: Tab 3 of Exhibit 2 or Tab 2 of Exhibit 2.

MR. REED: A: Exhibit 2, Tab2~ Page nine. At the top of

the page you'll see a declining order sort of duration

of degree day deficiencies that tend to be imposed on

the system, and this is specifically for the Lower
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Mainland, but the degree day deficiencies are the same

in the -- roughly the same in Columbia and Inland. So it

follows this particular pattern.

If you look at send-out, and that's the chart

that starts about row 19 on that page down through 28,

you wiii see that the BC Gas system must be designed to

meet peak loads, even though the maximum peak loads on

it are five or six days a year. Now these don't appear

on the system in a chronological fashion, these are just

sorted in in the way that th~ peaks appear on the

system.

So I would say from the point of view of the

way the system is designed, a peak responsibility method

tends to follow the cost incurrence a bit better than an

NCD or AED.

MR. WALLACE: Q: Thank you. if you could turn to Tab 2B,

which is again it's Exhibit 2, Tab 2B, page 1.1, which

is the first page after the index. That, as I

understand it, is the summary of the peak responsibility

study for Inland.

MR. MOORE: A: That is correct.

MR. WALLACE: Q: And in that study you show, as was shown

in the LRIC studies we've looked at previously under

columns H, I and J, small T-service, large industrial

captive and large industrial non-captive. Are those, in

this case, results for that actual class or group of
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customers, rather than and individual hypothetical

customer?

Well, I'll simplify the question. In each

case do those reflect all of the customers that fall

within the class?
i

I

i

i

I

MR. MOORE: A: They reflect for the customers in the clas s,

yes.

MR. WALLACE: Q: And the distinction I was trying to make,

and I have brought in the LRIC, was simply there's

nothing hypothetical about these customers. These are

totals of the group that you're representing.

MR. MOORE: Of the actual customers that we'reA:

forecasting in those particular classes, yes.

Proceeding Time 1: 10 p.m. T2A

MR. WALLACE: And you've used actual incurred costs, inQ:

some cases allocated in part to this class and part to

other classes.
MR. MOORE: Well, the costs are from the 1992 test year.A:

MR. WALLACE: Okay. And you're using the actual loadQ:

characteristics as to both size and load factors of the

customers within those classes.

MR. VAN GENDEREN: You're looking at page 1.1, which isA:

the peak responsibility method.

MR. WALLACE: That's correct.Q:

MR. VAN GENDEREN: And the load factors within thatA:

group would include both some interruptible volumes and
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some firm volumes.

MR. WALLACE: Q: So you've used the actual load

characteristics of the groups?

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Well, that's right, but the contract

demand is what's used to drive the load factor, as

opposed to the peak, because it's the peak

responsibility method.

MR. WALLACE: Q: Thank you. I understand that. Could you

provide for me just a seeing as these are actuals, a

summary for the class for the Schedule 22 captives and

non-captives, the average distance to the Westcoast main

line of those customers ,and their average contract

demand and the average annual consumption? Would that

be possible?

MR. VAN GENDEREN: In fact I can give you some of thoseA:

right now. I'm not sure if I can give you average

consumption.

MR. WALLACE: Okay. Either way. Whichever is easierQ:

for you.

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: I'll give you what I can here. We're

referring to the Schedule 22 captive and bypass groups.

22
MR. WALLACE: Q: That's correct.

23
MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: And if I can just refer back to the

24 working papers.
25

THE CHAIRPERSON: Is this lengthy? Would it be better just
26

to have it as a written --
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MR. WALLACE: I'm quite happy. If he's going to look

through a table it might be easier just to give it to me

on a sheet of paper as a subsequent exhibit.

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: I think I have at least some of the

numbers here. The bypass under the peak responsibility

method for Schedule 22, the average bypass distance is

12 kilometres, and the average captive distance for the

Schedule 22 is 165.1 kilometres.

MR. WALLACE: Q: Okay. Thank you. And you said on loads

you weren't sure.

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: The average loads are not on these

tables. I may have them in my working tables here, but

it would take a few minutes perhaps .

MR. WALLACE: Q: Okay. Well, then let's leave that for

another time. Thank you.

. Now looking at Tab 2 -- or at the same page,

page 1.1, it down at the bottom line shows the revenue

as the per cent of cost of service, excluding gas costs,

as 112 per cent for the captive customers, is that

correct?
21

MOORE: That is correct.MR. A:

22
WALLACE: Q: And 175 per cent for the bypass customers.MR.

23
MR. MOORE : A: That is correct.

24
WALLACE: Q: Now in doing these studies, the peakMR.

25

26
responsibility study, how did you handle the fact that

BC Gas can interrupt Schedule 22, both bypass and
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captive, to half volume on five days per year. Did you

adjust the contract demand for that? How did you handle

that?
MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: No. It was assumed that the contract

demand level for the Schedule 22 .customers was the

correct demand level. In fact that occurs at least 360

days a year, and in some years it's 365 days, so we felt

that was the appropriate demand level for the peak

responsibility level.
MR. WALLACE: Q: So they were assigned costs as if their

contract demand was firm 365 days a per year.

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Yes, essentially that's correct, but

we didn't assign any costs for the interruptible portion

of the load.

MR. WALLACE: Q: Okay. And that's normal in a peak

responsibility study.

17
MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Tha t ' s correct.

18 Proceeding Time 1: 15 T3Ap.m.
19

WALLACE: Q: Now, BC Gas does get significant benefitMR. a
20

from the fact that it interrupt these customerscan on
21 the five half days?
22

23

24

25

26

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Yes. And from time to time that's

been brought forward.

MR. WALLACE: Q: Is it possible to -- and presumably BC Gas

gets a benefit both on it r s own system in terms of

bringing up capacity and also in contracting for gas
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supply in both the gas purchase on the Westcoast system?

MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Yes. I would cqncur. It's not so

much BC Gas it's the core market benefits. And I think

in fact all customers benefit by virtue of keeping costs

to a minimum where there's efficiencies to be had that

are economic in nature of this sort. The efficiencies

are flowed through of course to all customers but the

most direct beneficiaries are typically the core market.

INFORMTION REQUEST

MR. WALLACE: Q: Okay. Can you quantify those benefits?

An approximately, and again, I can leave that to you to

provide subsequently.

MR. VAN GENDEREN: Well, some efforts can be put intoA:

that. I think it may have been responded to or asked in

a different manner but I'm not sure. I haven't seen the

response myself.

MR. WALLACE: Q: Thank you. Well, I would like to leave

that with you and obtain a response to that.

MR. VAN GENDEREN: Certainly.A:

MR. WALLACE: Q: That completes my questions for this

panel, Mr. Chairperson.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, Mr. Wallace. Next would be Ms.

McCool.

CROSS-EXAINATION BY MS. McCOOL:

MS. McCOOL: Q: Thank you, Mr. Chairperson, and

Commissioner. Good afternoon, gentlemen. I don't
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believe I have met all of you so I'll just introduce

myself.. My name is Caroline McCool and I represent a

number of consumer and community based organizations.

Many of whose members are living at very low income

levels.
i would like to start in a slightly more

general way, than my learned friends who preceeded me

and this may reflect something about my client base, I'm

not sure. But I would like to talk at the outset or ask

you a few questions at the outset about the thinking

behind the three different methods of doing fully

distributed cost studies, being the peak responsibility,

the non-coincident demand and the average and excess

demand methods that are described at Tab 2 of Volume 2

of the material. And having regard to that material,

there are some nice little descriptions of what each of

these methods represent. And I'll just refer you to

them briefly and 1'm going to ask you if you would like

to elaborate on these brief statements in any way.

First of all at page 7, at Tab 2, lines 29 to

31, we see the description of the peak responsibility

method as be ing ,

"A method used in these studies to allocate

capacity costs according to the demand imposed

on the system by the various classes of

customers during the peak day."
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Would you agree that that's a fairly straight forward

simply statement of the nature of this method of

assessing fully distributed costs?

MR. REED: A: Yes.

MS. McCOOL:Q: And again at page, .we have a page 10

similar statement to that non-coincident demand from

lines 3 to 6 being,

"A method which utilizing the maximum rates of

consumption of all customers being added

together irrespective of the peak to find the

non-coincident demand."

And similarly at the bottom of that page with respect to

average and excess demand, from lines 32 and on, a brief

description that,

"These allocate part of the capacity cost to

various customers according to their

individual maximum rates of consumption

whenever they occur and the rest of the

capacity costs being allocated to customers

according to their individual total annual

energy consumption."

Have I correctly identified the portion of the material

that gives a very brief description of those two

methods?

MR. REED: A: Yes.

Proceeding Time 1:20 p.m. T4A
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MS. McCOOL: Q: Now why would one use one of those three

rather than the other two?

MR. REED: A: I think that the approach that I take is to"

spread a record the results of several different cost'

studies to see essentially the floor that is cost

I

i

f
i

I.

I

i

I

i

I

incurred by BC Gas in the service of various customer

classes, and the ceiling ~ I can illustate that in

Volume 1, that's Exhibit 1, and it would be Tab 6. Tab

6, page 42. Pardon me for standing, but my paper is

getting too high for my glasses to cope with.

MS. McCOOL: Q: I have the same sort of problem, Mr. Reed.

I never know whether to take them off or put them on.

I'm sorry, what page are you on, sir?

MR. REED: Exhibit 1, Tab 6, page 42.A: And this shows

the head of the graph is proposed schedule number 1,

residential rate and cost margins, present rate and

proposed postage stamp margin compared with FDC.

The only thing that we're dealing with here

is that bottom solid line, the present rate margin.

That's 2101 and 2102 when I say the. Lower Mainland, and

the two dashed lines high on the chart FDCPR and FDC

NCD margin. Now you'll notice that the cost

differentials of the two methods is that the PR method

is slightly higher but the NCD is only slightly lower

and it so happens in the factual situation of this case

that the AED or the average in excess demand method,
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falls about on the same line as the NCD. So you'll

notice that the difference -- certainly there's

difference in the method, but for the factual

circumstances of this case it really doesn't make too

much difference.

MS. McCOOL: Q: I understand that, that the results of the

three methods produce relatively similar bottom lines

that are represented in some visual way that I don't

begin to understand by this graph, but I trust that it's

been done properly and in fact we do wind up with those

three lines at the place that they are at line 30 of

that graph, and that this is some happy convergence of

results. But I think my question was -- and I'll come

back to that -- but my question was a bit prior to that.

That is, without looking at the bottom line of each of

the three methods and whether or not they do converge,

what's the logic behind the three methods themselves?

What purpose do they serve?" What do they illuminate,

each of them, that is different?

And I'm not speaking specifically absout out

how they're done, you know, whether they're with

reference to peak or non-coincident peak or whatever.

Why would we want to use one of these three methods?

Not necessarily with respect to this particular rate

design application rather than the other two, what do we

achieve?
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MR. REED: A: It i s the first sentence in the testimony are

the report in the section Tab 2, page one.

"The basic purpose of a fully distributed. cost

study is to compare the revenue generated by

rates to the cost that a utility incurs in

serving its customer classes."

That i s the basic purpose of any of these methods.

Now I started in my own business in 1963.

For 30 years people have been nattering at me about

method A, B or C or a number of other methods, and I 1m

getting old and tired and I like to go home quickly, and

so with computers I can quickly calculate the incurrence

of cost and say, oh gee, the ceiling is PR for the

residential class and the floor is AED in this case, or

the NCD, and some people are going to harass me by

saying well, what would you do with the NCD on the

distribution system and a peak responsibility on

transmission and I say well, it i S in between. And it
falls between these two lines.

So really the purpose is to spread a reco~d

the cost incurrence and it provides a directional arrow
"-

that oh gee, the existing rate is too low in the front

end, it i S a bit high in the back end, and the rate
designer will make their conclusions from this wOrk. So

Ilm not trying to be humourous here, Ilm just trying to

say that there i s a lot of people that feel that one
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method is better than the other, but oftentimes they're

looking .in the back of the book for their own particular
client and they will -- some groups will say oh, I like

the peak responsibility better than the NCD or AED and

I'm just trying to shorten the process. i

ITHE CHAIRPERSON: Shorten the process by giving all the

results.
MR. REED: A: Yes, sir.

Proceeding Time 1:25 p.m. T5A

MS. McCOOL: Q: SO, Mr. Reed, I take it then that your

evidence is, I shouldn't worry about it.

MR. REED: A: Well, my wife told me, don't worry your poor

bald head about this.

MS. McCOOL: Q: But I should just accept that we've got a

convergence here and that tells us all something and we

.should not look too closely behind that, that meeting of

the three methods.

MR. REED: A: In a serious way, I think you have to take

the results of the studies and look at how it comforts

with existing right~. And we do have to be concerned

about it. And in the final analysis it gives the rate

maker a signal an increase or decrease in certain ranges

of the relevant consumption. Does that respond to your

question, Ms. McCool?

MS. McCOOL: Q: Well, it certainly does respond to my

question. I'm not sure it's quite the answer that I was
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looking for. But I take it that that is your testimony

and I would ask if anyone else on the panel wants to

respond to my question.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Just before they do, Ms. McCool, also I

guess at least just after .one 0 i clock Mr. Reed was also

responding to Mr. Wallace i s question about the strong

argument or the argument that he would put in terms of

peak responsibility. So'I i m incorporating that as part

of the answer to the question that you posed.

MS. McCOOL: Q: And I noted Mr. Wallaces i s question which

was directly put and directly answered. It i S a
different question from the one that I i masking, which

is not which of the these methods do you most prefer or

think is most appropriate for this Utility at this point

in time. My question was a more general one and I. don 't
think it i S inappropriate for this panel to talk about
the purpose to which the other two methodologies might

be put as well. And that i s really what I'm getting at.

panel. I don i t know how to say it any better than the

way in which I have said it which is, what logic do the

three methods serve which is di fferent from each other

apart from the question of whether or not they, in this

particular case, produce more urgent results.

MR. REED: Then I have failed you. The peakA:

responsibility was an narrow question of course. Now,

it is the way the system is designed. Now, the NCD for

CAARS
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example are non-coincident demand it takes into

consideration say interruptible customers add a load to

the system for say 360 days a year or 355 they tend to

be interrupted only peak days and the peak

responsibility method just doesn't adequately show the

cost -- well, it doesn't adequately show a burden that

should be assigned to interruptible customers, and that

is basically the purpose of what NeD or a AED method

showing how the system is used. The syst.em by and large

is not installed merely to serve the peak day, but to

serve customers firm and interruptible over the entire

year and we wouldn't want to come up with a method that

attaches all cost or fixed costs say to the firm

customers that are earned during a peak day. Now, in

fairness it shouldn't be done. Does that more fully

respond to what you would like to see the record

reflect.
MS. McCOOL: I think it does, Mr. Reed, thank you.Q: Mr.

Chairperson, I should say we're still on the first

question of my cross-examination. I'm not going to

conclude in any very few moments.

22
THE CHAIRPERSON: All right. Then this is, I think, a good

23

24

25

26

time for us to break for the day, so we'll continue

again with this panel at 8: 30 tomorrow morning.

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED 1: 30)
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1 Exhibit 31 I believe.
2' (COLUMBIA DIVISION LOSS OF MAGIN FROM COAL COMPANIES

3 MAKED EXHIBIT 31)

4 And it can be seen from this document Exhibit

5 31 that if the coal companies were to leave it would

6 result in a revenue increase to other customers of 6.15

7 per cent and that includes cost of gas, or an increase

8 in margin of 14 and a half per cent excluding cost of

9 gas.
10 The next document I have is answers to a
11 number of questions from Mr. Wallace, pages 425 through

12 427 of the transcript, I won't detail what the questions
1 3 are but they're all set out on the next document.

14 Exhibit 32.
1 5 (ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS FROM MR. WALLACE ON TRANSCRIPT

16 PAGES 425 THROUGH 427 MARKED EXHIBIT 32) .;Ìld

17 And the final document r have Ms. McCool r s
18 consultant or advisor requested further .information
19 relating to the LRIC study and in effect requested that

20

21

22

23

the demand costs, the commodity costs and the customer ~costs displayed in that -- in the study material be

depicted on a dollar basis as opposed to a dollar per ',,\:" J¡

gigajoulebasis and we have an answer to that.

24 (TABLE LM-l DETAILED LRIC SUMMY MAKED EXHIBT 33)

25

26

Proceeding Time 8: 45 a.m. T3

Exhibit 33 is -- or are copies of the three
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1 summary tables for Lower Mainland and Inland and

2 Columbia and there has been added at the bottom of the

3 page or towards the bottom of the page further

4 information on the first page, you i 11 see a demand cost

5 expressed in dollars per customer per year under

6 residential of $36.80 and a commodity cost of $5.22 and

7 a customer cost of $226.47. And that i s -- similar

8 information has been added for each of the customer

9 classes and for each of the three divisions.

10 And then finally Mr. Moore has an answer to
11 the question from Mr. Kacir at page 1350 of the
12 transcript where Mr. Kacir asked if there had been any

13 change in the allocation of administrative charges
14 between the classes, and this is relating to Columbia,
15 and it was a question asking is there had been a change

16 between the fully distributed cost study used in 198.8
17 and the present one. Mr. Moore?

18 MR. MOORE: A: Yes. Mr. Chairperson, in the Aian Schultz

19 study that he performed based on the test year 1987 for
20 Columbia, he broke up the administrative and general

21 expenses into three parts, the insurance, the employee
22 benefits and all other to balance into the total of A
23 and G. The insurance was allocated based on

24 arithmetic average of the the system peak weighting

25 factor and the commodity weighting factor.

26 The employee benefits was prorated based on

CAARS
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1 the payroll related to the transmission function,

2 distribution, marketing and customer accounting and then

3 each of those was allocated based on the own and

4 expenses related to those functions.

5 The all other was again an arithmetic average

6 of allocated plant in service and own expenses excluded

7 the A and G. In the present cost study, there are two

8 Information Requests where we have described how the

9 ministry and general expenses was.. allocated and they can

10 be found in Volume 4, Part A, Tab 11 and Volume 5, Part

11 B, Tab 21. Both questions related to the Lower Mainland
12 Division but the same procedure was used in all three
13 divisions. The 1987 test year allocation to the large
14 industrials in the. Columbia system was 23 per cent of

15 the A and G where we exclude the employee benefits

16 MR. - JOHNSON: Q: You say A and G, that i s Administrative and

1 7 General.

18 MR. MOORE: A: Administrative and General, that i s right.

19 And the reason why I've excluded the employee benefits

20 is because in the 1992 test year the employee benefits

21 no longer appears as a separate account in the
22 administrative and general because the employee benefits
23 are already loaded based on labour to all the various
24 accounts and cost centres where there i s labour. So it i s
25 already in the transmission, it i S already in the
26 distribution expenes, et cetera.
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1 And the total dollars for in the '87 test

2 year was about $i67, 000 and, again, as I said it was 23

3 per cent of the total. In the current studY, I'm using
4 the methodology for Columbia. The A and G that's been

5 allocated to the large industrial is $177,000 and it

6 represents 21 per cent of the total. So on a per, I

7 guess, a pro rata share not much change has actually

8 taken place between what Alan Schultz had done and what

9 i have done now.

10 MR. JOHNSON: Q: Thank you, Mr. Moore, and that completes

11 my preliminary matters.
12 THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, Mr. Johnson. I believe we're

13 ready to recommence the ,cross,-examination of this panel,

1 4 Ms. McCool.

15 Proceeding Time 8:50 a.m. T4

1 6 CROSS EXAINATION BY MS. McCOOL CONTINUED:

17 MS. McCOOL: Q: I r 11 just go back very briefly to the point

18 that we were discussing yesterday at the end of the day,

19 which is the basis on which -- there are different
20 methods of analyzing fully distributed costs, and I
21 guess we'd reached a point, Mr. Reed, where we had

22 agreed there were different reasons underlying the
23 various methodologies that might lead one to choose one
24 over the other. I don't know that I need to revisit
25 your comments, but I'll just confirm that there are --
26 these are not just different ways of sort of quantifying
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1 numbers or generating statistics, but there are actual

2 reasons which underlie different methodologies, and one

3 might prefer one method over another for various reasons

4 of principle.
5 MR. REED: A: Yes.

6 MS. McCOOL: Q: Okay. And those reasons would depend on

7 one's view of how one ought to attribute responsibility

8 for historic or embedded costs to all of the rate

9 classes, is that right?
10 MR. REED: A: I don't know whether it's -- I'm not trying
11 to impart my view, I'm trying to spread a record

12 different studies that illustrate the points of view of
13 various parties. I don't think that it should be said
14 it's my view. Maybe you said one in general and then

15 I'd say yes to your questions.
16 MS. McCOOL: Q: That's what I meant.

17 MR. REED: A: Okay.

18 MS. McCOOL: Q: I realize that you're here as a

19 professional consultant and in a sense I wish to draw on

20 your professional expertise, rather than tying you
21 personally down to anyone position. But I am though
22 concerned about the position that has been taken, or
23 rather not been taken, by the company itself. And it's
24 apparent, and we've discussed this previously in this

\,
25

26

hearing, that BC Gas has not come down with a

recommendation as to which of the three methods it ought
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1 to use, and I'll invite anyone from the panel to respond

2 to this.
3 The explanation that's been offered so far in

4 testimony has been that the three methods generat~

5 relatively similar outcomes, 'or indicate a directional;

6 tug. Is that the evidence of this panel as well? And I

7 would take it, Mr. Reed, from your comments yesterday

8 that it probably is.
9 MR. REED: A: I think so. The outcome is essentially the
10 same. I don't think that we take a position. We try to
11 explain the various theories behind various
12 methodologies, and in the wisdom of the Commission I

13 think if you feel that you must choose one over the

14 other fine, but what I had in mind at the outset was to
1 5 try to develop a system by which BC Gas could calculate

16 fully distributed cost of service study on an ongoing an
17 ago forward basis, so that the company could spread a

1 8 record cost under various methods and you could use the

19 studies from year to year or from rate case to rate case
20 to judge the increased or decreased cost incurrence by

21 class.
22 One of the most useful parts of a fully
23 distributed cost study is to see how it changes over
24 time, and we try to develop a system that will give you
25 stable results, or relatively stable results from year
26 to year, and if different outcomes incur in the ensuing
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1 years, then you can have a view of the -- or a judgment

2 of the cost incurrence changes by class. That's what we

3 were hoping to set out, both for this case and for the

4 long-term.

5 MS. McCOOL: Q: SO would it then be your expectation that

6 the' utility would be coming back say in the context of

7 revenue requirements hearings with all of these studies

8 generated once again on an annual or an every two year

9 basis?
10 Proceeding Time 8:55 a.m. T5

11 MR. REED: A: Well, I don't know the timeframe, but

1 2 certainly if they are called on to produce a cost of

13 service study it's programmed, and once you have the

14 chart of accounts input and you evaluate load factors
15 and things of this nature, then you can see how it
16 changes from one year to the other. It essentially is
1 7 in financial accounting, you like t6 see changes from

18 one year to the next, so that's what I hope to do. So I
19 can't define what time periods the company might file
20 cost studies in the future.
21 MR. WESSLER: A: If I may add something to that.

22 MS. McCOOL: Q: Of course.

23 MR. WESSLER: A: From a company's point of view, while I'm

24 relying on Mr. Reed as being the expert and advising us

L\,

25 how to go about matters, but from a company's point of
26 view I can well foresee that we will keep these cost of
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1 service studies up, if not annually, at least every
2 other year, so that we have a feel of where things are

3 going over time, and that matters do not go out of hand,

4 so that if corrective action needs to be taken in the

5 future we don't come in ten years from now and say oh my

6 goodness, what's happened here again. So we hope to

7 update these periodically, if not annually.

8 But back to your first question. When Mr.

9 Reed recommended that we do three studies, and that was

10 fine with me, and because you want to see how different

11

12

methodologies the results of different methodologies.

Now we have come before this with this application

13 here, and we're saying, I believe, I think I'm in line
14 with Mr. Sarikas' testimony here, that in setting rates
15 there are various objectives that one would like to
16 achieve, and when we can come along with our fully

17 distributed cost of service studies, which are embe~ded
18 costs, they're historic costs, because that's the basis
19 on which the utility is regulated, first of all. Then
20 we say in all, if I may say so, humility, we say that

21 while we have made an honest effort in making this

22 study, and as best as we can tell we have done as good a
23 job as we can, nevertheless judgment has gone into it

24 and the cost of service studies are pointing
25 directionally of what ought to be done in the rate
26 design.
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1 And I think that satisfies me that we have

2 done three studies, we're not necessarily picking one

3. strictly over the other and say we must use this and no

4 other, but all three seem to be pointing within a range

5 in the same direction. So the cost of service studies,

6 without taking away from their integrity, are not the be"

7 all and the end all, and therefore, I think, from a

8 company's point of view, I'm quite happy with what Mr.

9 Reed has recommended.

10 MR. REED: A: I'd like to add one thing. The studies --
11 the study and the program is designed to use a forward

12 looking test year. In fact 1992 is recorded in actual
13 results, but we have updated for the estimated 1993

14 results, and in the future the company can introduce

15 estimates of forward looking periods, financial and in
16 accounting matters, and be able to eliminate the
17 objection that a lot of people have to fully distributed
18 cost based on embedded results or historical results.
19 It will have a forward looking aspect to it when we're

20 preparing the study when the programs are run on a
21 forward looking year.
22 MS. McCOOL: Q: If we were to come back say next year or in

23 two or three years and look at -- well, no, let me start
24 it this way. If the result of this hearing were -- or

25 part of the result of this hearing were that say the
26 peak responsibility method was the best way to go for
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1 this utility and a direction was given by the Commission

2 that rates were to be set strictly in line with that
3 method as opposed to any other -- now I'm not suggesting

4 that that will be the outcome of this hearing, but just

5 supposing that as a possibility, and then the company

6 were to advance into the future and we came back in a

7 year or two or three and looked at the results of these

8 three studies again, am I right in thinking. that the
9 results might diverge much more significantly than they

10 do today. Is that correct?
11 MR. REED: A: By and large they don 't. Once you have load

12 data, good load data, and financial data, actually the
13 results are fairly close together, as you can see by the
1 4 graph I illustrated yesterday. They aren i t wildly
'15 different, and I don't think that you could say that
16 i have looked at cost studies done in different ways,

17 different methodologies over quite a period of time, and
18 the result indicators you get from them aren i t that
19 wildly different over time.
20 Proceeding Time 9:00 a.m. T6

21 MS. McCOOL: Q: Well, I guess what I was asking was this,

22 the peak responsibility method, for instance, shows a
23 bottom line for, say, the residential class which
24 displays a significant deficiency. I don 't remember

25 what the figures are but, you know, 75 per cent or
26 something like that, 78 per cent. If that were to be,
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1 if one could, and it were to be corrected in some

2 absolute way so that the deficiency was entirely

3 eliminated and we came back after a year or two or three

4 and did the same studies, would there not then be a

5 significant -- and I don't know the answer to this

6 question. Would there not then be a significant

7 divergence in the outcome of the peak responsibility as

8 opposed to the NeD or average excess demand studies?

9 MR. REED: A: It's almost a compound question.. It assumes
10 that there will be a correction all the way to the cost
11 of service in this proceeding. And the, especially the
12 Lower Mainland residential rates are so out of whack
13 that it's impossible to do that in one fell swoop. So,

14 i have difficulty with questions assuming. that you'll

15 move to cost based rates based on one methodology right
16 now. Assuming it's done, I don't see why the results of
17 three methods would be that much different if we
18 produced a cost study in three years from now. All you
1 9 would be doing is introducing the then exist ing revenue

20 and forecast costs to compare the revenue with costs. I
21 don't think you should fear that there'll be a
22 divergence in the future between methods.

23 MS. McCOOL: Q: Okay. Well, I hadn't expected that answer

24 actually, but I accept it as your evidence. My next
25 question was going to be if there were a divergence that
26 one could anticipate then at that point in time, how
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1 would we determine which of the three of FDC methods we

2 would follow or adopt. But I don't think I can get to
3 that question in light of your answer to my previous

4 questions.

5 MR. REED: A: Good. Let's move on.
6 MS. McCOOL: Q: Mr. Reed, I should say I very much

7 appreciate the assistance you're providing to me, at

8 least, in this hearing and I hope that today you're not

9 feeling harrassed by me if you were yesterday.

10 MR. REED: A: And I wasn't yesterday.

11 MS. McCOOL: Q: Thank you. Now, my next quest ion goes back

12 to, is it Mr. Wessler's --?

1 3 MR. WESSLER: A: Right.

14 MS. McCOOL: Q: Comments. And I apologize for not keeping

15 all of the names completely straight yet.

16 MR. WESSLER: A: That's okay.

1 7 MS. McCOOL: Q: You made a statement, and correct me if

18 I've got it a bit wrong, but that the cost of service
19 studies are not the be all and end all, and I certainly
20 would agree with that. But I wanted to ask what that
21 suggests in terms of the relationship between these
2'2 studies and their results and the actual setting of
23 rates. What use are they then and what relationship do

24 they play in the thinking of the company between the
25 full distribution of historic costs on the one hand and

26 the actual setting of rates? Now this may be a question
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1 that you would like me to put to another panel.

2 Proceeding Time 9:0"5 a.m. T7

3 MR. WESSLER: A: Possibly. But as I mentioned, I'm not the

4 rate design person. My background is accounting, and

5 accounting background sometimes is offensive to lawyers

6 and also to economists --

7 MS. McCOOL: Q: Not to this lawyer.

8 MR. WESSLER: A: But I emphasize that these studies

9 directionally point or show a certain direction, and

10 within a certain range I'm saying the company -- what
11 the Rate Design Panel is proposing directionally works
12 along with what the FDC studies, each and everyone

1 3 within a range of -- you saw the graphs yesterday --

14 within a certain range seem to accomplish, ought to
1 5 accomplish as well.

1 6 MS. McCOOL: Q: It may be that my question is a more

17 mechanical one, and I just don't understand how one gets

18 from the results of a variety of studies sort of to the
19 actual rates that the company would then propose.

20 MR. REED: A: I think the Rate Design Panels are the
21 appropriate group to address the question to.
22 MS. McCOOL: Q: SO this panel doesn't want to --

23 MR. REED: A: They're the one responding to the questions.

24 MS. McCOOL: Q: Fair enough.

25 MR. WESSLER: A: In spite of what Mr. Reed said, we

26 emphasize that we're not recommending totally cost based
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1 rates, and in that regard the range which is depicted by

2 these various studies in my mind is what we i re looking

3 for.
4 MS. McCOOL: Q: I believe it was 'you again, Mr. Wessler,

5 that said a moment ago that a certain amount of judgment

6 goes into these studies, and I don 
't mean to put words

7 into your mouth, but I don 't think that i s a very

8 controversial statement either. It seems to me that the

9 whole process of functionalization and classification

10 and allocation is one which is laden with human judgment

11 at different points in time. And I wonder -- well,
12 first of all, if any of you would like to comment on

1 3 that.
14 MR. WESSLER: A: It is certainly judgment which goes into

15 these studies. However, again being an accountant I i d

16 like to point out that we are tying our total studies
1 7 into some numbers which have been established

18 previously, so within these pre-established numbers,
19 namely the 1993 test year numbers, or 1992 test year
20 numbers, that within that there i s a certain judgment
21 which goes into various allocations no doubt, even
22 though the judgment is not pulled out of the air. We i ve
23 relied on Mr. Reed i s advice and his expertise where

24 other people have applied similar judgment, and so we i re

25 not hanging in the air totally with our studies.
26 Back to Mr. Sar ikas . When I talked to him
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1 the other day he said apparently there are 42 different

2 ways of doing cost of service studies, and he at one

3 time had accounted for all 42 of them. So there is a

4 very wide range of how cost of service studies can be

5 performed, but I believe Mr. Reed advised us to use the

6 more common ones.

7 MS. McCOOL: Q: I think we i re all grateful for that advice.

8 i would like to try and track one item through the peak

9 responsibility method, and partly it i S because I had a

10 question about the outcome of the particular item.
11 However, it will also serve to clarify for me ~t least
1 2 the methodology used. And the item that I had a

13 question about, Ilm looking now at Tab 2 of Volume 2,
1 4 and I i m looking at Tab 2A, page 2.0 which is Lower

15 Mainland cost of study and it says rate base - function'?
16 Proceeding Time 9: 10 a.m. T8

17 MR. REED: A: Can you tell me the page again please?

18 MS. McCOOL: Q: Well, yes, there are several references in

1 9 the upper right hand corner.

20 MR. REED: A: Yes.

21 MS. McCOOL: Q: Tab 2A, Section 2.

22 MR. REED: A: Sect ion 2.

23 MS. McCOOL: Q: Page 2.0.

24 MR. REED: A: Page 2.0.

25 MS. McCOOL: Q: And then if you turn it sideways on the

26 upper left hand corner it says BC Gas Inc. Lower
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1 Mainland Division Functionatization of Rate Base?

2 MR. REED: A: Yes.

3 MS. McCOOL: Q: Gas Plant and Service?

4 MR. REED: A: Yes.

5 . MS. McCOOL: Q: And just to make sure, this doesn't appear

6 to be a page which was revised. In the lower left hand

7 corner mine says, date 15 March 93.

8 MR. MOORE: A: Yes.

9 'MS. McCOOL: Q: And the the account, and I presume that's

10 the right word to use, the BCUC account that's dealt

11 with here is storage gas. And I would take it that the
12 bottom line figure under total, and I assume that total
1 3 means the total amount in the account, is gross plant of

14 some $16,454 with certain depreciation to a net book
15 value of $14,000 and a bit, and I assume those are in
16 millions of dollars.
17 MR. MOORE: A: Thousands of dollars, yes.

1 8 MS. McCOOL: Q: I beg your pardon?

19 MR. MOORE: A: They're in thousands of dollars, so it's 14
i

20 million 39 dollars.
21 MS. McCOOL: Q: I'm sorry, that's what I meant. Now, we

22 see that all of the figures here appear under the
23 function of gas supply reading down column number three

24 and none of them are just -- no portion of storage gas
25 has been functionalized to any other function?
26 MR. MOORE: A: That's correct.
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1 MS. McCOOL: Q: And I'm just looking under the -- at the

2 heading of column three, LNG/EKL, that means liquid

3 natural
4 MR. MOORE: A: Gas.

5 MS. McCOOL: Q: Gas and East Kootenay

6 MR. MOORE: A: Link. That's correct.
7 MS. McCOOL: Q: Link. Yes. Okay, so 100 per cent of that

8 account has been functionalized to gas supply?

9 MR. MOORE: A: That is correct.

10 MS. McCOOL: Q: Now, if we go the next stage of the process

11 which is classification. 1--
12 MR. MOORE: A: Section 3?

1 3 MS. McCOOL: Q: That's right, Sect ion 3. I and -- correct

14 me if I'm wrong, but it seemed to me that at page 1.0 we
15 see this item being --
16 MR. MOORE: A: I'm sorry; you're losing me. 1. a?

17 MS. McCOOL: Q: Oh, Section -- Tab 2A, Section 3, page 1. a .

18 And this is, again, Classification of Rate Base. And

19 I'm just trying to find the same item that we were
20 talking about in terms of £unctionalization in the
21 classification stage and take it -- would take it that
22 at that page what was called storage gas on the previous

23 page that we were talking about, appears here at line 1

24 as part of gas supply. Where we see LNG/East Kootenay

25 Link?
26 MR. MOORE: A: That's correct.
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1 MS. McCOOL: Q: Okay. Now this gas supply item on this

2 classification page includes, I presume, more than the

3 storage gas referred to on the functionalization page?

4 MR. MOORE: A: That is correct. In fact, the 34919 ties
5 into -- just go back a few. If you were to look at

6 Section 2, page 1.0, at line 24

Yes.

I

I

ii

7

8

MS. McCOOL: Q: Just let me find it. Section 2, page 1. O.

9 MR. MOORE: A: That's right. And you go to column three
10 again, you see the same number in the $34.9 million
11 dollars and so the other parts are all the gas plant in
12 service that you have not referred to, such as the
13 transmission for the East Kootenay Link, plus any pro-
14 rated general plant costs as well. Then there's all
15 these other items listed here on page one as well that
16 go into the $34.9 million.
17 Proceeding Time 9:15 a.m. T9

18 MS. McCOOL: Q: Okay. Going back to Section 3, page one,

19 the classification page. Are you able to say what
20 portion of the gas storage that was functionalized on an
21 earlier page has been classified into demand and

22 commodity. And I guess my question is: Is any portion
23 of that gas storage classified by commodity causation?

24 MR. MOORE: A: All right. I'll answer the question this

25 way. If you're at Section 3, page one, just go to the
26 next page.
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1 MS. McCOOL: Q: Yes.

2 MR. MOORE: A: Which is page two of Section 3. And you see

3 at the very top the words -- maybe I should wait until

4 everybody is there. Okay. You see at the very top

5 "Total Net Gas Plant in Service". And at line four you

6 have the $27.3 million. All of that is in demand.

7 MS. McCOOL: Q: At line six?

8 MR. MOORE: A: Yes, line five and line six, yes.
9 MS. McCOOL: Q: Yes.

10 MR. MOORE: A: So you can --

11 MS. McCOOL: Q: That's all been classified as demand.

12 MR. MOORE: A: Yes, that's right. So the LNG plant that

1. 3 you were referring to from page two has been classified

1 4 as demand.

15 MS. McCOOL: Q: Okay. All of the LNG East Kootenay Link

16 port ion of line one on page one has been classified as

17 demand.

18 MR. MOORE: A: For the plant, yes.

19 MS. McCOOL: Q: Okay. Then moving to the third stage of

20 the process, I have looked at the allocation factors at
21 Section 8, page one.
22 MR. MOORE: A: Yes.

23 MS. McCOOL: Q: And you'll have to correct me if I'm at the

24 wrong page, but it seemed to me that that was the next

25 page that I would go to from the classification stage.
26 And if it is true that 100 per cent of the gas storage
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1 that we Ive been talking about was classified as demand,

2 would I be right in saying that 100 per cent of that 100

3 per cent would be allocated to the core market under the

4 peak responsibility method?

5 MR. MOORE: A: That is correct.

6 MS. McCOOL: Q: Because it i S demand related, and it i s 100

7 per cent demand related.

8 MR. MOORE: A: The interruptible customers are not on the

9 system at the peak day.

10 MS. McCOOL: Q: Right.

11 MR. MOORE: A: So it would be charged against the

12 residential general service and the medium industrial,
13 your firm customers.
1 4 MS. McCOOL: Q: Okay. So I understand the process, at

15

16

l~ast for this one item. My question then is this: Is
I

,
not that gas storage used for purposes other than peak

17 demand? Isn i t it used to balance, for instance, winter
1 8 and summer load?

19 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: I believe I could respond to that,

20 and the answer is yes, storage and particularly LNG
21 plant is occasionally used. I think Brian Hanlon can
22 refer to that a bit more, but it i S occasionally used to

23 balance supply and demand, including maintaining sales

24 to interruptible customers from time to time.

25 MS. McCOOL: Q: I have had å look at Exhibit 25 in this

¡,
r 26 context and I don It know if you have a book of exhibits
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1 there, but it's the "Design Weather Send Out" graph, and

2 i can show you my copy.

3 i believe the original of this document is

4 probably co loured in some way, but the photocopy is not

5 too unserviceable in terms of distinguishing , and some

6 of you may not have been here when this was entered as

7 an exhibit, but you'll see a correlation between the

8 categories of gas in the bar at the top with the graph

9 itself. It's quite a stunning visual graph actually.

10 And I would take it that at the ver¥.left-
11 hand side above the number one at the bottom we have a

12 visual representation of the peak day.
13 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Yes. That looks like a design day,

1 4 that 's correct.

15 MS. McCOOL: Q: Design day meaning the day that the system

16 is designed to meet when all of the requirements are in

17 place at one time.
18 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: That's right.

19 Proceeding Time 9:20 a.m. T10

20 MS. McCOOL: Q: Peak day or peak hour, or whatever it is?

21 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Yes. From the appearance of this, it

22 would look like a gas supply design peak day.
23 MS. McCOOL: Q: And we see --

2 4 MR. JOHNSON: Just so you understand, Ms . McCool, Mr. Van

25 Genderen is referring to gas supply design day and that
26 maybe somewhat different than system design day,. system
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1 referring to the pipe in the ground.

2 MS. McCOOL: Q: Yes. Yes. I appreciate that. I was going

3 to use this simply to have as a reference point for the

4 use of seasonal gas and the storage gas, well storage

5 gas in particular. And would you agree with me that

6 . this exhibit suggests that storage gas is, in fact, used
7 over more of the year than peak day or peak hour?

8 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Oh, that's for sure. That the

9 storage gas is used for various purposes lncluding

1 0 balancing as we referred to a minute ago. It i S also

11 occassionally used .for sales to interruptible customers.
12 But this design weather send out, 11m certain that on
13 the top 10 or 20 or 30 days and perhaps even this whole

14 graph excludes interruptible deliveries because we don't
15 -- or BC Gas would not design it's gas supply on a peak

16 day to include the interruptible load. So, it i S only on
17 an "as available" basis that those storag~ supplies are
1 8 used to supply interrupt ible markets.

19 MR. REED: A: Ms. McCool, I think that I can respond in a

20 way that in -- the storage is us~d to serve the peak
21 requirement. If you wanted to put a weight on it, it
22 would be about 99.5 or 99.9 per cent of the investment

23 is used to supply natural gas on peak days. Now this is

24 one of the elements of judgment that goes into a cost
25 study. We did allocate that 100 per cent to the firm
26 customers. There is some incidential uses but the value
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1 of it is very minor as compared to the supply of gas to

2 the firm customers on the few peak days a year.

3 MS. McCOOL: Q: But gas storage is not used simply to

4 service peak demand. Is that right?

5 MR. REED: A: In the strict and narrow definition of your
6 question, that's right. But the primary purpose of it -
7 - a high percentage is to supply the peak demand on the

8 peak days. Supply part of the peak demand on peak days.

9 MS. McCOOL: Q: Well, if part of gas storage, and I'm not

1 0 talking now about what percentage or absolute numbers

11 would be appropriate, but if part of gas storage is used
12 to, say, balance winter and summer load and serve all

13 classes of customers or at least some other than core
14 market customers at times other than. peak, why is it

15 that 100 per cent of those costs are allocated to the
16 core market?

17 MR. REED: A: Well, I tried to respond' a moment ago, saying

18 that the objective of the allocation process is to
19 spread the cost of facilities to the customers that use
20 it and if you would see the operation of the storage on

21 peak days, I think you would recognize very quickly that
22 the investment is there, you know, supply the peak
23 requirements'.
24 MS. McCOOL: Q: Is there some part icular reason why the

25 allocation factors of BC Gas don It include any seasonal
¡\ 26 allocation? And you're probably aware that other gas
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1 utilities do have such allocators.

2 Proceeding Time 9:25 a.m. T11

3 MR. REED: A: On occasion utilities allocate a portion of
4 the cost to one season and the other, but here again, if

5 you're talking about judgment, that's an enormous

6 exercise of judgment.

7 MS. McCOOL: Q: Well, that may be true. I'm not sure of

8 the enormity of it. i mean as a matter of fact isn't it
9 true that there are gas utilities in other jurisdictions

10 in Canada that have seasonal allocators? I believe

11 Centra and Consumers.

12 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: If I could perhaps respond to that,

13 that's correct. I've seen some rates with seasonal gas

14 commodity costs being flowed through to customers in the

15 rates. But in many cases, and I'm not sure if it i S in
16 all cases, but in a lot of cases that is simply a flow-
17 through of seasonal gas cost pricing obtained from
1 8 producers.

1 9 In other words, because the producer or

20 marketer is selling to the utility on a seasonal cost
21 basis, it's flowed through to the consumer on that

22 similar basis. But in the case of BC Gas at least the
23 base load supply is purchased on an annual basis and the
24 costs on a commodity and on a demand basis do not vary

25 on those contracts over that year.
26 MS. McCOOL: Q: Are you talking about the cost of gas?
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1 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Yes.

2 MS. McCOOL: Q: Okay.

3 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Isn't this what we were referring to?

4 MS. McCOOL:' Q: I'm talking about the gas storage figures

5 that I was just referring to.
6 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Yes. And the rates reflect typically

7 the gas, as well as the cost of facilities, and the
8 rates I believe you're probably picking up in most cases

9 are reflecting differentials in gas purchase costs.

10 There may well be other differentials.
11 MS. McCOOL: Q: Okay. I just have a couple of other

12 questions, and this one you may want to suggest that I
13 should raise it with the next panel. But since we're
14 talking about the allocation of demand or capacity
1 5 I'm sorry, Mr. Van Genderen, did you want to say

16 something else?

17 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: No.

18 MR. REED: A: We were just discussing a matter. Go ahead,

1 9 please.

20 MS. McCOOL: Q: I'm happy to hear what you want to say.

21 MR. VAN GENDEREN: A: Well, Mr. Reed was trying to get us

22 back to rate base items, which is the topic of your
23 discussion, and I was veering on to the gas supply side
24 of it because I think that may have influenced the rates

25 you're seeing from other utilities, but I certainly
26 cannot confirm that in all cases that's the cause of the
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1 seasonal rates.

2 MS. McCOOL: Q: Thank you. Since we've been talking about

3 allocation of demand and capacity costs, I just wanted

4

5

6

to raise one other item, and as I say, if you want to

put me over to the next panel I'LL certainly accept

that, but my understanding is that, for instance 100 per

7 cent of the distribution system, or the costs of the

8 distribution system, would be allocated to the core

9 market, is that right?
10 MR. MOORE: A: No, not quite.

11 MS. McCOOL: Q: Oh, okay. Correct me then.

12 MR. MOORE: A: The services and meters, those type of

13 accounts that are the closest to the customer have been
14 treated as a customer classification.
1 5 MS. McCOOL: Q: Of course.

16 MR. MOORE: A: So it's the mains and -- distribution mains
I..

1 7 have been treated as demand.

18 MS. McCOOL: Q: SO the distribution mains would be

19 allocated 100 per cent to the core market for the costs
20 of them?

21 MR. MOORE: A: No, that's not correct.

22 MS. McCOOL: Q: Please correct me again.

23 MR. MOORE: A: They have been charged to all the accounts

24 except for PCEC and Burrard, which take their gas at

25 transmission ~ressure. Those two accounts don't use the
26 distribution system.
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1 MS. McCOOL: Okay. All right, well, I'm just going to leave
2 that. And I believe that those are all the questions

3 that I had for you, and I'll thank you for your

4 patience. Thank you, Mr. Chairperson.

5 THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, Mr. McCool. I believe the next

6 person is Mr. Rawlyk.

7 MR. RAWYLK: I have no questions, thank you, Mr.

8 Chairperson.

9 THE CHAIRPERSON: That leads us to Mr. Fulton.'

10 MR. FULTON: Thank you, Mr. Chairperson.

11 Proceeding Time 9:30 a.m. T12

12 CROSS-EXAINATION BY MR. FULTON:

1 3 MR. FULTON: Q: I would like to start off by returning to

14 Exhibit 2, Tab 2, the first page. And, Mr. Wessler,
15 earlier in your evidence this morning you referred to

16 the fact that there are some 42 different cost
17 allocation approaches?
18 MR. WESSLER: A: That r s what Dr. Sarikas told me and he

19 said with great pain he had one time found what they all
20 were.

21 MR. FULTON: Q: Yes, I'm sure it was a painful process for

22 him. The application at Tab 2 indicates that the
23 National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners

24 and the American Gas Association, neither of them

25 specify one of those allocation methods over any other
26 allocation method. And my first question was, why was
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1 it that the three methods that are discussed in the

2 .application where the ones that were chosen from amongst

3 those 42, shall we say?

4 MR. REED: A: I can respond to that. Methodologies that
5 are widely used, are the peak responsibility, the non-

6 coincident demand method and the average and excess

7 demand method. There are a number of other methods in

8 the electric industry such as base intermediate peak and

9 so on. But in natural gas, these three methods that

10 they use pretty widely. Enough so, that the American
11 Gas Association in it i S rate manual illustrates the

jurisdications in electric and in gas and are enumerated

¡

j

12

13

14

15

three methods that we used in our testimony. Not only

that but these are fairly widely used in other

in the NARUC manual. So, I think that we find by these

16 methods the floor, and pretty accurately, the floor and
17 the ceiling of cost incurrence by class and the other

I

1 8 methods that we didn i t use here will by and large fall

19 in between.

20 MR. FULTON: Q: All right. Picking up on the floor and

21 ceiling comment, Mr. Reed. Is it the position of BC Gas
22 that the three methods that were adopted represent the

23 extreme so that it is unlikey, for example, that costs
24 allocated to a particular class of customers would fall
25 outside of the range established by the three methods
26 that were used if another method was used, one of those
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1 other 42 methods?

2 MR. REED: A: Well, more than likely they fall within the
3 range using this methodology.

4. MR. FULTON: Q: Thank you. At page 4 of Tab 2 of Exhibit

5 2, there is the indication that the customer served

6 under the existing rate schedules have been arranged

7 into pro forma customer groups which reflect the new

8 rate schedules and the revenue to cost ratios for those

9 pro forma groups have been calculated. Why couldn i t you

10 simply assume that all the existing, or all the current
11 customers of an existing rate schedule would be served
1 2 on the same proposed schedule as opposed to taking the

13 approach it was taken?
14 MR. REED: A: May I ask a clarifying question at this

15 point? With regard to the Lower Mainland presently, the

16 one rate schedule serves a residential, commercial and a
17 small industrial like 2101, 2102, 2207, 8, 9. You i re
1 8 asking, why could this not have been a scheme of things

19 applied to Inland and Columbia?
20 MR. FULTON: Q: Yes. Well, using the rate schedules that

21 would be applied at the present time to the Columbia and

22 to the Inland systems. You can break the question down

23 into the different divisions if that makes the answer
24 more easy for you, or easier.
25 Proceeding Time 9:35 a.m. T13

26 MR. REED: A: Well, if it's dealing with the Lower Mainland
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1 they operate under a tariff that is a declining block
2 rate that by and large was designed for service to the

3 specific customers, having in mind certain things. And

4 facts have changed so drastically that now it seems this

5 is not ap~ropriate to go forward on the basis of having

6 one common rate applicable to all service. Does that

7 respond to your question, Mr. Fulton?

8 MR. FULTON: Q: That's fine. Yes. And would the answer

9 then be the same in terms of Inland and Columbia?

10 MR. REED: A: Yes, yes, I think it would be the same.
11 MR. FULTON: Q: And in establishing the various pro forma

12 groupings, was it necessary for you to take customers
1 3 from some of the other classes and put them in the

1 4 grouping in order to establish those pro forma

15 groupings, some of the existing customers from various

16 classes.
17 MR. REED: A: For clarification, the pro forma groupings of
18 customers, the grouping of customers .in any migration

1 9 that would occur between schedules was prepared by a

20 group other than these people here before you right now,
21 and we used those studies, and I think it would be more
22 appropriate to direct this question to the rate design
23 panel, perhaps series of questions.
24 MR. FULTON: Q: All right. And they would be able to tell

25 me the steps that they took in order to establish the

26 pro forma groupings as well.
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1 MR. REED: A: Yes.

2 MR. FULTON: Q: Page five, at lines 21 to 27, there is the

3 statement that;

4 "The functionalization procedure begins with

5

6

7

8

9

plant and operating expense accounts. The

investment associated with each facility is

assigned to a function, for example gas

supply, gas supply administration,
i

Itransmission and so forth, and that after

10 assigning plant costs functionally a related
11 expense usually follows the same

12 functionalization logic."
13 Would you agree that the primary purpose of
1 4 functionalization is to ensure that each customer class

1 5 is allocated only those costs in supplying service to

16 that class?
17 MR. REED: A: Well, let's just deal with thewórd function.
18 The utility has certain functions such as transmission
19 or distribution, and I can only answer your question

20 within that limit, that the rate base chart of account,
21 and then the operation, maintenance or revenue
22 requirement requirement chart of account, merely get

23 converted into what a function is, and at that moment
24 one is not concerned with how it's being allocated, but
25 if you're trying to get all of the dollars into the
26 right bucket, so to speak, or function of the utility.

CA A R S
Computer Aided Archiving & Retneval System



ALLWEST REPORTING LTD.
VANCOUVER B.C. Page: 1403

1 Proceeding Time 9:40 a.m. T14

2 MR. FULTON: Q: Well, I'm not sure that that does answer my

3 question. Isn't what you want to do in terms of

4 functionalization though to make sure that you separate,

5 for example, distribution costs from the transmission

6 costs so that the transmission customers don't pay for

7 the distribution?
8 MR. REED: A: Yes.

9 MR. FULTON: Q: Mr. Wessler, can you say to what extend the

10 accounting records of the Utility at the present time
i 1 are already organized in terms of the broad functions

12 that I referred to -- or that are referred to at lines
13 21 through 27? And to what extent judgment is necessary

14 to separate those costs into the broad basic functions?

15 MR. WESSLER: . A: The company follows the chart of accounts

16 or the code of accounts as set out the British Columbia
17 Utilities Commission. And that chart ?f accounts, a

18 certain group of accounts are under the caption of
19 Transmission Expense, others are under the -- another
20 group of accounts are under Dist~ibution, Administration
21 et cetera. So, the broad guidelines are given in that

22 chart of accounts. When you say, how we interpret this,
23 generally there is not that much interpretation needed.
24 If the meter and regulator for a residential customer

25 automatically is in distribution accounting the only
26 grey area as best as I know may come up in certain
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1 sections where you have intermediate pressure in the

2 pipeline and, I'm not an engineer here so I i m giving my

3 laymen's interpretation. But, that sometimes could be

4 classified as transmission, sometimes you could argue

5 it i s distribution. So, there is a bit of a grey area
6 but beyond that, it i S my understanding, that the chart

7 of account lays it out quite clearly where the records

8 must -- in what account the records must be kept.

9 MR. FULTON: Q: Okay. Let's turn to a specific example.
10 Tab 2A, Section 2, page 2.2, which is the Lower Mainland

11 division functionalization of rate base.
12 MR. REED: A: Can you restate your cite on page number --

13 MR. FULTON: Q: Tab 2A.

1 4 MR. REED: A: Yes.

15 MR. FULTON: Q: Section 2.

16 MR. REED: A: Yes.

1 7 MR. FULTON: Q: page 2.2.

1 8 MR. REED: A: Thank you.

19 MR. FULTON: Q: And if you drop down to line 28 through 30,

20 that refers to mains. And the mains are alloc~ted
21 partly to gas supply and partly to transmission. Can
22 you indicate, Mr. Wessler, how that allocation would
23 have been done?

24 MR. WESSLER: A: I'll refer that to Mr. Moore.

25 MR. FULTON: Q: Okay, thank you.

26 MR. MOORE: A: The transmission under column three relates
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to the East Kootenay link.

MR. FULTON: Q: Yes.

MR. MOORE: A: And on the far column there's a direct

assignment of about $1.4 miiiion and that was in the '92
I

I

I

test year as being the sort of medium rate base for

acquiring the PCEC spur line. So, it relates to PCEC as

a direct assignment. And the balance goes into the

transmission.

MR. FULTON: Q: Thank you. Turn next to page or Section

3 of Tab 2A, page 5.2 and I'm moving ahead now from the

functionalization stage to the stage where you divide

the functional cost into the cost causation categories

in which you've got the three main categories of demand

related cost, commodity related cost and customer

related cost and the application indicates that the

fixed costs are usually assigned to demand

classification except at the distribution,-customer

accounting and marketing levels where certain facilities

are designed and operated with the requirements of

customers in mind.

Now, the table that I referred you to shows

that the distribution costs are allocated, and you can

take my arithmetic as being subject to check, but 57 per

cent to demand related costs and 43 per cent to customer

related costs. Would you agree that, Mr. Moore, subject

to check?
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1 Proceeding Time 9:45 a.m. T15

2 MR. MOORE: A: Subject to check, yes.

3 MR. FULTON: Q: And then if we turn back to page five of

4 that same section, services, at line 37, and the meters,

5 which is page 5.2 again, the services and meters are

6 allocated to customer costs while the mains and

7 regulating equipment are allocated to demand. And the

8 allocation of the mains to demand is on page 5. i, and

9 the regulating equipment as well is on page 5. i.

10 Can you tell me, Mr. Moore, what the basis
11 was for those assignments?

12 MR. MOORE: A: The basis for the mains and for the

13 measuring regulating equipment for being demand related

14 is that they regard it to be a capacity related cost.
1 5 MR. FULTON: Q: Okay. And the services and meters?

16 MR. MOORE: A: Services and meters are the closest elements

17 of the system to the customer. The sp~cific meter must

18 be attached to a specific customer, and the service line
1 9 to a specific customer.

20 MR. FULTON: Q: Thank you. Now there are alternative ways

21 of assigning these types of costs, are there not? And
22 without being overly cryptic, for example, distribution
23 services are sometimes separated between customer and

24 demand-related components to reflect the fact that the
25 size of the pipe that i s being used depends on the
26 maximum likely draw or peak demand through the pipe, the
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1 diameter to length method, for example.

2 MR. REED: A: Did you misspeak? You used the word

3 distribution services. Did you mean distribution mains?

4 MR. FULTON: Q: Yes. Thank you.

5 MR. REED: A: Yes, there are other ways to handle it.
6 There are about three different ways or methods used to

7 classify plant cost and revenue requirement of

8 distribution mains to the customer classes. The first

9 is a zero intercept method, and the second is a. minimum

10 system method, and lastly a flat zero amount, since
11 these first two methods are rather controversial. And

12 as a preliminary matter to discussing these 
three

13 matters, let i s deal with classification of cost.
14 Now fixed costs arise each year in a
15 regulated utility because of depreciation expense,
16 income taxes, earned return and 0 and M costs. These
17 fixed costs are classified either as capacity-related or

18 customer-related, and we get down to asking a question,
19 who really 

cares how the distribution mains are

20 classified.
21 MR. FULTON: Q: Well, you care if the result is different,

22 don 't you?

23 MR. REED: A: Right. And I think that we have to look at

24 the allocators that apply here. If we i re talking about
25 capacity-related costs, say the residential or small
26 commercial customers would be allocated about 55 per
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1 cent of those costs, yet if the distribution mains were

2 classified as customer-related, they would pick up about

3 85 per cent of the cost, or 30 per cent more. So you

4 see why there i s a point of argument on this level.

5 Now moving on to the specific methods, the

6 zero intercept method attempts to calculate the cost of

7 a hypothetical distribution system with zero diameter

8 mains. By and large this approach causes about a

9 quarter of the distribution mains to be classified as

1 0 customer-related.

11 Moving on, the minimum system method

12 calculates a cost of a theoretical distribution system
13 that permits natural gas to flow to the customer service
14 lines, but the distribution mains are so small that they
15 can It carry any substantial load. There is several
16 variants of this and by and large you use a two inch
17 people who use this method use about a two inch diameter

1 8 pipe size. And by and large this approach can cause

19 half or all of the distribution mains to be classified
20 as customer-related cost, between a half and three-
21 quarters. Now that i s a large amount to be allocating 85

22 per cent say to the small commercial and residential
23 customers.

24 Proceeding Time 9:50 a.m. T16

25 The zero method, if I can call it that, or
26 not classifying any of the distribution mains to
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1 customer-related cost, the whole of it remains capacity-

2 related, and under this approach it l S argued that the

3 distribution mains -- the distribution mains don l t
4 connect the customer to the natural gas system. The

5 services or the laterals from the mains do. From a cost

6 causation point of view customer-related costs are those

7 that we look at as those that can be avoided if the

8 customer permanently ceases to takè gas from the system.

9 Let's assume that the land use changes on

10 which a residential customer or small commercial
11 customer is located, and the structure is demolished and
12 a gas lateral or service is removed and a gas meter and

13 regulator and so on is removed. The costs that are
14 avoided are meter reading, customer billing, and the
15 cost of operating and maintaining a service lateral and
1 6 a meter and a regulator.

17 Now the fixed cost of the distribution main
18 in a public thoroughfare is not avoided__' So I come down

19 on this latter method that has none of the cost of the
20 distribution mains classified as customer-related, and
21 if you look in the back of the book it l S beneficial to

22 the residential and small commercial customers, but I

23 think the theory holds in this case, as I feel, that the
24 cost avoided is only those costs that are already over
25 in service laterals, meters and so on, that are
26 classified in the cost study as customer-related costs
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1 anyway.
2 MR. FULTON: Q: Thank you. In terms of these alternative

3 methods, Mr. Reed, did the company perform any tests to

4 provide them with a comparison of what the effect would

5 have been if they had used these alternative methods as

6 opposed to the method that was used?

7 MR. REED: A: I think that -- well, I looked at it early on
8 and it bore out what I said by and large the zero

9 intercept method will classify about 25 per cent of the

10 mains as customer-related costs.
11 A minimum system method would classify maybe

12 a half or two-thirds of the distribution mains as
13 customer-related costs, and my preliminary studies
14 follow in that range. And yet I don i t think that i s a
1 5 theory that the company should use on a go-forward

16 basis.
1 7 MR. FULTON: Q: 2A, Section 5, page 2. i, indicates that of

18 the Be Gas operating and maintenance expense,

19 approximately $4 million was for total marketing, and
20 that i s at line nine under column 2, Mr. Wessler.
21 MR. WESSLER: A: Yes.

22 MR. FULTON: Q: Of that approximately i. 8 million has been

23 functionalized into a function called marketing in
24 column seven.

25 MR. WESSLER: A: I see that.

26 MR. FULTON: Q: And all of that has been classified as a
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1 customer cost, and that is reflected at Sect ion 6, page

2 6.10.

3 Proceeding Time 9: 55 a.m. T17

4 MR. FULTON: Q: Do you that, Mr. Wessler?

5 MR. WESSLER: A: No, I don't find that number on page --

6 MR. FULTON: Q: Sect ion 6.

7 MR. WESSLER: A: Section 6, page 1

8 MR. FULTON: Q: No. 6.10. It's at line 3, column 2.

9 MR. WESSLER: A: Oh, yes.

10 MR. FULTON: Q: Can you indicate in rather more detail

11 those marketing activies which have been classified as
12 customer related and explain why they have been so

13 classified as customer related?
1 4 MR. WESSLER: A: I'll refer that quest-ion to Mr. Moore

1 5 again.

1 6 MR. FULTON: Q: Thank you.

17 MR. MOORE: A: TheSe costs are from th~_ marketing -- or

18 have been budgeted through the marketing activities.

19 They include the labor and promotional activities that
20 company engages in. And the approach taken was to first
21 try to identify by cost centre whether anything could be

22 specifically identified belonging to residential
23 programs or commercial programs or to either customer

24 classes in the industrial groups. The residual was
25 dropped into the bucket of marketing function and then
26 just allocated based on the customer related factors.
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1 MR. FULTON: Q: And there i s a number for direct assignment

2 in the column number 9, Section 5, page 2. i. Can you

3 tell me what that is?

4 MR. MOORE: A: That would be the marketing expenses related

5 to the cost centre for residential marketing, commercial

6 marketing and industrial marketing.

7 MR. FULTON: Q: Was there any reason why some of these

8 expenses wouldn't have been allocated to the commodity

9 component in a sense that aren i t they intended to

10 encourage the customers to buy more gas?

11 MR. REED: A: I'll respond to that. I think in a cost

12 study, you have to look at the -- unless it i S a very
13 specific situation, you look at the cost whether it
14 arises as a fixed cost or a variable cost. And .going
15 through the classification portion of the study, these
16 in essense are fixed costs. Now, what your question

17 deals with is, would you want to consider some of these

18 variable costs -- consider certain costs as variable and
19 then put that over into commodity cost. Well, in
20 effect, the cost allocation procedures has already done

21 that. If a fixed cost is a fixed cost we put it as a

22 capacity related cost unless it i s customer related. And
23 in here some of these costs were dropped right into the
24 customer buckets, so to speak, for the various classes
25 where they i re assigned. Dealing with your specific
26 question, though, and going into the allocation
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1 procedures, the fixed cost gets allocated on a capacity

2 basis, -but the average and excess demand basis takes a

3 portion of the fixed cost and converts that into

4 commodity cost and then fixed costs are allocated on

5 fixed cost allocators or capacity allocators and then

6 the customer related cost -- sorry, I'm going to start

7 this sentence and paragraph over.

8 The fixed costs that would be, say, in this

9 case first classified as capacity related, gets
1.0 manipulated in an average and excess demand study and

11 actually a portion of it gets assigned over -- assigned
12 is a good word for it, into commodity related costs.

13 And it gets spread volumetrically. So if you look at an
1 4 outcome of an AED study, you do have that effect.

15 MR. FULTON: Q: And so, is that what in fact what has

16 happened with the numbers at page 2. i?
17 Proceeding Time 10:00 a.m. T18

18 MR. REED: A: No, that's not what happens at 2. i.
19 MR. FULTON: Q: I didn't think it did.

20 MR. REED: A: I say in effect what you' re driving at

21 happens under an AED study, or we perhaps are not

22 communicating at all.
23 MR. FULTON: Q: In terms of the marketing strategy --

24 MR. REED: A: Can you hold just one moment, please. Thank

25 you.
26 MR. FULTON: Q: Doesn't the marketing strategy of the
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1 company focus principally towards increasing the use of

2 the existing customers, rather than adding new

3 customers?

4 MR. REED: A: I don't think that I want to respond or this
5 panel is the ones to respond to that. I think you're

6 going to have marketing people here and they can respond

7 to your question more fully I'm sure.

8 INFORMTION REQUEST

9 MR. FULTON: Q: Well, I was just speaking with Mr. Johnson

10 because I hadn't understood that there was going to be a
11 Marketing Panel, and there is not going to be a
12 Marketing Panel at this stage, so perhaps someone on the

\.
13 panel can inform themselves and we can be advised

14 through counsel, and if it can be expressed in a
15 percentage term as to what portion of .the marketing

16 strategy is focused on increasing the use of new
17 customers and what portion is focused on the use of

1 8 adding customers.

19 MR. REED: A: This is in the form of a data request?

20 MR. FULTON: Q: Yes.

21 MR. WESSLER: A: I'll undertake to do that.

22 MR. . FULTON: Q: Thank you, Mr. Wessler.

23 THE CHAIRPERSON: Would this be a good time to take our

24 break, Mr. Fulton?

25 MR. FULTON: Certainly.

26 THE CHAIRPERSON: All right. We'll be back at 20 after 10
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1 then. Thank you.

2

3

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 10: 05 A.M.)

(PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 10: 25 A.M.)

4 THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you. Please continue, Mr. Fulton.

5 CROSS EXAINATION BY MR. FULTON CONTINUED:

6 MR. FULTON: Q: Thank you, Mr. Chairperson. Panel, if you

7 would turn to page 6, of Exhibit 2, Tab 2, lines 11

8 through 15.

9 MR. MOORE: A: I'm sorry, I missed your section.

1 0 MR. FULTON: Q: Tab 2, page 6.

11 MR. MOORE: A: Oh, you're not referring to this?

12 MR. FULTON: Q: No, I've finished with those tables. Lines

13 11 to 15. And as I understand those lines, the customer

14 costs are made up of a portion of distribution, customer

15 accounting and marketing costs. Correct?

16 MR. REED: A: Are you starting on line 11 where the first
17 word is, fixed costs are usually assigned?

18 MR. FULTON: Q: Yes.

19 MR. REED: A: Yes.

20 MR. FULTON: Q: Now, could you then turn to page 11 and the

21 flow chart.
22 MR. REED: A: Yes.

23 MR. FULTON: Q: And specifically I would like you to direct

24 yourselves to those parts of the flowchart that are
25 related to functionalization and classification. And in
26 the classification lines the box for customer fixed

CAARS
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1 cost.
2 MR. REED: A: Yes.

3 MR. FULTON: Q: Now, if you look at that box and then go up

4 and then follow the arrows that are directed to it from

5 functionalization, what I understand is that customer

6 costs, the customer fixed costs, also include gas

7 supply, storage and transmission costs.

8 MR. REED: A: Well, you see --
9 MR. FULTON: Q: No, just let me. Because you'll agree with

1 0 me that there are arrows going from those boxes on the

11 functionalization line to the customer fixed costs box?
12 MR. REED: A: Yes. And I made this drawing and I think I

13 made it primarily as a eye test if you can read it with
14 one eye or the other. The sole main theory is that
15 and this is just theoretical, there might have been some

16 gas supply that could be customer fixed costs, but as a
17 practical matter is not.
18 MR. FULTON: Q: Well, let me put it this way. You spoke

19 about theory. Did the lines coming from gas supply,

20 storage and transmission, represent reality in light of

21 what is said at lines 11 through 1S on page 6?

22 MR. REED: A: Well, with regard to BC Gas, no. But it's a

23 general chart.
24 MR. FULTON: Q: Well, sir, I do see the chart is headed, BC

25 Gas Inc., and I took it from that heading on the chart
\.'.

26 that that chart was specifically related to BC Gas Inc.
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1 and you say itls not.

2 MR. REED: A: On my freelance graphic, I put BC Gas at the

3 top and perhaps I shouldn It, I should have put in there,

4 General Chart.

5 MR. FULTON: Q: Thank you. Those are my quest ions, Mr.

6 Chairperson.

7 THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, Mr. Fulton.

8 MR. JOHNSON: No re-exam.

9 THE CHAIRPERSON: Commissioner Leighton has one question.

10 EXAMINATION BY THE COMMISSION:

11 COMMISSIONER LEIGHTON: My question concerns the treatment

12 of subsidies in the FDC method. My concern would be if

\ 13 one pushes the rates close to the FDC level that the

14 residential customer who is a tax payer has probably

15 funded the subsidies might be paying twice for the same
16 service. If the subsidy amount is in the embedded cost,

17 then that one priced right to the level of theFDC, one
18 would then be including the subsidy sum in the embedded

19 cost so he would be, in effect, paying twice for the
20 same service, if that were the .case.
21 MR. REED: A: May I clarify. Are you using the word,

22 subsidy? Subsidy cost? Ilm hard of hearing.
23 COMMISSIONER LEIGHTON: Ilm referring to the costs of

24 government subsidies provided to --

(
25 MR. REED: A: Oh.

26 COMMISSIONER LEIGHTON: --the system such as the systems in
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1 the rate expansion, the expansion program or even in the

2 case of the Vancouver Island Gas Pipeline immense

3 subsidies. But you're not, fortunately you're not

4 dealing with those here. So, my question is really, if

5 one goes right to the level of the FDC pricing is there

6 a danger that the residential customer, who's basically

7 the taxpayer, would be paying twice for the same

8 service?

9 MR. REED: A: May I clarify something with the pane 1

1 0 members. Are there

11 MR. WESSLER: A: May I try to respond to that.

12 Commissioner Leighton, I believe if the government
13 desires to make a contribution in aid of construction as
1 4 a policy or as a social goal to get more gas service to

15 other customers, that is the government's policy, and so
1 6 I can't speak to that whether the government or the

17 present government or any government desires to have

18 this policy in place at any particular point in time.
19 However, if and obviously the reason for making this

20 contribution in aid of construction is because the
21 customer is too far afield so that the socalled mains
22 extension test is not met and the customer cannot or
23 will not put up this contribution to make up the
24 defficiency or because it's too costly to reach him, so
25 the government is putting these funds in. However, when

l"

26 the company or when the Utility receives those funds,
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1

2

they are put into the bank and the credit goes into an

account call~ 211 which is contributions in aid of

3 construction. This contributions in aid of construction

4 then in the chart of accounts gets deducted from gas

5 plant and service. Therefore, the costs which are

6 distributed are only the net cost after this

¡

I

i

7 contribution so the customer then does not get that cost

8 allocated again to him. It's the net costs which are in

9 the gas plant in service.

10 Proceeding. Time 10:30 a.m. T20

11 COMMISSIONER LEIGHTON: Thank you, Mr. Wesler, for that very

12 lucid explanation. That's what I was looking for.
13 THE CHAIRPERSON: I have no questions, so I believe at this

14 time we can allow this panel to stand down, and thank
1 5 you very much for coming before us.

16 (WITNESSES ASIDE)
17 THE CHAIRPERSON: We're ready for the next panel of BC Gas.

18 MR. FULTON: While the next panel is getting ready to be

19 sworn, Mr. Chairperson, I have prepared an order of

20 cross-examination. There's a long list, but essentially
.21 only Ms. McCool and myself will be cross-examining.

22

23

24

MAIN EXTENSION POLICY PANEL

JOHN C. TOUHEY, Affirmed:

WALLACE POWELL, Resumed:

25 MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Chairperson, this panel, Panel 5, speaks

26 to the proposed mains extension policy of BC Gas. Mr.
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ROBERT H. SARIKAS

What is your name and business address?

My name is Robert H. Sarikas. My business address is

Foster Associates, Inc., 1015 15th street, N.W.,
Washington, D.C. 20005.

What is your occupation?

I am a consultant in the field of regulatory economics.

I am also a Registered Professional Engineer and a

certified Public Accountant, holding certificates in the

state of illinois.

Q. By whom are you employed and in what capacity?

I am a Senior Consultant and a Senior vice President of

Foster Associates, Inc.

Q. What business is Foster Associates, Inc. engaged in?

Foster Associates, Inc. is an independent organization

offering economic research and consulting service to

business and government in the united States, Canada, and

overseas. Our acti vi ties are largely in the areas of
regulatory activity concerning energy, public utilities,

communications, and transportation.

Q. will you please describe your formal education?

I attended Washington University and earned a Bachelor of

Science degree in 1954. My major field of concentration
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was Electrical Engineering. I also studied at the

University of illinois where i earned a Master of Science

Degree in Finance in 1970 and Doctor of Philosophy in

Finance in 1981.

Are you a member of any professional associations?

Yes. I am a member of the American Economic Association.

I am also a member of the National and illinois Societies

of Professional Engineers, the American Society for

Engineering Education, the Institute of Electrical and

Electronics Engineers, the American Insti tute of
certified Public Accountants, the Illinois CPA Society,

the Insti tute of Management science, the Financial

Management Association, the Eastern Finance Association,

and the Midwest Finance Association.

Q. will you please briefly describe your professional

experience?

A. As a member of the firm of Foster Associates, Inc., I

have had consulting assignments in the area of cost and

price analysis and rate case issues for gas distribution

companies, pipelines, and electric utilities. Some of

these assignments involved the economic analysis of

alternative plans, market research, and similar areas of

study.

Prior to joining the firm of Foster Associates, Inc., I

was employed by the illinois Power Company in various

assignments in the engineering and rate departments. As
Manager of Rates and Rate Research, I was responsible for

all rate acti vi ties and the conduct of cases before state
and Federal regulatory bodies.
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Earlier, I was in charge of the design of electrical

transmission and distribution systems for illinois Power.

other work assignments included eight years of work in

long-range planning of transmission and distribution

systems. i also designed addi tions to the gas
distribution system of Illinois Power.

Have you previously testified as an expert witness with

respect to your discipline before any courts or
regulatory bodies?

I have testified as an expert witness before the National

Energy Board, the ontario Energy Board, the Public

utilities Board of Manitoba, the Saskatchewan Public

utilities Review commission, the Nova scotia Board of

Commissioners of Public utilities, the Newfoundland Board

of Commissioners of Public utilities, and this
Commission.

I have testified before State Regulatory Commissions in

Arkansas, Idaho, Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Kansas,

Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, New Mexico, New York,

Ohio, Pennsylvania, Texas, and Wisconsin. I have also

testified before the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission

and its predecessor the Federal Power Commission, the

Nuclear Regulatory Commission, and the Postal Rate

Commission.

Q. Are you the author of any articles, papers, or other

publications dealing with the subject area of your

testimony?

A. Yes. I am the author of over seventy articles and papers

published in various journals and magazines such as

Public utilities Fortniqhtlv and the publications of

engineering societies and other organizations. These

papers cover various topics in the field of economics,

,"
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cost analysis, rate design, and engineering. A list of

those papers is included in Appendix A to my testimony.

Q. What is the purpose of your testimony?

A. The purpose is to present evidence on behalf of BC Gas

with respect to:
1. Overall rate design methodology

used in the Application.

2 . Use of Uniform Postage stamp

Delivery Charges.

3. Difference between FDC and LRIC

levels.
4. Consolidation of Lower

Mainland, Inland, and Columbia

Divisions into a single entity.

5. Franchise fee collection.

METHODOLOGY USED IN THE APPLXeATION

Q. Have you had an opportunity to participate in the
preparation of the Company i s applications in the case,

and review the document as filed?

A. Yes, I have.

Q. Based on the experience you have in preparing similar
applications in the past, what are your general comments?

A. I find that the application is responsive to the rate

design objectives set out by Be Gas. The stated rate
design obj ecti ves are:

. Fairness or equity

. Economic efficiency (Proper price signals)

. Stability
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.
Gradualism
Conservation

Fully distributed cost (FDC) analyses are included in the

application as a tool for use in attaining equity in

terms of the assignment of revenue among the various rate

classes and, to a lesser degree, rate design within a

rate class. Most persons believe that a rate is fair if

they are paying what a service costs. FDC studies are

provided for each of the geographic divisions and on a

combined basis so as to allow for testing of the

reasonableness of a uniform postage stamp margin.

Long-run incremental cost (LRIC) analyses are also

included in the application as a tool for allowing

economic efficiency in rate design and as a measure of

the appropriateness of a postage stamp margin. Economic

efficiency requires a proper reflection of cost in price

so that a utility customer's purchasing decision result

in an efficient allocation of resources. If price is set

below marginal cost, users will be encouraged to use less

than the optimal amount of the resource. If price is set

less marginal cost, users will be encouraged to use more

than the optimal amount of the resource. Thus, the LRIC

is useful for rate design within a rate class even though

class revenues are established on the basis of an FDC

study.

For this reason, the Company is in the mainstream of

utility regulatory practice in dealing with the issue of

fairness and economic eff iciency .

Rate Design also recognizes the impact of competitive

al ternati ve fuels in the establishment of rate level.
Such factors determine value of service, or the most that

can be charged for a given service. These elements are

quantified in the Application.
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The Company's effort to better recognize the fixed cost

component shown in both the FDC and the LRIC studies is

accomplished by increasing the basic charge for the

residential and commercial customer classes. This rate

modification will provide an improvement in revenue

stability as well as recognition of the fixity of costs

in a gas system. Since the life cycle of gas
transmission and distribution plant is on a par with the

remaining life expectancy of most consumers, it is

reasonable to say that plant related costs are fixed

costs. As a consequence, all costs of a gas utility are

fixed with the exception of a portion of the cost of gas

plus compressor fuel and a portion of compressor

maintenance. since the increase in the basic charge is
only about three percent of total revenue, it does not

constitute a major shift. Also, it will not have a

serious impact on the commodity price of the tail block

rates.

Rate design changes are also directed towards the

elimination of declining block rates which will more

closely align tail block rates with LRIC and thereby

further the goals of economic efficiency and
conservation. In addition, this will also enhance future

DSM efforts.

Does the Company's rate design represent a balancing of

objectives?
The Company's rate design represents a careful balancing

of a number of objectives. Firstly, the design of

uniform postage stamp margins, which in itself serves as

a constraint in attaining any other obj ecti ve and

represents a prime objective in this proceeding. The

need to phase- in the Colombia rates is an example of the

constraints faced in the design of a uniform margin. The
implementation of a uniform postage stamp margin will

insure that all consumers are treated alike irrespective

of their geographic location, thus furthering the

objective of fair and equitable treatment.

i

i
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Better recognition of both FDC and LRIC is achieved by

the use of an increased basic charge. Better recognition
of LRIC is also achieved by the flattening of the
residential and commercial rates in terms of the
elimination of declining block rates, thus furthering the

goal of economic eff iciency . Such changes were part of
an effort to LRIC over a range of usage, not merely at

the point of average consumption per customer. The

somewhat inferior approach of using only a single point

is typical of most utility presentations in this regard.

In the design of the postage stamp margin, some effort

has been made to increase the residential and commercial

margins. This is not only an attempt to recognize cost

of service, it also attempts to recognize one of the

causes of cost, namely, the higher rate of growth of the

residential and commercial sectors as compared to the

industrial sector.

The setting of the level of the interruptible rate also

requires a careful balancing of objectives since present

disparities between interruptible sales and interruptible

transportation margins must be taken into account along

with the need to provide an adequate difference between

firm and interruptible rate options. Here too, this must

be accomplished in the context of developing a company

wide tariff for such service.
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USE OF A POSTAGE STAMP DELIVERY eBAGE

Q. What are the reasons favoring the use of a single postage
stamp delivery charge for the various rate classes

irrespective of the division in which a customer is

located?

A. The use of a single company-wide rate structure in terms
of standardized rate margins ( exclusive of gas supply

costs) is a logical outgrowth of unif ied ownership.

Important criteria for a combined postage stamp delivery

charge include:

1. A similar design standard for

the gas distribution system.

2. Use of a uniform extension
policy.

3. A uniform policy with respect

to the ownership of service

connections and meters.

I do not believe that differences in the extent to which

plant is depreciated in one geographic area vs. another

are a valid basis for a rate differential. I also do not

believe that price level differences resulting from

vintage differences are a valid basis for rate
differentials as among geographic areas.

Differences in rate level resul ting from merger and

acquisition become more difficult to justify with the

passage of time. In a Pacif ic Power & Light case some

years ago before the Oregon Public utility Commissioner,

the company was not permitted to perpetuate disparate

area rate schedules which had resul ted from company

development and merger. The company was required to
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redesign its rate structure to make its schedules

available at a uniform level. 1

Would the use of postage stamp deli very charges be
relevant if the revenues and costs of the various

divisions were not consolidated?

No. The use of postage stamp deli very charges assumes

that regional differences wi thin a division as well as

among di visions are not of suff icient importance to

justify the use of regional margins.

In terms of the inverse, the use of postage stamp

delivery charge without consolidation would imply that

regional cost breakdowns were to be retained absent the

sole purpose of such costing: i.e., a basis for regional

rate differences.

Do you favour a phase-in of rates designed to equalize

margins?

Yes, I do. I believe that the phase-in should encompass

changes in the basic charge and rate blocks. If
possible, the phase-in should be limited at most to a

five-year time period based upon pre-approved annual

changes in rate structure. I believe in most cases

BC Gas anticipates all the rate design adjustments in

this application will be completed within two years.

Do you concur with the maintenance of separate gas costs

in the lower Mainland, Inland, and Columbia areas, to be

used in conjunction with the postage stamp margin

(excluding gas supply costs) for those areas?

35
36 lOregon Public Utility Commissioner, Order No. 70-66, October 5, 1970 re: Pacific Power & Light Co., 86
37 PUR 3d 417.
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A. Yes, I do. Gas supply cost should only be applied on a

postage stamp basis if the areas are integrated in terms

of transmission and pipeline supply, and the weighted

average cost of gas is reasonably the same for each of

the areas.

FDe VS. LRie ANALYSES

Q. Have you had an opportunity to review the relationship
between the phase-in of the postage stamp delivery charge

and the results of the Fully Distributed Cost (FDC) and

Long-Run Investment Cost (LRIC) structure for each of the

di visions and the combined cost of service?

A. Yes, I have. The results of that analysis for the
various rate classes are shown in terms of hyperbolic

plots of FDC, LRIC, and postage stamp rate proposal shown

in the Application. For the Columbia Division, the

amount of the rate increase might be considered
prohibitive without a phase-in over a reasonable time

period.

Q. Is it commonplace to have a disparity between the unit
cost calculated using an FDC analysis as compared to

using the results of an LRIC analysis?

A. Yes, it is. That disparity is caused by vintage and

price level as well as conceptual differences in the

preparation of such analyses.

Q. will you pleases explain what you mean by vintage and
price levels?

A. The vintage or age of existing plant included in the FDC
analysis is spread over many years, frequently dating

back to the inception of the firm. Since price level has
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generally trended upward, except for a few years in the

distant past, the unit cost of older plant measured in

terms of the price level at the time of purchase will be

substantially less than the cost of either the same plant

today, or the cost of plant capable of performing the

same function but using recent technology. In contrast,

the plant included in the LRIC study is either priced at

today's price level: i.e., in real terms, or it may be

priced in terms of the nominal price level of each year

of the expansion plan used in the preparation of an LRIC

study.

Vintage is determinati ve of the extent to which the

existing plant included in the FDC analysis is
depreciated. Thus, plant constructed fifteen years ago

will not only be on the books at a lower price,
corresponding to the price level at the time it was

constructed, it will also be substantially depreciated.

If the plant life of the item is 45 years it will be one-

third depreciated on a straight line basis. Since FDC

analyses utilize net plant, the effect of accrued

depreciation is to reduce the level of FDC. In the case
of plant included in the LRIC, it will not be
depreciated; however, the use of a capital recovery

factor does reduce the revenue requirement of plant in

the LRIC study as compared to straight-line depreciation

for calculating expense in the conventional FDC analysis.

Q. will you please explain the importance of conceptual

differences on the results of an FDC versus a LRIC

analysis?

A. Yes. The rate class units costs developed by an FDC

analysis may differ as among FDC analyses prepared using

a different capacity cost allocation methodology; e. g . ,
peak responsibility versus Average and Excess. An FDC

study is an apportionment of historic accounting costs.

An LRIC study is concerned with added costs that will be
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incurred to serve planned-for load in the future. Such

costs are based upon engineering estimates. An LRIC

study is not concerned with existing plant. Such plant

is regarded as a sunk cost. An FDC study is an
apportionment of those sunk costs.

What has been said of plant also applies to expenses. To

the extent that operating and maintenance costs have a

fixed component, added expense to serve added load may

logically be less than average expense per unit of

throughput.

Do you concur wi th the recogni tion of addi tional
customers as the principal driver in the LRIC study?

Yes, I do. There has been very little growth in the

consumption per customer of residential and commercial

customers because there have been virtually no new gas

appliances developed in the past forty-years. In fact,

the introduction of more efficient furnaces has led to a

decline in the average consumption per customer.

An LRIC study is used to answer the question, what is the

change in cost caused by a change in load? Since the

change in load arises from the change in the number of

customers, this must be recognized in the analysis. Most

of the increase in distribution investment and expense is

due to the increase in the number of customers. A

portion of the added distribution investment is due to

reinforcement to supply the increased peak day demand.

In the rate design process, it is possible to estimate

the revenue that would be derived if the rates were

equal to marginal cost.

It would be possible to develop a separate estimate of

the LRIC of serving added usage per customer if that cost

component is relevant in some future time period.
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INDUSTRIAL INTERRUPTIBLE , FIRM RATES

Q. Have you reviewed the

the logic of the
interruptible rates?

Company's proposal with respect to

proposed industr ial firm and

A. Yes I have.

Q. Do you have any comments with respect to the Company's
Interruptible Rate Design?

A. Yes. I believe it is a carefully crafted attempt to

eliminate margin differences between interruptible sales

and interruptible T-service margins in order to attain

revenue neutrality. The proposed Schedule 7 General

Interruptible Service and Schedule 27 General
Transportation, with two levels depending upon a

customer's reliability preferences, provides a resolution

of that problem. It is important that shifts from

interruptible sales to interruptible transportation on

the basis of inconsistent margins be avoided. It is also

important that shifts from interruptible sales or service

to firm service be avoided since this will result in

substantial increases in the amount of capacity purchased

from Westcoast which in turn could adversely affect all

customer classes. Those customers seeking firm service

or highly reliable interruptible service (if interruption

were due only to physical constraints on the distribution

system) should there for pay a premium over the rates for

the standard level of interruptible service provided by

BC Gas.

Q. What is the nature of the economic constraints faced in
the design of interruptible rates.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

II
12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21
22

23

24

25

26

27

28

29

30

31

32

33

34

35

36

37

38

Q.

- 14 -

A. The widespread use of interruptible service is favoured

in terms of achieving the economically efficient use of

B.C. Gas facilities as well as the economically efficient

use of facilities of the pipeline supplier. In the
design of interruptible rates, the lower limit can

generally be established by deducting avoided cost from

the comparable firm cost of service. The upper limit of

an interruptible rate is the value of service for that

customer. Value of service can relate to the lowest

priced alternative available to the customer such as firm

gas service, or the use of an alternative fuel or
manufacturing technology with different inputs. If the

customer is a new customer, differences in the annual

cost of al ternati ve fuel burning equipment must be

included when making the computation.

Revenue under the interruptible gas rate cannot be

compared directly with revenue under the firm gas rate

when calculating value of service for interruptible
customers. As an example, it is necessary to add to the

revenue under an interruptible T-Service rate the cost of

gas and pipeline transportation, the annual cost of
equipment to utilize alternative fuels during the

curtailment period (unless this is a "sunk" cost), the

cost of al ternati ve fuel burned and the annual inventory
cost for such fuel, the cost of lost production, and the

annual cost of equipment changes to accommodate
interruptible service (unless this is a sunk cost).

The establishment of an interruptible rate between those

two limits, firm service cost less avoided cost, and

value of service, will determine the extent to which the

savings resulting from interruptible supply are shared

between interruptible customers and other firm customers.

Is the proposal to "grandfather" the large firm
industrial rates in the Inland and Columbia di visions

reasonable?
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A. Yes, it is. It should be recognized that customers may

have based their investment in equipment and prices for

their products on a particular rate for services. In

that event, the withdrawal of a rate could be viewed as

a form of entrapment. Use of a grandfather treatment

avoids inequity and, at the same time, provides assurance

of the eventual elimination of rate differentials.

REGULATORY eONSOLIDATION

Q. Do you concur with the reasons advanced by

for consolidation of the Lower Mainland,

Columbia Divisions?

the Company

Inland and

A. Yes, I do. The savings resulting from such consolidation

should be significant since numerous elements of

duplication will be eliminated. The results of regional

FDC as well as marginal cost analyses also support that

proposal. Such consolidation is the normal consequence

of merger and acquisition, and has been generally

recognized in other regulatory jurisdictions

FRAeHISE FEES

Q. What are the arguments for and against the collection of
franchise fees from all customers rather than from only

the customers in the geographic areas that assess such

fees?

A. The primary argument for collection of franchise fees
from all customers is that customers located in
unincorporated areas that do not levy such fees benefit

from the economies of scale resulting from the provision

of service to the high load density incorporated areas.

To the extent that franchise fees are a payment for the
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right to use the streets of the city, they are a form of

payment comparable to the cost of purchasing private

right-of-way in non-franchise areas. A further argument

is that it is not common practice to separately bill each

geographic area for the amount of property and ad valorem

taxes levied by the respecti ve areas. It is more

commonplace to base rates upon the average amount of such

taxes.

The primary argument for collection of franchise fees

from the residents of the areas that assess such fees is

the objective of matching costs and benefits.

This concern has been gi ven predominant weight by
regulators in arriving at the usual decision to require

that the fees be collected only from the residents of

areas that assess such fees.

Q. Does this conclude your testimony?

A. Yes, at this time.
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DR. ROBERT H. SARIKAS
UTILITY CONSULTING EXPERIENCE

Brier Description or Project

Niagara Mohawk Power Corporation.
A Long-Run Incremental Cost of Service Study, for
both the electric and gas utilties along with a related
time of day rate design study was prepared and

sponsored before the New York Public Utilties
Commission. Testimony has also been presented in
connection with hearings dealing with Cogeneration,

Generic Fuel Adjustment Clause, and Conservation

Programs.

Assistance to Houston Lighting and Power Company.
General consulting in terms of rate case preparation.
Responsible for the presentation of an embedded cost
of service study and related testimony before the Texas
PUC in those electric rate increase applications.
Testimony also presented before large Municipalities
on behalf of Houston Lighting and Power.
Preparation of an incremental cost of service study,
and a report on interruptible cost of service and rate
design.

Peoples Gas Light and Coke Company. Preparation
of cost of service studies by rate class, along with

related testimony before Ilinois Commerce
Commission in three rate cases.

Sherrard Power System. Preparation of rate base, rate
of return, incremental cost of service, and rate design
testimony in four rate cases. Also assignments with

respect to fuel cost adjustment electric transmission

planning, and negotiation of new wholesale
power contracts.

British Columbia Utilty Commission. Assistance to
Commission Panel including preparation of a long-run
incremental cost of service study and expert testimony
with respect to cost analysis and rate design in

connection with the rate design hearing of West

Kootney Power Light Co.

British Columbia Utilty Commission. Assistance to
Commission Panel on technical rate design matters in
connection with Power and Wheeling rates for West
Kootney Power and Light Co. to be levied by B.c.
Hydro and Power Authority.

Hennepin County, Minnesota. Assistance in the
negotiation of a contract with Northern States Power

Company for the sale of energy from a resource
recovery plant.

Union Gas Company. Ltd. Testimony before the
Ontario Energy Board in connection with the optimal
use of gas underground storage capacity.

Consolidated Edison Company of New York.
Preparation of a long-run incremental cost of service
study including testimony before the New York Public
Service Commission.

Report on Rate Concepts and Structures - BPA.
Foster Associates was responsible for the preparation

of a report for the Bonnevile Power Administration
on electric rate concepts and structures as they relate
to pricing. Authors of the report are Dr. Robert H.
Sarikas and Dr. Henry Herz. The report describes the
principal rate design features which are proposed or
presently in use, at the wholesale and at the retail rate
level, including a detailed discussion of the advantages
and disadvantages of each concept. The rate concepts

explored include average cost pricing, marginal and
long-run incremental cost pricing, capacity only
pricing, commodity only pricing, time-of-day pricing,
two tier rates, inverted rate structures, and life-line
rates. An explanation was provided of the underlying

theory including the social, economic, and political
justification, along with the extent of use and the
manner in which each theory is implemented in a rate
structure. Other sections of the report discuss the

effect on patterns of use and how utility customers
might be expected to react given the use of these
concepts. Research to date with respect to price
elasticity of demand was also summarized in the
report, and estimates developed for use by BP A.

North Shore Gas Company. Preparation of cost of
service studies by rate class, along with related

testimony before Ilinois Commerce Commission in
three rate cases.

Canadian Western Natural Gas Co. and Northwest

Utilities Co. Testimony on cost analysis and rate
design before the Public Utilities Board of Alberta.

Consumers' Gas Company. Preparation of Gas LRIC
Study and testimony before the Ontario Energy Board.



Testimony on Behalf of Minnesota Public Seivice
Commission. Presented testimony before the
Minnesota Public Seivice Commission on their behalf
in a Northern States Power Company rate case. The
testimony was on cost analysis and rate design and
addressed topics such as the objectives of rate design,
the kinds of cost and their relative importance,

revenue allocation among the various rate classes, and
the relationship between value of seivice, cost of
seivice, and welfare defined in terms of ecnomic
effciency .

Assistance to Wisconsin Power and Liiiht Company.
Responsible for preparation of an embedded cost of
seivice study with respect to wholesale rate classes,
including related expert testimony before FERC.

Testimony on Behalf of Houston Lightinii & Power
Company in Generic Rate Cases. This testimony
before the Texas PUC, dealt with rate costing and
design methodology, including embedded cost and
LRIC analysis, time-of-day pricing and related topics.

Assistance to Pennsylvania Public Utilties Commission
Staff and Commission in Generic Rate Case. Foster
Associates was a consultant to the Pennsylvania PUC
Generic Electric Rate Case. Assistance was provided
in terms of defining various issues, preparation of Staff
cross examination of various utilty and inteivenor

witnesses, presentation of expert testimony, and
preparation of reports.

Sunshine Mininii Company. Testimony in connection
with objectives of rate design and importance of cost.
Also, elements bearing upon the determination of class
revenue and rate structure. Hearings before Idaho

Public Seivice Commission in connection with
adoption of Rate Making Standards.

Bonnevile Power Administration Rate and Cost of
Seivice Critical Review. Consultant to the Bonnevile
Power Administration in connection with the
preparation of a critical review of the Stafrs Rate
Design Study, Fully Distributed Cost of Seivice Study,
Long-Run Incremental Cost of Seivice Study, and
Time-Differentiated Cost of Seivice Study. All of

these analyses were prepared in conjunction with a
proposed rate increase application fied with FERC.

City of Jamestown. New York. lliis assignment
involved the preparation of a long-range plan for

expansion of the power supply sources for the City of
Jamestown, New York, which provided feasible
solutions to the environmental problems faced by the

Board of Public Utilities. Other assignments with

Jamestown included the preparation of cost of seivice
and rate design testimony for rate case presentation

before the New York Public Seivice Commission, and
assistance in negotiation of power purchase agreement
with the New York Power Authority.

Ilinois Power Company. Exert testimony before the
Nuclear Regulatory Commission with respect to the
economics of nuclear versus fossil generation and
ecnomics of site selection for the Clinton Nuclear
Power Station. Also responsible for the presentation
of electric load forecasts before the Nuclear

Regulatory Commission in connection with that

hearing as well as testimony in the area of energy

conseivation, electric ratemaking, and related topics.
Other assignments for this client include cost of seivice
and rate design studies and testimony.

Westcoast Transmission Company. Ltd. Exert

testimony was presented on behalf of Westcoast

regarding the pattern of regulation of natural gas

prices in British Columbia and future considerations
and alternatives.

Gas Company of New Mexico. Presentation of a
forecasted rate base and expense and earnings

statements before the New Mexico Public Utilties
Commission.

Panhandle Gas Pipeline Co. Testimony before FERC
with respect to the impact of competition upon the
design of pipeline rates and tariff provisions.

United Gas Pipeline Co. Consulting assistance with
respect to cost of seivice and rate design dealing with
transportation and underground storage seivice.

U.S. Environmental Protection Aiiencv. Prepared a

report for the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
entitled the "Impact of Alternative Air Quality

Requirements on Coal-Fired Power Plant Cost." This
report analyzed the effect of proposed U.S. Senate and
House legislation for preventing significant
deterioration of air quality by reviewing the effect

upon 53 existing and proposed electric generating
plant sites taking into accunt meteorological criteria
and terrain data. Alternatives such as site relocation
were investigated. TIie report included the estimated
cost of relocation for such items as additional electric
transmission facilities, fuel transportation, and cooling
water requirements.

11



Saskatchewan Power Corporation. Review of electric
and gas cost analysis and assistance in rate hearings.

Midwest Natural Gas Company. Testimony on cost of
capital before the Public Seivice Commssion of
Indiana.

Northern Ilinois Gas Company. Provide a technical
and an economic evaluation of the option of gas
storage expansion coupled with a reduction of pipeline
contract demand vs. maintaining current levels of
contract demand, whether maintained as sales seivice
or converted to transportation seivice.

Spartan Intrastate Pipeline System. Testimony before
the Michigan Public Utilties Commission with respect
to economic justification and costing and rate design
for a new intrastate gas pipeline.

British Columbia Utilties Commission. Assistance to
Commission's Panel including presentation of evidence
on rate unbundling and related matters including a
long-run incremental cost of seivIce study in

connection with Inland Natural Gas hearing.

Stora Forest Industries Ltd. Testimony and Exhibits
before the Nova Scotia Board of Commissioners of

Public Utilties in Nova Scotia Power Corporation
Rate Case. Presentation dealt with design of rates for
interruptible seivice.

American Gas Association. Co-Author of a report
dealing with deregulation of natural gas sales to large
industrial users.

U.S. Steel Corporation. Presented testimony and

exhibits before the Ilinois Commerce Commission
dealing with electric interruptible seivice, in a
Commonwealth Edison Co. general rate case.

U.S. Environmental Protection Al!encv. Prepared a

research report for the Environmental Protection

Agency on problems faced by electric utilties in
scheduling generating units out of seivice. The report
investigated the effect of various elements such as load
factor, temperature-sensitive loads, load growth rate,
reseive capacity requirements, forced and scheduled
outages, load forecasting error, mix of generating

capacity, capabilty of inter-connections, delays of

scheduled operation, equipment derating, seasonal
interchange, and numerous other factors.

Westcoast Gas Transmission Ltd. Presentation of
testimony and exhibits with respect to unbundling of

transmission tolls and other matters, before the
National Energy Board (Canada).

Michigan Intrastate Pipeline System. Testimony
before the Michigan Public Utilties Commssion with
respect to economIc justification and costing and rate
design for a new intrastate gas pipeline.

Douglas County Board of County Commissioners.

Presentation of testimony and exhibits before PUC of
Colorado in connection with need to uprate PS of

Colorado 115 kV transmiion line to 230 kV.

ICG Utilties (Manitoba) and ICG Utilties Greater
Winnipeg Gas Company. Presentation of testimony
and exhibits on cost analysis and rate design.

WPPSS. Selected as Witness for Washington Public
Power Supply System, Defendent Northwest Utilties,
and Others dealing with the "Abilty to Pay" issue
before the Federal Court in Tucson, Arizona.

Extensive preparation and depositions before case was
settled.

ii
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Q.

A.

Q.

A.

Q.

A.

A.

Be GAS INe.

WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

J . 0 . WESSLER

Mr. Wessler, please state your present position with BC

Gas Inc.

I am Manager, Regulatory Accounting and Administration.

Please describe your educational background and

experience.

I am a member of the certified General Accountants

Association of British Columbia. I joined BC Gas i

predecessor, Inland Natural Gas Co. Ltd., in 1969 as

Chief Accountant, and became Assistant Controller in

1973 and Manager Forecasts and Regulation in 1978. In

1988, I was appointed to my present position.

Have you previously testified before any regulatory

bodies?

Yes, I have appeared before the British Columbia

utilities Commission and the Alberta Public utilities

Board.

Q. What is the purpose of your testimony?

The purpose of my testimony is to provide the

Commission with general information on the Company i s

three Fully Distributed Cost of Service Studies filed

in Volume 2 under Tabs 2A, Band C.
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Have those studies been prepared under your direction?

Direction as to policy, methodology and structure of

the studies was provided by Mr. D. J. Reed. The studies
were carried out by Mr. E.A. Moore, Supervisor, Cost of

Service and others reporting to him. My responsibility

has been to give overall guidance and the verification

of the end results. Mr. VanGenderen was also invol ved

in reviews during development of the studies. Messrs.

Reed and Moore will be available to answer any specific

questions regarding policy, methodology and

assumptions.

Does that conclude your direct evidence?

Yes.
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A.

Be GAS INe.
WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

DANIEL J. REED

Q. Please state your name, occupation, address, and

qualifications to testify before the British Columbia

utilities Commission.

A. Daniel J. Reed, utility tariff consultant, 1065 East

Prospect street, Seattle, Washington 98102.

Q. Please describe your experience in regard to this

proceeding.

I testified for BC Gas during Phase A of this proceeding

regarding the allocation of natural gas costs.

I established my utility tariff consulting practice in

1963. My activities have been in electric power, natural

gas, and water system tariff planning, rate and cost

analysis, and energy resource evaluations. My clients

have been utility regulatory commissions, public
advocates, investor and publically owned utilities, and

industrial intervenors. During the last 30 years, I have

testified or assisted in rate case preparation in over

120 rate cases in the provinces of British Columbia,

Newfoundland, and ontario and in the states of Alaska,

Arizona, California, Delaware, Florida, Georgia, Hawaii,

Kansas, Louisiana, New Mexico, Nevada, Oklahoma, Oregon,

and Washington. I have been an expert wi tness in
electric power, water, and natural gas litigation in

Alabama, California, and Washington.

I have conducted utility pricing seminars in united

states, Canada, Europe, Africa, Asia, and Australia to

over 1,300 participants since 1976. My Canadian seminars
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have been for British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority

(1981), Gaz Metropolitain, Inc. (1984), and Alberta
Public utility Commission (1986). The seminar contents

includes various utility analyses such as bill frequency

analyses, forecasting sales and costs, modelling revenue

requirements, fully distributed and marginal cost, rate

design, demand elasticity measurements, and gas
transportation. Examples of my publications on rate and

cost analysis include utility Rate Making; "utility Rates

under the National Energy Act, Quo Vadis?", a Public

utilities Fortnightly article; and "Training in use of

Microcomputers and Regulatory Software", a NARUC/NRRI

Regulatory Information Conference paper.

I have developed mainframe and microcomputer models for

utility rate and cost analysis. I have developed
computer models, trademarked RATEWARE, for natural gas,

electric power, telephone, and water utilities. with

regard to my Canadian utility modelling experience, I was

engaged jointly by the Quebec Electricity and Gas Board

and Gaz Metropoli tain, Inc. to prepare a revenue

requirement regulatory model to shorten the time frame

required to evaluate rate cases. That activity was

reported in "Use of Microcomputers in the Regulatory

Process: The Experience of Regie de 1 'Electricite et du

. Gaz", a paper prepared jointly with Michel H. Cao of
Quebec Electr ici ty and Gas Board.

I received a BSEE from the University of Alabama in 1950.

Since starting my practice in 1963, I have studied

economics at UCLA in 1964-65 and accounting at the

University of Washington from 1973-76.
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Q. Please explain your participation in the preparation of

the fully distributed cost of service studies.

I provided guidance and directions regarding
functionalization, classification and allocation of costs

as they related to the fully distributed cost of service

for the Lower Mainland, Inland, Columia, and Fort Nelson

Di visions and consolidated Be Gas Inc. The Company's

fully distributed cost work was performed under my

general direction by Edward Moore, Suzanne Sue, and Tasso

Tsalamandris, who are in the Regulatory Affairs group.

Mr. Moore will address the details of the cost studies.

I will address the general theory issues of the FDC' s.

Where can a description of the cost of service studies be

found?

The studies are described in the national under Tab 2 of

Volume 2. I am prepared to discuss the material under

that tab.

Does that conclude your direct evidence?

Yes.
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A.

Q.

A.

A.

B.

A.

B.

Be GAS INe.

WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

P. VAN GENDEREN

Mr. Van Genderen, please state your name and business

address.

My name is Peter C. Van Genderen. My business address

is 5095 Pandora Street, Burnaby, B. C., V5B 1L5.

Please describe your education.

I graduated from Queen's University in 1976 with a

Bachelor of Applied Science - Mathematics and

Engineering. Since graduation, I have taken courses in
gas distribution, economics, finance, marketing,

government and philosophy.

What is your occupation?

I am a consultant in energy planning, marketing and

regulatory affairs. I am also a registered

professional engineer in the provinces of British

Columbia and ontario. Since 1987, I have operated

under the business name Van Genderen and Associates

Eng ineer ing .

will you please summarize your consulting experience?

My consulting practice has focused on serving energy

clients in British Columbia. A majority of my

consul ting has been in connection with BC Gas Inc. and
its predecessor Inland Natural Gas Co. Ltd., however, I

have also been engaged by the Ministry of Energy, Mines

and Petroleum Resources, Be Petroleum Corporation,

Centra Gas, IPEC and indirectly by UBC.
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Please describe your consulting work with BC Gas?

I was first engaged for Inland i s 1987 Rate Design

Hearing on the gas deregulation issues prevalent at

that time, and assisted in the development of the

original Inland transportation services. I was engaged

to support various Vancouver Island Pipeline

applications and in the acquisition by Inland of the

Lower Mainland gas distribution assets.

since 1989, I have assisted Be Gas in numerous

marketing and regulatory assignments, primarily in

furthering deregulated rates, tariffs and contracts on

their behalf. This has included the development of a

number of industrial tariffs including those presented

before the Commission in Phase A, negotiation of bypass

rates for small and large industrial customers, and

assistance in flowing through the utility i s gas costs
into rates. In this respect, I supported the

development of the Phase A gas cost allocation

methodology and the proposed Gas Cost Reconciliation

Account mechanism in this application.

Please describe your other experience?

other consulting experience has related to independent

power feasibility analysis, distribution system

economic analysis, oil refinery analysis and gas

exports.

Previous to my consulting practice, I was Manager,

Planning (1985-1986) and Systems Planning Engineer

(1980-1984) for Inland, was an Advisor to the Federal

Ministry of Energy, Mines and Resources (1984-1985),

and worked for Union Gas Limited ) 1976-1980) in
southern ontario.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

LO

II
l2

Q.

A.

Q.

A.

- 3 -

will you please describe your role in this proceeding?

I have been involved in the development of the

industrial rate schedules and have assisted in the

analysis of rates, and in completion of the FDC and

LRIC studies. i will be a member of a panel dealing

with the FDC studies and a panel dealing with

industrial rate schedules.

Does this conclude your direct evidence?

Yes.
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Q.

A.

Q.

A.

Be GAS INe.
WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

EDWARD A. MOORE

Please state your name, business address, and occupation.

Edward A. Moore, 1111 West Georgia, Vancouver, B.C., V6E

4M4. I am supervisor, Cost of Service in the Regulatory
Affairs group at Be Gas Inc. I report to
Mr. J .0. Wessler.

Please identify your experience in regard to this

testimony.

I have been with BC Gas Inc. and its predecessor company,

Inland Natural Gas Co. Ltd., for eleven years working in

the Regulatory Affairs group. During this time, I have

had experience in the preparation of revenue requirement

applications, annual gas utilities reports for the

British Columbia utilities Commission and special

proj ects analysis for other departments at BC Gas. I
provided assistance in the preparation of the 1983 fully

distributed cost of service study for Inland Natural Gas.

I participated in the development and programming of the

bypass models during the Inland rate design hearing in

1987.

I have a Bachelor of Commerce with a major in
Transportation and utilities from the University of

British Columbia. I have completed my Master of Business

Administration degree at Simon Fraser University with the

exception of one course. I am a member in good standing

of the certified General Accountants Associations of

British Columbia and Canada. I attended two rate design

seminars, one by Barakat and Chamberlin, sponsored by the

Commission, and by the Management Exchange, sponsored by
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Public utilities Reports, Inc.

Please explain your participation in the preparation of

the Test Year 1992 fully distributed cost of service

studies.

I participated preparation of the Test Year 1992 Revenue

Requirements in the Application and had primary
responsibility for the development of the revenue
requirements computer models. I reflected adjustments in

the revenue requirements model after the Commission

rendered its Decision, dated August 5, 1992.

I worked closely with Daniel Reed, a consultant to the

Company, who is also presenting evidence in this

proceeding. In order to gather data that are necessary

to classify and allocate costs, Mr. Reed and I contacted

a number of Company employees in gas supply, gas
purchasing, gas dispatch, gas measurement, system design,

financial accounting, measurement accounting, plant

accounting, engineering, operations , facilities design,

construction, marketing, taxation, and regulatory. We

were assisted in our work by Suzanne Sue and Tasso

Tsalamandris, who are in the Regulatory Affairs group.

We prepared fully distributed cost of service studies for

each of the Divisions. Summaries of those models are

contained in Volume 2, Tab 2. In general, I am available

to answer questions relating to the process invol ved in
preparing the fully distributed cost studies.

What changes have been made to the FDC studies filed in

April, 1993?

Q. The revised FDC material filed June 7, 1993 contains the
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following changes:

1. Substituted 1993 sales and transportation service

forecast volumes, as revised.

2. Substituted 1993 forecast revenue, including PCEC

and Burrard Margin in other revenue as revised.

3. Substituted 1993 Forecast Cost of Gas, as revised.

4. Increased General Property Tax and added annualized

Corporate capital Tax, as shown below:

(OOO's)
Property Tax Corporate

Capital Tax

Lower Mainland
Inland
Columbia

$306
112

12

$2,534
659

69

5. Increased income tax rate to 44.84%, to reflect the

permanent flowthrough in rates approved by the

B.C.U.C. effective November 1, 1992.

6. Added sales to Columbia (under column heading
"Other") in Inland Division.

7 . Annualized Cranbrook Lateral in Columbia Division.

8. Revised customer class load factors (core market

only) to correspond with 1993 cost of gas, which in

turn modifies demand allocators.

9. Revised customer allocation factors after

\
reflecting the number of customers in 1993 revised

sales and transportation service forecast.
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10. Pages 1.2, 2.2 and 3.2 have been added to the FDC

study for each of the Divisions. On these pages

the 1992 cost of service without cost of gas from

pages 1.1, 2.1 and 3.1 (lines 11 and 13) have been

grossed up by 1.0373 so that the costs (which are

1992 costs) equal the revenues less cost gas (which

are 1993 revenues). The sum of the Division
Adjusted cost of service without cost of gas (Pages

1.2, 2.2, 3.2 line 3) then equals the sum of the

Divisional Gross Margins.

i

I.

Does this conclude your evidence?

Yes.
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Be GAS INe.
WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

E. C. EDDY

Q. Please state your name and present position with BC Gas

Inc.

A. My name is Edward Constant (Ted) Eddy. I am currently

the Manager, Gas Supply Regulation and Research ("GSR&R")

of Be Gas.

Q. How long have you held that position?

A. since December 1988.

Q. What are your responsibilities?

A. Reporting to the Vice President, Legal and Regulatory

Affairs, GSR&R is responsible for all national and

international regulatory matters including filings with

the National Energy Board of Canada ("NEB"), u. S. Federal

Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC") and the u. S.
Department of Energy ("DOE"). with respect to matters

under provincial jurisdiction, the Department oversees

Company efforts with respect to Gas Supply, such as

filing of Gas Supply Contracts as per the B.C. Government

. "Domestic Natural Gas Supply Policy" under the utilities

Commission Act, section 85.3; overseeing applications for

Energy Removal certificates ("ERC"), Energy Project

certificates ("EPC") and Certificates of Public
Convenience and Necessity ("CPCN"). I was also Project

Manager for the BC Gas Least Cost Integrated Resource

Planning ("LCIRP") process and the SIPI-HIPCO
International Pipeline System ("SHIPS"). I represent the

Company on the Westcoast Toll and Tariff Task Force, the

Pacific Cost Gas Association Rates and Regulatory Affairs
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section and sit on the Advisory Committee of the Canadian

Energy Research Institute IRP /DSM Study.

Q. What were your previous positions?

I was employed by Hudson's Bay oil and Gas Co. Ltd. from

1969 to 1973 in the Supply and Transportation Department

and on leaving that company, I was senior Supply and

Transportation Analyst. In 1973, I joined the staff of

the Economics Department of the Alberta Energy Resources

Conservation Board ("ERCB") and concentrated on
forecasting crude oil and natural gas prices, as well as,

oil, coal, petrochemical and fertilizer product and

feedstock requirements. I was the ERCB representative to

the industry's statistical Supply Commi ttee and the

Economist-in-Charge of the Alberta Crude Oil prorationing

System.

subsequent to leaving the ERCB in 1976, I joined Alberta

Gas Trunk Line, now NOVA, Corporation of Alberta, where

I attained the position of Manager, system Development

Services. In this position I was responsible for,

amongst other things, managing NOVA's Regulatory Affairs,

Energy Demand Economics and Gas Supply modelling. I was

NOVA's representati ve on both the CPA and IPAC Natural

Gas Committees, the Pacific Coast Gas Association Gas

Commi ttee and the IPAC Economics Committee.

I joined B.C. Hydro and Power Authority in September 1981

as Supervisor of Gas Hearings and Regulations and held

that position until October 1984, when I assumed the

position of Supervisor, Gas supply Contracts and

Hearings. In addition, between March 1982 and June 1983,

I was Project Hearing Manager of B. C. Hydro's Application

for an Energy Project certificate for the Vancouver
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Island Gas Pipeline which was heard before the British

Columbia utilities Commission in 1983/84.

Q. Please outline your educational background.

I recei ved a BA in Economics from the Uni versi ty of
Calgary in 1972. I have augmented that deg,ree with

several post-graduate courses in finance, accounting,

management and marketing in pur sui t of B. Comm and M. B . A.

degrees at that institution.

In addition, during my career, I have attended several

employer sponsored courses including, but not restricted

to, the following:

1. STONE AND WEBSTER

utili ty Management Course

(May - June 1980);

2 . UNIVERSITY OF TORONTO

Regulated Company Management Course

(June 1981);

3 . SPROULE & ASSOCIATES

oil and Gas Economics Course

(April 1975);

4. PROJECT MAAGEMENT

B. C . Hydro & Power Author i ty
(June 1982).

Have you testified before Regulatory Boards and
Commissions on previous occasions?

Yes, I appeared as a witness on behalf of Alberta Gas
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Trunk Line before the ERCB, in July 1976, in conjunction

with an Inqustrial Development Permit Application for a

Benzene Refinery. I also appeared as a witness for B.C.

Hydro, in British Columbia, at the 1982 Govier
Commissioner Inquiry on British Columbia i s Requirements,

Supply and Surplus of Natural Gas and Natural Gas

Liquids. In 1989, I appeared in front of the BCUC as a

witness in an inquiry called under BCUC Order No. GH-4-89

on BC Gas Lower Mainland Rate Design. In April 1992, I
appeared in front of the FERC as a witness on behalf of

Sumas International Pipeline Inc. ("SIPI") at a Technical

Conference in conjunction with FERC Docket Nos. CP92-259,

CP92-247, CP92-336 and CP92-383.

I have also appeared as a witness at the National Energy

Board in the following proceedings called under NEB

Orders as noted:

GHR-1-78
GHR-2-85
RH-6-85
RH-1-87
GHR-l-87
RH-2-87
RH-1-89
GH-4-89
RH-1-90
RH-3-92

Natural Gas Supply and Requirements

Phase I - Gas Export Omnibus Hearing

Westcoast 1986 Tolls Application

Westcoast Application of 12 February 1987

Natural Gas Surplus Determination Procedures

Westcoast Toll Application of 19 December 1986

Westcoast Toll Application of April 1989

BC Gas Applic. - Gas Export & Import Licence

Westcoast Toll Application of June 1990

Westcoast Toll Application of July 1992

What is the purpose of your testimony?

As LCIRP Project Manager up to 3l May 1993, I had overall

responsibility for coordinating the development of the BC

Gas Integrated Resource Planning process and the
publication of the "Draft" LCIRP and Executive Summary
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circulated to potential stakeholders, including the BCUC,

in July 1992. The purpose of my testimony here is to

support the approval of the BCUC of the deferral account

treatment applied for in our Application of 30 April

1993.

Could you briefly describe the development of the BC Gas

LCIRP?

In the Fall of 1990, Be Gas identified the need to

integrate its long-term planning functions under the

umbrella of a more formal framework in response to

further deregulation, its new responsibility to develop

a portfolio of gas supplies for the "Core Market" and

it's commitment to encourage wise and efficient use of

natural gas. Research commenced in the identif ication of

those aspects of the LCIRP which would have some use for

gas utili ties in general and Be Gas in particular. BC

Gas developed a Mission Statement, Obj ecti ves and LCIRP
Goals in the Spring of 1991 and an LCIRP Team was

assembled from all corners of the Be Gas organization.

Development of the LCIRP was suspended to concentrate on

the new BC Gas gas supply portfolio and requisite flow

through and Revenue Requirement filings with the BCUC

following development of the initial range of provincial

long-term energy and service area natural gas forecasts

in August 1991. Subsequent to receipt of BCUC comments

on the Draft LCIRP in December 1992 and finalization of

the BCUC Integrated Resource Planning ("IRP") guidelines

in February 1993, Be Gas made a filing in April 1993

updating the IRP and answering some requests and

implementing suggestions by the BCUC. In preparation for

filing a new IRP in December 1993, BC Gas has created a

new department to elevate IRP from "project" status and

to give IRP a new full-time focus.
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What is the purpose of your 30 April 1993 Application?

The purpose of our 30 April 1993 Application - is to gain
BCUC approval for the deferral accounts listed under

Tab 3 in the Application for Development Costs so that

the new IRP Department can forge ahead in enhancing the

IRP process within BC Gas and meet major expectations of

the BCUC for more rigorous application and integration of

IRP in BC Gas' planning.

Are there any amendments to the 30 April 1993 filing?

Yes, at Tab 2, Page 3 under the second "bullet", the in-

service date should be 1994 not 1993 as shown. In
addition, the dates to allow for procurement and

construction activities are to meet the demand of all

customers so we would strike the words "Core Market" and

amend the dates to 1994-95.

Q. Are there any additions to the 30 April 1993, Tab 3

Applications for Deferral Accounts?

A. Yes. As detailed in response to BCUC staff Information

Request No.1, Part B, Item 9, BC Gas has identif ied the
need for an additional $160,000 which represents the

costs for Residential and Commercial surveys. In

addition, in order to accelerate the development of the

Monitoring study strategy Document, an additional $35,000

for outside consultants during 1993 should also be added

to the Deferral Account Application. This would bring the

total applied for deferral account amount to $2,000,500.

Q. Does that conclude your direct evidence?

A. Yes.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21
22

23

24

25

26
27

28

29

30

31
32

Q.

A.

Q.

A.

Q.

A.

Be GAS INe.
WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

IAN PHILIP WIGINGTON

Please state your name and present position with BC Gas

Inc.

My name is Ian Philip Wigington. I am currently a Senior

Analyst in the Gas supply Regulation and Research

(IlGSR&RIl) Department of Be Gas.

How long have you held that position?

since November 1990.

Please outline your employment history.

From October 1986 until October 1990 I was employed by

the B. C. Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum

Resources, initially as a Research Officer responsible

for the provincial gas royalty revenue forecast, the

provincial gas price forecast, and the provincial gas

export forecast, and then as a Policy Analyst reviewing

the implications of regulatory and market factors on the

B. C . gas industry.

Q. Please review your academic qualifications.

A. I hold a Bachelor of Arts degree (1978) from the

University of Calgary and a Master of Science degree

(1987) in Agricultural Economics from the University of

British Columbia.

Q. What are your current responsibilities at BC Gas?

A. Reporting to the Manager, Gas Supply Regulation and
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Research, I am responsible for co-ordinating the
development of the company's Demand-Side Management

("DSM") programs. I am also responsible for the BC Gas
Long Run Incremental Cost study.

Q. Have you previously testified before any regulatory
bodies?

A. No.

Q. What is the purpose of your testimony?

A. As Coordinator of Demand-Side Management development, my

testimony concerns the development of the DSM pilot

programs and associated budgets for which Be Gas is

requesting deferral account treatment. I will also

discuss the long run incremental cost study.

Q. Would you review the process of developing the BC Gas DSM

pilot programs?

A. In late 1990, shortly after joining Be Gas, I was
directed to begin investigating demand-side management as

it pertained to gas utilities and to Be Gas.
Subsequently, we recommended to management that BC Gas

actively pursue DSM. In early 1991, the Company began

investigating DSM efforts in other jurisdictions in order

to identify possible programs that BC Gas might run as

DSM pilots. Also begun at this time was a preliminary

investigation into DSM evaluation methods. In the spring

of 1991 we brought in Dr. Dan violette of RCG/Hagler,

Bailly, Inc. ("RCG /HBI") to give a seminar on DSM program

development and evaluation. This led to a contract with

RCG/HBI to work with Be Gas staff in developing a method

for determining the value of gas saved through
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conservation and efficiency programs and development of

a series of benefit-cost tests for screening pilot

programs. These methodologies provided BC Gas with the

tools necessary to analyze benefits and costs associated

wi th DSM programs.

with these tools in place, we were able to begin

collecting the program-specific data needed for screening

prospective pilot programs.

Would you outline the approach taken by BC Gas in

determining the value of gas saved through DSM programs?

A major reason for contracting with RCG/HBI was their

experience with the Targeted Marginal Cost ("TMC")

approach to gas valuation. RCG/HBI pioneered this

approach, which assigns the costs associated with

specific gas supply sources to specific end uses.

working with our Gas Supply Planning staff, RCG/HBI was

able to incorporate the TMC approach into the existing

Gas Supply Optimization Model ("GSOM"), thereby obtaining

more accurate gas marginal cost estimates than would

otherwise have been possible (Appendix D (2), draft

LCIRP). Because the GSOM is used for selecting optimal

future supply resources, this "modif ied TMC" gas

valuation approach provides the mechanism for integrating

supply-side and demand-side resources.

Q. How are supply-side and demand-side resources integrated?

A. Using the BC Gas service area demand forecast as one of

the key input parameters, the GSOM is used to determine

the most cost effective gas supply resource mix. The
marginal gas supply costs derived from the GSOM
constitute one of the input parameters into the benefit-
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cost tests used for selecting DSM pilot programs. Gas

savings resulting from the DSM programs are factored into

a "DSM-adjusted" demand forecast which is then fed back

into the GSOM. If changes to the demand forecast are

significant, the GSOM would select a different supply-

side resource portfolio resulting in new marginal gas

supply costs. These new marginal supply costs would then

feed back into the benefit-cost analysis used for

selecting DSM programs, and the process would repeat.

This i terati ve process would continue until a stable and
optimal solution was achieved, consisting of a set of

demand-side and supply-side resources. The process is

shown in Chart 9-1 on page 9-3 of the draft LCIRP.

As it turned out, because the proposed DSM pilot programs

are small in scale, the proj ected effect of DSM on gas

consumption was wi thin the margin of error of the demand

forecast and only one iteration was needed.

Q. As part of this deferral account application, BC Gas is

applying for funding to develop a resource optimization

model ( "ROM") . Could you explain why this model is

needed?

A. As discussed above, the process of optimally selecting
demand-side and supply-side resources is accomplished

using an iterative mechanism involving the Gas Supply

Optimization Model and a series of benefit-cost tests.

This integration process has been adequate to screen the

DSM pilot programs since only one iteration was required.

BC Gas anticipates that expansion of successful DSM

pilots to full scale programs may result in gas savings

which significantly impact future gas demand. When this
occurs, it is likely that more than one iteration of the

integration process will be required, adding considerably
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to the complexity of the analysis. If Be Gas is to be

able to optimally select demand-side and supply-side

resources, a less cumbersome integration mechanism is

required. The ROM model, as outlined in the LCIRP Action

Plan (LCIRP Objective 2), would provide BC Gas with this

integration capability.

Q. How does BC Gas account for environmental factors in

analyzing DSM programs?

The benefit-cost analysis used for screening the pilot

programs consists of five separate tests, one of which,

the Societal Test, requires the explicit incorporation of

externalities. To address this requirement, the firm of

G.E. Bridges and Associates Inc. was contracted to

quantitatively determine the externalities associated

with natural gas use in the BC Gas service territory.

The study is attached as Appendix E in the "Draft" LCIRP.

~
Could you describe the DSM pilot programs BC Gas i¡t

proposing?

The selected pilot programs have been confined to the

residential sector. Three pilot programs are being

proposed: the Hot Water Saver Program; the R2000 Energy

Eff icient New Home Program; and the Customer Energy

Education and Information Program. These programs are
described in Tab 7 of the April 1993 Deferral Account

Application.

Are there DSM opportunities in the industrial market?

A preliminary survey of the industrial market indicated

that while viable DSM opportunities may exist, more

detailed customer-specific analysis is required. BC Gas
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is proposing to survey industrial customers (Appendix 3,

Tab 7, April 1993 Deferral Account Application) and

depending on survey results, run an energy audit program.

Also proposed is an Energy Audit Course for industrial

customers. These programs are described in Tab 7 of the
April 1993 Deferral Account Application.

Q. Please describe your role in the preparation of the Long

Run Incremental Cost (LRIC) study.

I had primary responsibili ty ih developing the LRIC

study. I was assisted in the task by Dr. G. C. Watkins,

a consultant to BC Gas who is also presenting evidence in

this proceeding.

Data, information, and assistance used to derive LRIC

estimates were obtained from BC Gas staff in system

planning, operations engineering, and regulatory groups.

A description of the methodology used in the LRIC study

together with LRIC estimates are given in Volume 2 Tab 3.

I

Does this conclude your evidence?

Yes.
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DR. G.C. WATKINS

Dr. Watkins, please state your present position and

company name.

I am President of DataMetrics Limited, calgary, Alberta.

Please describe your educational background and
experience in the natural gas industry.

I have a PH. D. in Economics from the Uni versi ty of
Aberdeen, an M. Phil. from the University of Leeds and an

Honours B.A. (Economics and statistics), also from the

University of Leeds. I am a Fellow of the Royal
statistical Society.

From 1965 to 1969 I was Chief Economist and Manager of

the Economics Department at the Alberta Energy Resources

Conservation Board.

I joined the Royal Bank of Canada in 1970 as an Associate

Economist and worked there until 1971.

In 1971 I joined Gas Arctic Systems as Director of

Economic Studies and worked there until 1972.

In 1973 I became President of the economic consulting

firm of DataMetrics Limited.

Much of my work wi th the Alberta Energy Resources

Conservation Board, Gas Arctic Systems (as the name

implies) and with DataMetrics Limited has concerned

various aspects of the natural gas industry. I
,.
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Please describe your other business and related
activities.

I have had an appointment as adjunct Professor of

Economics at the University of Calgary since 1973. I

have served as: President of the International
Association For Energy Economics in 1991¡ Petroleum

Advisor to the Minister for the Ministry of Minerals and

Energy, united Republic of Tanzania, 1987 ¡ Consultant for

the Ministry of Finance, Government of Indonesia, 1987 ¡

and as President of the Economics Society of Alberta

1966-67. I serve on journal editorial boards, act as an
article referee and have published many articles dealing

with natural gas. I am also a member of the Energy Data

Commi ttee of the American statistical Association.

Have you previously testified before the British Columbia

utilities Commission?

Yes.

Did you have input into the contents of Tab 3, "Long Run

Incremental Cost Studies" and Tab 4, the "Competitive

Energy and Price Elasticities of Demand Studies"
contained in the Application to the British Columbia

utili ties Commission by Be Gas Inc. to Amend its Schedule

of Rates, Volume 2, Rate Design Phase B, dated April,

1993?

Yes I did.

Q. What was your contribution to the "Long Run Incremental

Cost Studies"?

I provided some general assistance during the preparation
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of this study concerning the calculation of capacity

costs for lumpy investments, levelized transmission

costs, allocation of annualized costs to demand sectors,

allocation of operating & maintenance costs to facilities

for peaking, distribution and transmission, and
statistical cost analysis. And I reviewed text drafted

by BC Gas. I also provided specific assistance in the
definition and calculation of capital carrying charges.

Moreover, Appendix B in the study, "Salient Aspects of

other LRIC Studies" was prepared under my supervision.

Q. What was your contribution to the "competitive Energy and

Pr ice Elasticities of Demand Studies"?

My role was one of general assistance in Section 2. 0,
"Estimates of Natural Gas Price Elasticities of Demand",

and Section 3.0, "Measuring the Impact of a Change in the

Price of Natural Gas on Demand using Econometric Model

Simulations" .
i

i
i

I'

The econometric models used to generate price
elastici ties in sections 2. 0 and 3. 0 partly relied on the

framework adopted by DataMetrics Limited for B.C. Hydro

in 1982. 1 These models were used as the starting point

for the elasticity analysis since tests by BC Gas

indicated they had provided quite adequate projections of

energy and individual fuels demand for B. c.

More specifically, our work included: a review of the

new equations generated by BC Gas; provision of data from

1961 to 1979 on the prices of petroleum products, coal

~.
32
33
34

DataMetrics Limited, "Projections of British Columbia Energy Demand:
Residential, Commercial and Industrial Sectors, 1982-2001",
September 1982.
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and natural gas liquids; provision of data and the

methodology to calculate the new housing stock variable;

advice on statistical tests and corrections; advice on

price indexes; advice on the treatment of share
equations; and reviewing text drafted by Be Gas.

Does this complete your direct evidence?

Yes, it does.
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Be GAS INe.
WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

JOHN GILLIES

Please state your name and position with Be Gas Inc.

My name is John Gillies. I am a Senior Analyst in the Gas

Supply Regulation and Research Department of BC Gas Inc.

Please describe your educational background and
employment experience.

I recei ved a Bachelor of Arts degree with a maj or in
economics from Simon Fraser University in 1977. I

entered the Graduate program in economics at simon Fraser

University in 1978 and eventually earned a Masters Degree

in Economics from Carleton University in 1986.

From November 1979 to May 1982 I was a Research Analyst

in the B. C. Ministry of Finance. I was also employed by

the National Energy Board as Energy Supply Economist from

June 1983 to September 1988. I have held my current

position with BC Gas Inc. since september 1990.

Q. What are your responsibilities in your current position?

My major responsibility is to produce long term natural

gas demand and customer forecasts for the BC Gas service

area. I also provide economic analysis and data for a

variety of projects undertaken by the company.

Q. Have you testified before a regulatory board or
commission on previous occasions?
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This is the first time I have testified before a

regulatory commission or board.

What is the purpose of your testimony?

I had the primary responsibility within the Company for

preparing the competitive energy and national gas price

elastici ty studies which are found at Tab 4 of Volume 2.

i will answer questions relating to the contents of those

studies.

Does that conclude your direct evidence?

Yes.
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Be GAS INe.
WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

JOHN c. ("JACK") TOUHEY

Please identify yourself and your title at BC Gas.

My name is John C. ( "Jack ") Touhey and I am the Manager,
Special Projects. I have held this position since

December 1992 and I am currently assigned to work on the

Company's Rate Design application.

Please state your academic and business experience.

I am a graduate of Simon Fraser University with a

Bachelor of Arts degree, Commerce and Economics. I joined

Inland Natural Gas in 1980 and worked as a Branch Manager

in Prince George and Kamloops until 1986. I then became

a Marketing Supervisor for Inland's Natural Gas for

Vehicles program until 1987 when I left to join
International Forest Products Ltd. (Interfor) in
Vancouver. At Interfor I held a number of production and

sales posi tions at various sawmills in the Lower

Mainland. I joined BC Gas in 1990 as Manager, Natural Gas

for Vehicles and held that position until assuming my

current position.

Q. Please describe your professional affilations.

A. From 1990 to 1992 I was a member of the Canadian Gas

Association Natural Gas for Vehicles Development
Commi ttee. I am currently a member of the Rotary Club of

Vancouver.

Q. Have you appeared as a witness before any regulatory

authorities?
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No.

What is the purpose of your testimony?

i will speak the proposed rate structures and levels for

residential, small and large commercial, and general

service customers as part of the company's panel on Non-

Industrial Rates and Tariffs, including the proposed

changes to the Application for Service Fees. As well, I

worked on the Company's proposed revision to the main

extension policy and test. I will speak to issues

related to the company's main extension policy and test

with the support of Mr. Powell. In addition, I will

speak to matters related to the Companys' proposed

changes to the Natural Gas for Vehicles (NGV) rates.

What was your invol vement in the designing of the

proposed residential, commercial, and general service

rates?

I was involved in the development of the rate design

proposals for these customer classes. During the process

of developing the submission, significant attention was

paid to designing rates that would meet a number of rate(J
design principles suchÆ fairness, cost recovery, and

energy efficiency while always being aware of the impact

such rates would have on our customers.

Q. What was your involvement in the proposed revision to the

Company's main extension policy and test?
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A. with the assistance of members of our Engineering and

Regulatory Affairs departments, I analyzed the existing

main extension tests for the Lower Mainland, Inland, and

Columbia divisions. The analysis has shown that
differences exist between divisions and a uniform policy

and test should be implemented. Furthermore, the

accuracy of the test could be improved by moving to a

more sophisticated economic test. A key consideration in

the proposed revision of the main extension policy is the

desire of the Company to provide gas service on a broad

basis and to serve those parts of our service area that

currently do not enjoy the benefits of natural gas.

What role did you have in developing the proposed changes

to NGV rates?

As Manager, NGV for the period 1990-1992 I developed and

implemented many of the NGV programs currently in place

at BC Gas. As well, I have considerable experience in

dealing with NGV customers, particularly those who retail

NGV at service stations. I advised the current NGV

Manager who prepared the material under Volume 1, Tab 10

of the application.
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WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

DAVID A. PERTTUL

1 Q. Please identify yourself and your title at BC Gas.
2

3 A. My name is David Perttula. I have worked for BC Gas
4 since August 1990 in the Regulatory Affairs Department.
5 I was assigned my current position, in June 1991, as
6 Supervisor, Regulatory Reporting and Tariffs.
7

8 Q. Please state your academic, professional and business
9 exper ience .

10

11 A. I have a Bachelor of Science - Chemistry major from the

12 University of Western Ontario, a Masters of Business
13 Administration from McMaster university and a degree in
14 Theology from Regent college (U. B. C. ) . I have about 8
15 years of experience in natural gas distribution, oil and
16 gas and petrochemicals.
17

18 My work wi th BC Gas has involved the preparation of
19 numerous reports and applications for filing with the
20 B.C.U.C. Included are the 1993 Revenue Requirements
21 Application (withdrawn as per B.C.U.C. Order G-33-93),
22 various gas cost flow-through applications, other flow-
23 through applications, responses to information requests
24 and annual utility reports. I developed the gas cost
25 flow-through model for the Lower Mainland and Inland
2 6 Divisions approved in the Rate Design Phase A Decision
27 dated February 21, 1992 and appeared as a witness in the
28 Phase A hearing. More recently, I have supervised the
29 development of the model for reporting on the Gas Cost
30 Reconciliation Account.
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Prior to joining BC Gas I worked for more than three

years as an economist in the oil and gas industry. In

this position I performed economic analyses for a broad

range of capital investments, including exploration and

development drilling prospects, enhanced recovery

projects, gas plant construction and acquisition¡
disposi tion opportunities. I also prepared studies used

in submissions to governments on matters relating to

royal ties, taxation and incentive regimes. I also worked

as a market supply analyst in the petrochemical industry

for one and one-half years.

Q. What is the purpose of your testimony?

i will explain the operation of the Gas Cost
Reconciliation Account. This pertains especially to the
materials in Tab 14 of the revised application filed June

7, 1993.

I
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Be GAS INe.
WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

D.H. SMITH

Q. What is your name and present position?

A. My name is Don H. smith. I am a senior Planning and

Forecast Coordinator, with the Planning & Forecasts

Department, Be Gas Inc. I have held this position since

1989.

Q. Please state your educational background and business

exper ience .

I am a graduate of the British Columbia Institute of

Technology (BCIT), in the civil and Structural

Engineering discipline. I am a member of the Applied

Science Technologists and Technicians of British

Columbia (ASTBC) registered as an Applied Science

Technologist. I joined B.C. Hydro in 1981, and have

held numerous positions within the Company. Between

1981 and 1983 I was a member of the Electrical

Transmission Planning group. In 1983, I joined the Gas

Supply Planning department in B.C. Hydro's Gas

Operations Division. In 1989, I transferred to the

Planning and Forecasts department of the newly formed

company Be Gas Inc.

Please indicate the regulatory Boards or Commissions

that you have appeared before as a witness.

I have previously testified before the British Columbia

utilities Commission on behalf of BC Gas Inc. in the

1992 Revenue Requirement Hearing as a member of the

Marketing, Sales & Revenue Panel.



(

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
26

27

28

29

30

31
32

33

34

35

A.

Q.

A.

- 2 -

Q. What are your principal responsibilities as Senior

Planning and Forecast Coordinator?

A. Reporting to the Manager of Planning and Forecasts, my

principal responsibilities are the weather

normalization of historic use per customer statistics,

the coordination and modelling of the short term sales

forecast, and the generation of revenue projections for

the company.

Q. Please outline the problems that were experienced with

the Company's proposed Weather Stabilization Account

Mechanism (WSAM) that was filed with the Company's 1993

Revenue Requirement Application.

During the month of January, and into February 1993,

the temperatures in the Be Gas service area were

unusually colder than normal. A review of the actual

consumption relating to temperature sensi ti ve customer
classes indicated that after applying the WSAM

mechanism to actual volumes and revenues the Company

was left with a significant negative variance to test

year proj ections.

Has the company attempted to determine the cause of the

unusual results?

The company has and continues to attempt to determine

the cause of the erroneous results, but unfortunately

without success to date. We have gathered additional

weather statistics and billing information to try and

help us understand the unusual customer response to

this winter's weather pattern. But at this time the

cause is still speculative. We believe that a number of

factors may have caused a reduction in the customer's



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

Q.

A.

- 3 -

response. However to prove so mathematically is not an

easy exercise and may not even be possible. If we are

not successful at finding the cause, or unablë to

correct the WSAM mechanism to mitigate the results,

even though the weather pattern experienced was

unusual, there is no guarantee it will not repeat

itself in the future.

Does this end your testimony?

Yes it does.

I.
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EVIDENeE TO BE FILED AT A LATER DATE

,
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Inter Office Memorandum (f (l~ Q\
BCGas

i
\ TO: DM Masuhara

FROM: TA Loski

SUBJECT: Rate Design Hearing Preparation
Your Memo Dated May 26th 1993
WSAM / Decoupling

DATE: May 27th, 1993

,.. ~l/?asJ ~j...~. //".~'~

l..~
Item #5 of Mr. Johnson's memo dated May 21st 1993 indicates that
evidence relating to a workable WSAM or decoupling should be
filed by June 7th 1993. Please be advised that the only workable
WSAM mechanism currently available, one which would meet senior
management's expectations, is the mechanism that was proposed and
accepted by the BCUC on an interim basis in April 1993. This
mechanism is the same technique that was proposed last Fall that
Mr Sherwin would not agree with. Specifically adjusting monthly
residential and commercial gas sales revenues by the margin
impact of the volume adjustment calculated by taking the
difference between the actual and test use per customer
multiplied by the actual number of accounts multiplied by the
appropriate unit margin. The only consideration that should be
addressed is the application of a deadband (1%, 2%, or greater)
around the test use per customer and the months in which the
adjustment mechanism is to be applied. Both of these
considerations would interject risk to the Utility which should
somewhat alleviate concerns centred around the allowable rate of
return.
Planning retained the services of Mr. Bill Eyers to review BC
Gas' filed WSAM proposal, to review similar adjustment mechanism
used by other utilities and to compare them with BC Gas' filed
WSAM. His report, while still in draft form, concludes that there
is nothing theoretically wrong with Be Gas' filed proposal, and
that other utilities have conceptually structured their
mechanisms under the same approach. He feels that the application
and problems experienced are of unfortunate timing and unforeseen
and unforeseeable circumstances. His recommendation was that we
seek relief from the operation of the original WSAM mechanism for
this past winter (which we did) .

In addition to his review, Mr. Eyers suggested a few courses of
action to explore in working towards a modified WSAM application.
However, not only will his suggestions require considerable time
and resources, it could end up impacting on our overall approach
to normalization. In addition there is no guarantee that a
workable solution will be found.

1004



Gi ven the uncertainty surrounding the future application of the
filed WSAM proposal, and the fact that a modified version is and
will not be immediately available with no guarantee of success,
Planning recommends that if senior management is not comfortable
with a decoupling approach, the utility adopt the "test year
userate" solution as outlined above.

cc: D.G. Besel
A. F. Toselli
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Be GAS INe.

WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

STANLEY P. CROCKER

Please identify yourself and your position at BC Gas Inc.

My name is stanley Crocker. I joined BC Gas in August of

1989 and have held my current position of Manager, Rate

Design since July 1990. I am responsible for rate design

related matters of the Company.

Please state your academic, professional and business

experience.

I graduated from the University of British Columbia with

a Bachelor of Applied Science degree in Mechanical

Engineering and the Uni versi ty of Calgary with a Master
of Business Administration degree. Prior to joining BC

Gas, I worked for Alberta and Southern Gas Co. Ltd.,

Alberta Natural Gas Company Ltd., and Pan Canadian

Petroleum Ltd. wi th assignments in the areas of

regulatory affairs, project economics, pipeline
operations engineering and pipeline system design. I am

a registered professional engineer in British Columbia

and Alberta. I represent the Company on the Rates

Committee of the American Gas Association.

Have you testified before regulatory boards and
commissions on previous occasions?

No.

What is the purpose of your testimony?

I will discuss how Be Gas has implemented its rate design
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objectives and discuss the processes involved in arriving

at our non-industrial rate design proposals, including

the new tariff General Terms and Conditions. I will also

discuss discounts for handicapped, low income or senior

customers.

What objectives did BC Gas have in preparing its rate

design proposals?

The major objectives were fairness, economic efficiency,

stability, gradualism and conservation. The overall rate

structure for non-industrial firm service is a two-part

structure consisting of a postage stamp basic charge and

a postage stamp deli very charge. We believe the proposed
rate design meets our objectives as follows:

1. Fairness Under the proposed rates similar
customers pay the same margins for utility
services. The Phase A gas cost allocation
methodology recognizes the differing gas supply
costs and transmission distances to Lower Mainland,

Inland and Columbia customers.

2. Economic Efficiencv - The rate design proposal,

both through the higher basic charges and deli very
charges, is more in line with fully distributed and

long run incremental costs for each class. The

proposal recognizes the rate classes which use the

system more efficiently and considers the price of

competing energy sources.

3. Stability - The BC Gas proposal achieves higher

stabili ty in annual bills and revenues through the

higher basic charge.

4. Gradualism - Where the proposal has increased
customer's bills, consideration has been given to a



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

29

30

31

32

33

34

35

36

37

- 3 -

phase- in of the increases.

5. Conservation - The company's obj ecti ve is to
ensure its pricing signals are not inconsistent

with conservation. An example is the removal of

the declining block deli very charges for the
residential, commercial and general classes.

RESIDENTIAL PROPOSAL

Q. Please summarize the process used to arrive at the
proposed $7.00 basic charge.

A. We determined a $7.00 basic monthly charge best met the

Company's rate design objectives. The higher basic

charge has advantages in pricing for low volume
customers, such as those with only a hot water tank or

fire place set, since the utility's fixed meter, service

and mains costs are very similar to the costs for larger

volume space heating customers. other Canadian gas

utilities also have basic charges in the range of $7.00

per month or higher. We analyzed billing and cost data

to help judge the appropriate level for the basic charge

as follows:

1) Billinq Data

The ogive curves for the Lower Mainland, Inland and

Columbia areas at Tab 6, Pages 26,27 and 28 show that 60

to 65% of the monthly residential bills each year are

below 10 GJ per month. - The postage stamp $7.00 basic
charge seeks to somewhat stabilize revenue and move rates

more in line with the FDC and LRIC, especially for those

customers who consume less than 10 GJ per month.

2) Cost Data

The $7.00 basic charge will remain considerably below the
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FDC customer related costs of $11.33, $12.11 and $13.62

per month in the Lower Mainland, Inland and Columbia

service areas respectively.

What are the considerations underlying the proposal for

uniform delivery charges for residential customers?

A flat delivery charge is consistent with our objective

of removing pricing signals that may conflict wi th
conservation. BC Gas has not developed monitoring

programs to measure rate impacts on conservation nor have

we obtained conclusi ve evidence from the work in this

area by other utilities. The demand elasticity study

results in Volume 2, Tab 4, Page 28 show a relatively

inelastic response to price changes in the residential

class. In the absence of more conclusive data on which

to base rates designed to achieve conservation we ensured

our proposal was not inconsistent with conservation.

The following comparison from Tab 6, Pages 23 and 24

compares existing and proposed delivery charges:

Residential Delivery Charges ($/GJ)

Lower Mainland Inland

Existing
0-500 GJ $1. 503 0-10.5 GJ $2.105

501-8000 GJ $1. 013 ::10.5 GJ $1. 595

Proposed
all GJ $1. 540 all GJ $1. 540

Forecast
1993 Customers 414,450 145,180

% of customers 72% 25%

Columbia

all GJ $1. 483

all GJ $1. 540

14,910

3%

The postage stamp delivery charge is higher than the

existing delivery charges for Lower Mainland and Columbia

(75% of residential customers), while the Inland service

area (25% of residential customers) margins are reduced

somewhat.
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Please summarize the process used to arrive at the

proposed $1.54 per GJ postage stamp delivery charge.

The proposed general and large volume firm and
interruptible rates resulted in a $10.8 million shift in

revenue from those classes which must be recovered from

the residential class. The existing commercial class

revenue to cost ratios and bill impacts also indicated a

shift in revenue of $2.9 million from this class.

The net effect of the revenue shifts was to increase the

revenue level at which the residential postage stamp

delivery charges were calculated. For the reasons noted

above we decided the $7.00 basic charge was an
appropriate level at which to calculate the delivery

charge to match the required residential class revenue.

The resulting $1. 54 per GJ delivery charge was consistent
with our conservation objective since, for three-quarters

of our customers, we now have a uniform deli very charge

slightly higher than the existing delivery charge.

Q. Did the gas cost recovery determined by the Phase A gas

cost allocation methodology change for any of the

residential customers?

A. During Phase A, the Lower Mainland gas costs for the

residential, commercial and small firm industrial classes

were determined on an average basis only. In Phase B we

have now calculated separate gas costs for residential,

commercial and general customers. These separate gas

costs reflect the class load factors and efficiency with

which each class uses the production and pipeline
facilities. The Lower Mainland residential class gas

cost recovery increases as a result by $0.04 per GJ. The
existing and proposed gas cost recoveries for all classes

are presented in Tab 11, Table 1.
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Did you consider customer bill impacts in arriving at the

postage stamp proposals?

Yes, we considered the annual and monthly bill impacts

for customers. We checked the impacts for high, medium

and low consumption customers, both with and without the

implementation adjustments as outlined in the
Application. The implementation adjustments include a

reduction due to revised application fees, allocation of

forecast off-system sales revenues, disposal of deferral

account balances and reductions in certain depreciation

rates. In addition, we believed it would be reasonable

to use the Columbia deferred income tax balance to assist

phasing in Columbia rate changes over 2 years, which

bring the Columbia changes more in line with those

anticipated for the Lower Mainland.

Q. Has BC Gas considered discounts for handicapped, low

income or senior customers in its rate design proposals?

A. We have reviewed the income versus consumption data

obtained from the 1990 Residential Energy Use Survey

which shows no discernable correlation between income and

consumption. The survey showed a number of low income,

high consumption customers which concerned us since their

gas bills would be a greater overall portion of their

disposable income. The proposed higher basic charge to

some extent moderates the proposed delivery charge level

and corresponding impact on customers with special needs

to the extent their gas consumption may be high. Be Gas

believes there are more effective means to assist low

income, handicapped and senior citizens households, such

as government assistance programs than through rate

design.
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Please summarize your reasons for proposing two standard

commercial classes, one for customers below 2000 GJ per

year and the other for customers above 2000 GJ per year.

The proposed standard classes represent a compromise in

achieving our rate design obj ecti ves of equi ty ,
efficiency, stability, gradualism and conservation.

The existing commercial customers are classified
differently in each of the areas as follows:

Lower Mainland Inland
above and below
6000 GJ per year

Columia
no current
distinctionwith and without

space heating

In considering efficient use of gas we reviewed the load

factors of various groups of commercial customers and

found that the load factor for customers with annual

consumptions below 2000 GJ (90% of all commercial

customers) was lower than the residential class. At

about 2000 GJ annual consumption, load factors were

fairly close to those for higher volume customers and

load factors tended to level out as volumes increased

significantly above the 2000 GJ level.

The load factor for commercial customers above 2000 GJ

per year (top 10% of commercial customers) was
significantly higher than for the residential or small

commercial groups. In reviewing other jurisdictions, we

found that other utilities (Centra ontario and Centra

B.C.) also divide their customers at the 2000 GJ per year

level, although we are not certain this break point was

determined for load factor reasons.

Q. Did the Phase A gas cost allocation methodology for Lower
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Mainland and Inland have an impact on the selection of

two commercial classes and the commercial burner tip

rates.

Yes, the Phase A methodology allocates fixed gas supply

costs on a peak demand responsibility basis. Variable

costs are allocated on an annual throughput basis. The

result is to recover fixed gas costs from the firm

classes in relation to the peak system usage of each

class. This provides a more favourable price to those

classes that use the system more efficiently.

The proposed standard classes provide a basis for more

equitably flowing through gas costs to the Lower Mainland

service area where, until now, average gas costs have

been used for the residential, commercial and small firm

industrial customers. Gas cost allocation to the
proposed individual classes completes the process begun

in Phase A. The revised gas costs for the proposed

standard commercial classes are listed in Volume 1, Tab

11, Table 1, Page 1. The existing Inland commercial

class is currently divided between small and large at

6000 GJ per year. The customers between 2000 and 6000 GJ

per year are reclassified into large commercial Rate 3.

There are different Inland gas cost changes for each of

the three groups (~2000, 2000 to 6000 and ~6000 GJ per

year). The resulting changes are as follows:

Commercial Class Gas Cost Changes

Commerc ial

Small Rate 2
Large Rate 3

Lower Mainland Inland
(":2000 GJ)

(2000-6000 GJ)

(;:6000 GJ)

SO . l1/GJ
(SO.22)/GJ
SO.09/GJ

(":2000 GJ) SO.20/GJ
(;:2000 GJ) (SO.lS/GJ)

The resulting gas cost changes reflect the relative load

factors and efficiency with which the rate classes use

the system.
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Please summarize the process used to arrive at the

proposed commercial $14.00 basic charge.

The process was similar to that for the residential

class. We chose a $14.00 per month basic charge based on

an indication from the FDC and LRIC studies that rates to

low volume customers should be increased. A $14.00 per

month basic charge represents a reasonable movement

toward the existing FDC customer-related cost of $19.57,

$19.40 and $20.46 for Lower Mainland, Inland and Columbia

respectively. The proposed basic charge level is similar

to the existing Inland basic charge of $12.91 per month.

Q. Please summarize the process used to arrive at the

proposed $1.32 per GJ postage stamp delivery charge.

A. The Inland revenue to cost ratio was much higher than

1.00, while the Lower Mainland and Columbia ratios were

lower than 1.00. It was considered appropriate to reduce

the revenue from Inland and increase the revenue from

Lower Mainland and Columbia in calculating the $1.32 per

GJ delivery charge. The overall result of postage

stamping considering the revenue to cost ratios and

annual bill impacts was to decrease the commercial class

revenue by $2.9 million. The combined impacts of the

uniform postage stamp delivery charge and gas cost

recovery charges on small commercials resulted in higher

Lower Mainland and Columbia rates and lower Inland rates.

Q. Are the proposed commercial rates consistent with the

Company's conservation objective?

A. Yes. We have eliminated the declining block deli very
charges in this class for all service areas. As
previously described, 0-2,000 gigajoule customers (with

peakier loads) will see a price increase which is

consistent with conservation initiatives. For larger
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volume commercial customers, we have maintained most of

the company i s revenue in the del i very charges.

NGV PROPOSAL

Q. Please describe how the rate design objectives are
reflected in the NGV postage stamp margin proposal.

A. Our NGV proposal reflects the major rate design
objectives as follows:

1. Fairness - The postage stamp proposal eliminates

the current rate inequities between service areas.

These inequi ties are especially noticeable by NGV

customers travelling between the Company i s various

service areas.

2. Economic Efficiencv - We are pricing NGV more in

line with the FDC. By establishing a basic charge

and two-step delivery charge we are sending pricing

signals that are more in line wi th actual costs

and, at the same time, will encourage the increased

substitution of other motor fuels with natural gas.

3. Stability - NGV is a high load factor class and is

not temperature-sensitive. The basic charge and

two-part delivery charge will result in stable

revenues and customer bills.

4. Gradualism - We have carefully considered bill

impacts in the proposal. The basic charge will

remain much less than the Foe customer related

cost, and the two-part deli very charge has been

designed wi th existing customer contract and

consumption levels in mind.
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5. Conservation - The NGV class has a high load factor

using the distribution system efficiently, but
continues to suffer from the high cost of
conversions and lack of original equipment
manufactured (OEM) vehicles. These high costs will

continue to provide an incenti ve to develop the
most efficient vehicles, in order to bring down

barriers to use of NGV.

Are the Company iS NGV rates the rates charged at the

service station?

No. BC Gas i NGV rates are charged to the service station

retailer and to fleet NGV users. The retailer, in turn,

charges individual customers a market based rate which

competes with other motor fuels.

Q. Please summarize the process used to arrive at the

proposed $35.00 per month basic charge for NGV service.

A. A $35.00 per month basic charge was considered reasonable
since the NGV class is a high load factor class allowing

effective recovery of the customer related costs through

the delivery charge. A basic charge closer to the FDC

customer related cost (334.00 per month for the Lower

Mainland area) generated unacceptable small consumption

customer bill impacts.

Q. Please summarize the process used to arrive at the

proposed delivery charge for NGV.

A. What is being proposed is a two-step delivery charge

which was again a compromise between pricing low

consumption customers appropriately, sending pricing

signals to encourage substitution and achieving
acceptable customer bill impacts.
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Q. Were there any changes to the gas cost recovery
determined by the Phase A methodology for NGV customers?

A. There were no changes in classification as was the case
for the commercial and general customers. In Phase A the

Lower Mainland and Inland NGV class gas cost recovery had

already been calculated separately from the other

classes, taking into account the eff iciency with which

the NGV class uses the distribution system. This

flowthrough of gas costs resulted in a $0.44 per GJ

decrease in the Lower Mainland area and $0.12 per GJ

decrease in the Inland area based on the February 1992

Phase A decision.

GENERAL TERMS AN eONDITIONS

Q. What were your reasons for proposing a new set of tariff
General Terms and Conditions?

A. BC Gas currently operates under separate tariffs in each
of its service areas. "The proposed standard tariff will

be used in the Lower Mainland, Inland and Columbia areas

to help achieve the increased efficiencies associated

wi th consolidation. The proposed Terms and Conditions

which reflect the current operations of Be Gas are more

user-friendly, are expected to reduce administrative

time, and provide a framework for the postage margin

proposals. This matter was also raised by the Commission

in its 1992 Revenue Requirement decision for BC Gas.

Q. Does that complete your evidence?

A. Yes it does.
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Be GAS INe.
WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

Dietz D. Kellmann

Please identify yourself and your title at BC Gas.

My name is Dietz Kellmann. I am Rate Design

Supervisor, and have held this position since my

employment with BC Gas.

Please state your academic and business experience.

I am a graduate of the University of Western ontario

wi th a Master's degree in Economics. I have been

employed with BC Gas since July 1991. Prior to

joining BC Gas, I was employed by the National Energy

Board in Ottawa in its Economic Analysis Group from

March 1989 to July 1991.

Please describe your professional affiliations.

I am a member of the Association of Professional

Economists of British Columbia and the Pacific

Coast Gas Association.

Have you appeared as a witness before any

regulatory authorities?

No.

Q. What is the purpose of your testimony?

I am part of a panel that will provide testimony

regarding specifics of the proposed consolidated

General Terms and Conditions.
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Q. What was your involvement in the development of

the proposed consolidated General Terms and

Conditions?

A. I led a company group that undertook the

consolidated General Terms and Conditions and

coordinated all revisions to the draft document.

Q. Please describe the composition of the focus group and

the process used to draft the consolidated General

Terms and Conditions

The focus group was comprised of Be Gas employees

representing its legal, regulatory, marketing,

operations and billing departments. Members were

selected based on their experience working with

customers, Company procedures and using the existing

divisional General Terms and Conditions

The initial step in consolidating the General Terms and

Condi tions was to organize the existing divisional

clauses in order to develop appropriate consolidated

General Terms and Conditions.

Throughout the process, an attempt was made to

eliminate jargon and legalize and to use gender neutral

language. In addition, the order of many of the

sections was revised in order to improve the

readability of the consolidated General Terms and

Condi tions and to make them more user-friendly.

Does that conclude your direct evidence?

Yes.
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WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

H. L. DINTER

Please identify yourself and your title at Be Gas.

My name is Henry Dinter. I am Manager, Industrial Sales,

and have held this position since first coming to BC Gas

in October 1989.

Please state your academic, professional and business

experience.

I am a graduate of Simon Fraser University with a degree

in Business Administration. I hold membership in various

gas associations both in Canada and the united States.

My employment prior to BC Gas consisted of procurement

and contracting positions with Weldwood of Canada Ltd.,

the most recent from 1986 - 1989, as Administrator,
Energy and Raw Materials. I was responsible for the

negotiation and administration of the company i s natural

gas, petroleum and chemical requirements. In May 1986,

I arranged for the first direct purchase and
transportation service of natural gas in B. C. As member

of the customer group representing Inland i s non-captive
industrials, I took part in the protracted negotiations

that brought about the first "bypass" agreements
effective November 1, 1988.

Q. Please indicate the regulatory Boards and Commissions you

have appeared before as a witness.

A. I have previously testified before the Public utilities

Board of Alberta while employed by Weldwood of Canada

Ltd., and subsequently before the British Columbia

utilities Commission on behalf of BC Gas.
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What are your principal responsibilities?

My principal responsibilities are to develop and
administer the sales and technical advisory functions as

they relate to the company's industrial customers.

What is the purpose of your testimony?

The purpose of my testimony is to provide information on

the Company's filing with regard to:

Industrial Rate

Industrials
b) Buy /Sell Arrangements for Interruptible Customers

c) Burrard Thermal Priority

d) Unbundling

a) Schedules and Charges to

Mr. Dinter, were you invol ved in Phase A of the BC Gas

rate design proceedings?

Yes, I appeared as a witness for Be Gas in Phase A.

From the perspective of the Manager, Industrial Sales,

what were the important decisions that came out of the

Phase A rate design proceedings?

The Phase A Decision recognized that the fixed costs

associated with gas supply should be allocated to the

firm customers of Be Gas. The fixed costs include costs

associated with gathering, processing and transporting

gas by Westcoast, fixed charges associated with
underground storage which is leased by the Company, and

fixed charges in the baseload gas purchase contracts and

the seasonal peaking contracts which the Company has
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arranged to provide gas supply to the firm customers.

The Decision also recognized that during off-peak periods

the Company will have gas supply available to it which is

not needed to meet the requirements of the firm customers

on the Be Gas system.

BC Gas proposed, and in its Decision of February 21, 1992

the Commission agreed, that gas sold by BC Gas to other

than its firm customers should have market based pricing.

The concept of market based pricing is an important one

for it allows Be Gas to sell gas to interruptible

customers within the BC Gas service area and to persons

outside the service area of BC Gas at a price which is

higher than the incremental cost of the gas being sold.

The difference between the sale price and the incremental

cost flows back to the firm customers of BC Gas, by way

of deferral accounts or the Gas Cost Reconciliation

Account, to reduce the overall gas supply costs of the

firm customers.

Has the concept of market based pricing been followed by

BC Gas in the development of rate schedules and charges

which are being presented in these Phase B proceedings?

The proposals that are being put forward in the
industrial area are consistent with the Commissions'

Decision in Phase A. Be Gas is proposing to sell gas,

when it is not required for the firm customers of BC Gas,

at market based pricing. In this inanner the Company will

be seeking to obtain the maximum benefit for the firm

customers on the Be Gas system. This is appropriate

since the firm customers have allocated to them the fixed

costs associated with the gas supply arrangements that

the Company has put in place to meet their requirements.
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Please outline the key functional responsibilities of the

Industrial Sales department and how the department has

adjusted to the new gas supply and marketing environment.

At present the department consists of seven staff

members; one Manager, four Sales Engineers, one sales
assistant, and one secretary (see attached organization

chart - Appendix "A"). The major responsibilities of the

group include:

1. Contract Administration

transportation agreements; small and large
industrial "bypass" agreements

sales agreements; interruptible sales,
peaking, backstopping and negotiated contracts

that are competitive with alternative fuels.

2. Technical Advisory Services & Enqineerinq Support

Demand Side Management (DSM) program
development
environmental
technology applications

3 . Coqeneration

engineering design assistance

technical seminars

industry and government liaison

4 . Off System Sales

research and promotion

sales and administration

regulatory interface
market recognizance



- 5 -

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

29

30

31

32

33

34

35

5. Communication & Development

rates and tariff issues

gas supply and market trends

environmental and technological developments

government and regulatory initiatives

The department i s primary function is to promote the

responsible use of natural gas by means of efficient and

environmentally sound gas technology.

By far the greatest proportion of the department i s

activity has centred around items 1, 4 and 5, with two

sales engineers engaged in the handling of contracts

(primarily transportation) and their day to day
administration. Off system sales has also become an

important function of the department. At present this
activity is handled on a part-time basis by one
individual who splits his time with domestic industr ial
account issues. However, wi th revenues and margins

approaching those provided by the Company i s domestic

interruptible sales, the near term strategy will be to

dedicate more permanent resources to this activity in

order to ensure firm customers receive maximum benefit

from excess "valley" gas supply and contract
transportation.

Although still in the initial stages of development, the

industrial DSM program, with the proposed Energy Audit

Cou-rse and individual customer surveys, offers some

exciting prospects for both the customer and BC Gas. The

promotion of cogeneration has also identified a handful

of promising opportunities which the utility will be

pursuing.
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Please describe how the company's gas supply arrangements
interrelate with the industrial sales function.

until recently, sales and supply functions were fairly

independent acti vi ties. The pr imary obj ect of the

Company's gas supply group has been, and continues to be,

contracting gas for core market (f irm sales) customers on

the basis of the lowest cost measured against a
reasonable level of supply risk. This has led to a

supply portfolio comprising of base load gas, storage and

a host of different peaking contracts which enable the

Company to meet its firm peak day demand.

However, with the advent of market based pricing for

interruptible gas, off-system sales and a changing

outlook for short term winter supply and transportation,

the gas planning, purchasing and sales functions must now

work together more closely in order to realize the lowest

gas costs and maximum benefits for the Company's sales

customers.

At present, approximately 20 to 25 petajoules of

interruptible gas is sold annually to BC Gas system

customers. Burrard Thermal is contracted to purchase an
additional 20 petajoules per year, but has rights to

exceed this amount. In 1992 approximately 10 to l2

petajoules were sold into markets outside the province

bringing with them an estimated $6.0 million in
additional contribution towards the cost of gas for firm-

sales customers. Burrard Thermal's priority to the

Company's Lower Mainland "valley" gas has severely

restricted the ability of BC Gas to engage in significant

off-system sales activities thus far in 1993.
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What does BC Gas perceive to be the maj or issue (s) of

transportation service for industrial customers.

As was apparent in the company's Phase A hearing, and in

subsequent meetings with customers and interested parties

over the ensuing months, the single biggest concern has

been and continues to be that of balancing. While other

issues, such as the unauthorized overrun Demand Surcharge

arose, none has been more prominent than the matter of

day to day balancing of a customer's gas.

Balancing is the process by which the utility and

customer reconcile the difference between the customer's

actual gas consumption and the amount he has requested to

be ordered from his producer and transported on the BC

Gas system.

On some days the customer orders too much and "leaves gas

on the system". In this case BC Gas must find some means

of disposing of the excess. The excess gas may be

absorbed into "line pack", resold (in the event line

packs are already high), or be left on the Westcoast

system if too much gas has been ordered for BC Gas to

absorb. As part of the pipeline to pipeline balancing

arrangement between Be Gas and westcoast, BC Gas is

forced to balance the overage by under ordering the next

day so that Westcoast can redeliver the amount previously
left on the system. Day to day imbalances may cause BC

Gas to have to under order from its base load suppliers

(if the situation occurs in the summer), or from less
expensive storage sources (if in the winter) .

On the other hand, on a day when a customer takes extra

gas, Be Gas has one of two options;

a) to curtail the customer to an authorized
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volume as delivered by his producer, or

b) to provide the shortfall from its own
available resources such as storage and line

pack.

Prior to Phase A, Be Gas provided what is called "monthly

balancing". Simply put, monthly balancing was a day by

day record of the pluses and minuses, with the end of the

month serving as the point of reconciliation. Any

posi ti ve inventory was carried forward into the following
month. If the customer took more gas than what he had

delivered to the utility, the customer purchased the

shortfall at the going interruptible sales rate. This
methodology offered no incentive to customers to nominate

accurately (since large positive swings could later be

offset with large negative swings by way of the daily gas

ordering procedure), and failed to recover the reasonable
costs of supplying extra gas to customers to make up

daily shortfalls.

In the winter months, Be Gas has a wide variety of

peaking and storage supply from which it draws gas to

provide a customer's extra needs. However, these extra

supplies come at a premium. Under the old monthly

balancing system BC Gas provided gas from storage or

peaking contracts without the chance for either cost or

value recovery, because the month end balancing could

cancel out major day to day swings that occurred over the

month. This has not been a major problem during the

summer, but it is another matter in the winter. Many

customers are to some degree temperature sensitive.

Hence, they tend to leave extra gas with BC Gas when it

is warmer (the shoulder months) and want extra gas during

periods when it is colder. consequently, under the

former monthly balancing procedure BC Gas was on many
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occasions providing higher priced gas in return for extra

gas left on the system by customers during warmer or

lower demand periods. In order to account for this, Be

Gas in Phase A applied for and the Commission accepted a

daily balanced procedure whereby customers paid for extra

gas requirements on a day by day basis in accordance with

their needs. This ensured, to some degree in any event,

that supply and billing matched with the service
provided.

This balancing procedure was instituted only for the

winter gas supply billing - NOT on the Company's charge

for transportation services which are still calculated

based upon monthly transportation volumes. This means

that customers are not charged for interruptible
transportation until they have received value for the

entire amount of firm transportation they have contracted

and paid for.

Q. Please outline the Company's curtailment priority for its

various sales and transportation services.

BC Gas service curtailment will occur in the following

manner, in descending order starting with the lowest

priority being listed first.

1. Off System Sales

Burrard Thermal Interruptible Agreement

Burrard Thermal - Swing Agreement

Schedule 10 - Priority 2 Interruptible Sales
*

Schedule 10 - Priority 1 Interruptible Sales

Schedule 7 - interruptible Sales

Schedule 22 - Level 2 Interruptible Transportation

Schedule 27 - Level 2 Interruptible Transportation, . **
Schedule 22 - Level 1 Interruptible Transportation

2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.
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10.
11.

. **
Schedule 27 - Levell Interruptible Transportation

Schedule 22 - Firm Transportation (subject to 1/2

day curtailments)
Firm Service12.

*
Priority may change subject to negotiation.

Priority may change with Schedule 22 Firm
Transportation depending on operating conditions.

-

Q. What has BC Gas done with regard to "unbundling" as

directed by the Commission in its March 11, 1993
decision.

A. BC Gas has considered the matter of unbundling at some

length, and has with this application filed new and

revised service schedules which the Company feels are a

significant stride in meeting the objectives of the

Commission. For example, BC Gas has filed as part of

this application a revised Schedule 13 and a new Schedule

14; both of which provide gas from peaking and storage

sources and both of which are available to any customer

in the Be Gas service area, whether or not the customer

normally purchases gas from BC Gas. Due to the limited

availabili ty of storage (which BC Gas does not generally

own, but rather contracts for) the Company is unable to

offer a fully unbundled storage service. It is, however,

offering to use its contracted storage in making

available peaking and backstopping gas supply and

- balancing service.

Q. Please provide a list of the industrial rate schedules to

be dealt with in this Rate Design Hearing.
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Rate
Rate
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Schedule 4
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Schedule 4 - Seasonal Service

Schedule 5 - General Firm Service

Schedule 7 - General Interruptible Service

Schedule 10 - Large Volume Interruptible Sales

Schedule 13 - Interruptible Peaking Sales* . .
Schedule l4 - Interruptible Backstopping Sales

Schedule 22 - Large Volume Transportation

Schedule 22A - Large Volume Transportation

(Existing Inland Shippers)

Schedule 22B - Large Volume Transportation

(Existing Columbia Shippers)

Schedule 25 - General Firm Transportation* .
Schedule 27 - General Interruptible

Transportation
*

Schedule 32 - Large Volume Gas Balancing

Denotes new service options.

Q. Please describe Rate Schedule 4 and who uses it.

A. Schedule 4 is a generally firm service offered to
customers who use gas primarily during the company i s off-
peak periods. Customers include asphalt plants,
community or individually owned pools and process related

loads that have limited productions periods.

Q. Please explain the main features of proposed Rate
Schedule 4 Seasonal Service.

A. Schedule 4 combines a number of the features from the

current seasonal or "dual fuel" schedules available on a

divisional basis.
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a) We have used the "Peak Period" and "Off-Peak
Period" terminology of the current Lower Mainland

seasonal rate schedules (2601 and 2602), and

retained a November 1 through March 31 peak period

consistent with other rate schedules.

b) We have continued to allow for flexibility in the

tariff on occasions when a customer may request an

extension to the off-peak period.

c) We have allowed for limited interruption provisions

in the event the utility is on occasion unable to

provide totally firm service.

On the basis of the proposed schedule 4, it should be

relatively easy to accommodate all customers currently

served by seasonal tariffs, and we anticipate further

interest will develop for schedule 4 in the future.

Schedule 5

Q. Please describe Rate Schedule 5 and 25 and the customers
proposed to receive service under these schedules.

A. Schedule 5 is the company's proposed General (Sales)

Service that provides firm gas to a customer's meter.

General Service is proposed to be limi ted to customers

that have a connected load that is primarily non-space

heating.

Schedule 25 is the proposed General Transportation

equivalent to Schedule 5. Under Schedule 25 the customer

purchases its own gas and delivers the gas to BC Gas so

that BC Gas can transport the gas to the customer's



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11
12

l3
l4
15

16

l7
l8
19

20

21
22

23

24

25
26

27

28

29

30

31
32

33

34

35

Q.

A.

- 13 -

meter. Rate Schedule 25 is described in more detail

later in this evidence.

Please explain why Be Gas proposes to restrict Schedule

5 to customers that use more than 50% of their approved

connected gas load for applications other than space

heating, but this restriction was not imposed on the

parallel Schedule 25 transportation service.

There are two primary reasons, namely:

a) Although Be Gas is not currently able to institute

demand metering rates for all of its general

service customers, the Company wished to send out

market signals that reflect the costs of gas
supply. This restriction relates entirely to the
gas supply component of Schedule 5. As BC Gas is

not involved in the gas supply arrangements of

Schedule 25 transportation customers (other than in

ensuring customers have nominated adequately, which

will depend on their load characteristics), it was

not necessary to similarly restrict Schedule 25;

and

b) The proposed gas cost allocations to the Company's

gas sales customers are based upon the load factor

of the service classification. until demand
metering can be put in place the Company wanted to

ensure that customers that exhibit a significant

non-space heating' component recei ved gas cost

reductions in line with their better load factors.

Q. Rate Schedule 5 contains a restriction which limits its

availability to customers who use more than 50% of their

load for applications other than space heating. Has the
Company filed a rate schedule that provides



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

29

30

31
32

33

34

35

A.

Q.

A.

- 14 -

transportation service on a basis similar to Rate
Schedule 3 (large commercial) for customers to whom Rate

Schedule 5 is not available and who do not find Rate

Schedule 25 financially attractive?

No.

Why not?

The basic charge for General Service is designed to

recover the costs of demand meter ing . This is not the

case for commercial customers in general, however,

commercial transportation service customers would need

demand metering to permit BC Gas to maintain proper gas

inventory and billing management. The costs of demand

metering are not reflected in the commercial customer FDC

or LRIC studies nor in the basic charge of $14.00

proposed for commercial customers.

In order to have complete rate parity (between commercial

sales and transportation service customers), BC Gas would

be required to determine an upfront cost to be paid by

commercial transportation customers in order to

compensate for the costs of these incremental facilities.

This alternative could be made available, although we

believe customers will be equally well served by choosing

the proposed Schedule 25, wi th these incremental costs

already accounted for in the rates being paid.

Q. Please explain the impact of the Phase A gas cost

allocation methodology for Lower Mainland and Inland

customers in the new General Service class?

A. The gas costs for the General Service class in the Lower
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Mainland will be reduced by approximately $0.60 per

gigajoule as a result of the allocation methodology.

This reduction will be effective with the implementation

of new rate Schedule 5.

Gas cost changes to Inland and Columbia customers are

minimal except to the extent a number of customers that

were previously classified as commercial customers will

be eligible for General Service. Gas costs to those

customers will also be reduced.

Schedule 7

Q. Please describe Rate Schedules 7 and 27 and the customers

proposed to receive service under these schedules.

A. Schedule 7 is the company's proposed General
Interruptible (Sales) Service that provides gas on an

interruptible basis to a customer's meter. General

Interruptible Service has no limitations as to size,

although customers with very low consumption (less than

approximately 1,500 gigajoules per month) may not find it

economic to subscribe to it and customers with high

consumptions (greater than 20,000 gigajoules per month)

may find schedules 10 and 22 more financially attractive.

Schedule 27 is the proposed General Interruptible

Transportation equivalent to Schedule 7. Rate Schedule

27 is described in more detail later in this evidence.

Q. Are there significant changes to the proposed Schedule 7
compared to existing interruptible sales services.

A. The primary feature of Schedule 7 is that for the Lower
Mainland it will combine three service levels - 2501,

2502A and 2502B - under one rate schedule, and it will
I

i.
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for the first time make general interruptible service

available to customers in the Columbia service area.

It is our view that by making large volume interruptible

service generally more accessible (as I will discuss

under Schedule 22), the Company will be able to offer a

high level of sales service to the remaining general

interruptible service customers. We are hopeful this

will continue to make interruptible service appealing to

smaller customers.

Q. Why has BC Gas not presented an al ternati ve sales option

for Schedule 7 customers similar to that available for

the Company i s large industrials (i. e. Schedule 10, which

is sold at the interconnection with the transporter and

transported by BC Gas under Schedule 22)?

Be Gas believes there is relatively little interest by

small volume customers in purchasing gas in a manner that

mirrors the Schedule 10 and 22 sales and transportation

separation. More particularly,

1. Small volume customers, in general, value supply

reliability and administrative simplicity as their

prime considerations.

2. The smaller the volume the lower the potential for

worthwhile savings from any separation of the sales

and transportation functions.

3. If BC Gas were to broaden the applicability of

Schedule 10 to include possible sales to customers

below the proposed 240,000 gigajoule annual use

threshold (who may therefore purchase their gas at

lower prices while retaining access to monthly
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balanced Schedule 27), this availability could

undercut the utility's ability to sell gas at the

higher prices normally paid by smaller volume

customers in the direct market.

On October 19, 1992 BC Gas wrote to all Lower Mainland

interruptible customers, advising them of the
Commission's decision to reduce the minimum volume

obligation in the tariffs that became effective November

1, 1992 from 30,000 gigajoules per day, as proposed by BC

Gas in the Phase A hearing, to 1500 gigajoules per day.

In its letter BC Gas specifically highlighted the

potential for economic benefits to its interruptible

customers. Of the 100 or so customers who became
eligible as a result of the lower threshold, only three

customers chose to take advantage of the rate
differential between the company's burnertip sales and

the combination of Schedule 10 sales and Schedule 22

transportation service. In discussions with many of the

customers who enquired about this alternative, it became

evident that customers in general preferred services with

minimal administrative requirements, particularly so for

smaller customers.

It is the preference of Be Gas that administrati ve

simplicity be retained to the extent possible as an

abundance of new options that are not needed will

sUbstantially increase administrative costs of the

utility.

Schedule 10

Q. What is Rate Schedule 10?

A. Schedule 10 relates to the sale of gas by Be Gas to large
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volume customers. It provides for interruptible sales to

those customers.

will you please summarize the changes made to Rate

Schedule 10?

Aside from the rewording of Schedule 10 to make it

consistent with other filed rate schedules, the change of

significance involves making the former highest priority

interruptible sales, (now called Priority 1, so as not to

be confused with Level 1 transportation service) subj ect

to negotiation. it's proposed that customers seeking a

quality of service better than that provided by the

utility's Priority 2 sales (formerly level 2), may now

negotiate a price commensurate with a specific level of

service desired. This price would necessarily include

any incremental costs BC Gas may have to incur to provide

the level of service needed.

BC Gas is offering to negotiate the price and quality of

Priority 1 sales in response to customer concerns that

the current Schedule 10, Level 1 sales provide uncertain

benefits. Customers have indicated a greater interest in

services with specific delivery obligations rather than

merely a commitment as to priority. Despite this general

market signal, we are reluctant to specify (by means of

the tariff) a predetermined fixed number of interruption

days since this will lead to better service and higher

costs for some customers than they in fact wish, while

for others it may not be enough. We therefore take the

position that Priority 1 sales arrangements should be

negotiated, with each agreement subject to Commission

approval, on the basis of each customer's unique

requirements. This will afford the customer an
opportunity to negotiate with the utility on the same
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basis as all other suppliers, for price and quality of

service commensurate with the customer's needs.

BC Gas will not sell firm gas under this arrangement.

Priority 2 sales will continue to be at a posted price

set annually based upon spot market conditions.

Schedule 13

Q. Please explain the purpose of Schedule 13 and how it
differs from Schedule 10?

A. Schedule 13 has been retitled "Interruptible peaking

Sales" (IPS) and is now conf ined to the supply of either

gas from storage or other sources (i. e. seasonal peaking
supply) on short notice, or as a last resort during cold

weather conditions. This IPS service will be made

available to all customers of Be Gas having a
transportation service in effect. All customers will

have access on an equal priority basis, whether they

purchase gas from Be Gas under Schedule 10 or directly

from a producer or marketer.

Schedule 13 IPS service is intended to supplement a

customer's base load supplies, whether from the utility

(i.e. Schedule 10) or other sources, during periods of
curtailment by BC Gas, supply shortfall or unexpected

additional requirements which are not forecast and come

to light sufficiently late in the nomination process or

gas day such that alternative arrangements are no longer

possible. The IPS service is optional as customers may

wish to make their own arrangements for a peaking supply,

but commits the customer to a take or pay obligation when

utilized.
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This service has been priced on the basis of the

residential burner-tip price less the Schedule 22

transportation margin. A provision has been incorporated

to permit Be Gas to recover the greater of cost or posted

tariff on any given day. This provision only takes

effect when the cost of incremental gas supply to BC Gas

is greater than the charge in the rate schedule.

Schedule 14

Q. Please explain the purpose of Schedule 14 Interruptible
Backstopping Sales (IBS).

A. Schedule 14 is a new service option which separates

(unbundles) from the former Schedule 13 the backstopping
provision. Backstopping as provided by this new IBS

service is defined as gas which supplements a customer i s

base load supplies during periods of curtailment or

shortages when those curtailments or shortages are

sufficiently predictable to enable parties to arrange for

an alternative supply. This will occur when BC Gas or

another gas supplier (producer or marketer) has notified

the customer of an impending shortage of their regular

supply, and the customer accordingly wishes to arrange

for a backstopping supply that will provide gas over this

period. Schedule 14 IBS will be the BC Gas option for

serving this need should the customer not wish to pursue

other al ternati ves .

The rate for Schedule 14 will be the greater of cost or

the market price on any day in which gas is supplied by

Be Gas. The market price will be set in relation to the

"Inside F.E.R.C. Index" established for the Canadian

Border at the time of purchase or nearest previous

publication date.

I.
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Supplies for such backstopping, if provided by Be Gas,

may come from a host of different sources (i. e. base 
load ,

storage or seasonal peaking contracts). As with Schedule

13, any request for such gas will entail a take-or-pay

obligation.

Schedule 22

Q. What is Rate Schedule 22?

A. Schedule 22 provides transportation of gas over the
facili ties of BC Gas to large volume customers. Schedule

22 does not include the provision of any gas; it is

transportation only.

Q. Why has BC Gas set the minimum monthly quantity of
Schedule 22 at 20,000 GJ.

A. This value was established for large volume
transportation as a compromise between the current 30,000

GJ/month minimum applicable to Inland Division large

industrials (or 28 103~ /day), the approximately 390,000

GJ/annum level set for Columia large industrials and the

1500 GJ /month minimum effective for Lower Mainland. At

present no distinctive large and small industrial
categories exist for the Lower Mainland. Wi th this

application Be Gas proposes to introduce into the Lower

Mainland the same large and small volume customer

classifications prevailing in the Inland and Columbia

service areas (albeit at slightly altered minimum

quanti ty levels).

Q. How many customers and what percentage of the Lower
Mainland interruptible volume will qualify for the

"large" designation and how many customers and what

I

i
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percentage of volume will be defined as "small"?

The Company's forecast customer base and volume
projections for 1993 are as follows:

Customers TJ I annum ~ of volume0

"Small" Volume 97 6,743 38%

"Large" Volume ~ 10.936 62%

TOTAL 124 17,678 100%

Q. Why has BC Gas decided to phase out the "Firm curtailment

Buyout" option provided in Rate Schedule 2 2 .

Prior to 1990, Schedule 20 (the forerunner of the "buyout

option") was the transportation equivalent of Schedule

22, but without provision for the utility to use 50% of

a customer's firm demand for 5 days of peak shaving. The
cost for this included in Schedule 20 rates equated to

the annual charge for Westcoast capacity;

i . e. (Firm nomination x .5) times
(Westcoast Demand Charge/month x 12)

In late 1989 BC Gas restructured Schedule 20 in order to

recognize that BC Gas was then abÍe to contract for short

term winter supply which did not require 12 months of

Westcoast capaci ty . Accordingly, BC Gas lowered its
charge for giving up 1/2 firm curtailment access to the

equivalent of 5 months of Westcoast demand charges, as a

reasonable approximation of the costs associated with

contracting alternate supply.

In the ensuing period, however, short term peaking

supplies have become more scarce and costly, to the point

that BC Gas is now finding it increasingly difficult to

acquire sufficient peaking supplies for its own needs
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wi thout taking into account the extra requirements

associated with the buyout options.

In order to provide customers ample time to evaluate

their options and to make alternative arrangements, BC

Gas proposes to extend the buyout option for one more

year through to November 1, 1994.

Q. As an al ternati ve to the buyout option, Be Gas proposes
to allow customers to arrange a substitute supply in lieu

of curtailment. Why does Be Gas believe it needs "10 day

deliverability" instead of the 5 day curtailment

provision available to it at present.

Under the new "prior day" nomination procedure imposed by

Westcoast, BC Gas and its transportation customers are

compelled to nominate 24 hours in advance of the gas day

in which the gas will be used. This means Be Gas must

forecast its demand and supply situation a full day ahead

and order gas accordingly. Since access to industrial

firm gas is the very last gas supply resource the utility

calls upon, the decision to impose such curtailments is

left to the last possible moment (which may in fact be,

if absolutely necessary, during the gas day). BC Gas

takes seriously its responsibility to manage this

resource as sparingly and in the least disruptive manner

possible.

However, in the event alternative gas supply is offered

as a substi tute, Be Gas will be required to order such

supply 24 hours in advance of each gas day. To ensure
there are sufficient supplies for each day, BC Gas is

forced to err on the side of conservatism. This will

likely cause one, two or perhaps several days (such as

this past winter) wherein gas will have been ordered in
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advance, but the actual events of the day 24 to 48 hours

later no longer warrant this action. Forecast errors,

could, if not provided for, eliminate one of the most

critical peaking resources available to BC Gas. In
effect, the 10 day alternative gas supply protects

against such circumstances developing.

Why has BC Gas introduced Levelland Level 2
transportation.

Historically, interruptible transportation service has

contained provisions which entitled BC Gas (or its

predecessors) to access customer owned gas; i . e. gas in
transport, for peak shaving purposes. This has evolved,

in effect, for system efficiency purposes and to ensure

both sales and transportation customers receive similar

levels of service and pay similar rates for those similar

service levels. Nominations for firm and interruptible

service remained largely independent of whether gas was

being obtained directly from producers or in part from BC

Gas.

Inland customers have from time to time requested the

Company introduce an interruptible service level that

would not permit a customer's gas to be used for peak

shaving, but would nevertheless permit BC Gas to curtail

for capacity reasons. This would be a higher quality of

interruptible service. While such an arrangement limits

the utility's access to low cost peak shaving, it

nevertheless is still system efficient since it is

curtailable on a peak day. Prior to Phase A, Lower

Mainland interruptible customers also had available to

them a "capacity only" interruptible service.

As a result, BC Gas has developed a two tiered (Levell -
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Level 2) transportation toll which recognizes first, the

value of interruptible service as a function of its

reliability, and second the value of peak shaving supply.

For greater clarity:

1. Levell - under this arrangement the customer
arranges upstream supply and pipeline
transportation. Be Gas transports whatever gas

arrives except when Be Gas has insufficient
capaci tv. The rate for Level 1 is independent of

whether a customer's supply arrangements are firm

or interruptible.

2 . Level 2 - under this arrangement, the customer

obtains a rate discount as compensation for the

al ternati ve fuel and operational inconvenience he
would experience as a result of granting BC Gas

access to its gas for peak shaving. This discount

has been calculated as a function of the
al ternati ve fuel cost of a typical customer and the
addi tional days of expected curtailment in any
year. While Be Gas does not explicitly direct its

customers on the manner to contract for supply,

there is an obligation that the customer will

contract in a manner that ensures the gas promised

for peak shaving is available. Level 2 is not

intended to provide a discounted rate wi thout
reasonable assurance that Be Gas will receive

access to a shipper's gas. To encourage customers

to honour their end of the bargain (without
actually directing how it should be done) the terms

stipulate that two failures in having gas available

for peaking will be overlooked, however, should a

third such day occur it will be considered a breach

of Level 2 terms and the customer will become
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obligated to pay Level 1 rates for the complete

contract year.

Peak shaving gas supplies made available from Level

2 service will be used only for core market (BC Gas

firm sales) customers.

How would a customer contract with Be Gas if it couldn't

ensure less than three days supply interruption but still

wanted to minimize its gas delivery costs?

In the event that a customer lacks sufficient supply

security to be able to take advantage of Level 2 rates,

but still wishes to offer Be Gas a peak shaving resource

on an as required and as available basis, then BC Gas

would provide service at Level 1 rates and negotiate a

predetermined purchase price for any gas the customer

makes available to Be Gas. This purchase price would

recognize the customer's alternative fuel costs during

occasions when the customer nevertheless curtails service

and provides peak shaving gas to BC Gas.

Q. Why has BC Gas increased the Demand Surcharge tolerance

from 102.5% to l10% and provided for a minimum 100 GJ

cushion in the event 110% of the authorized quantity is

less than 100 GJ.

A. In Phase A Be Gas proposed, and the Commission approved,

the introduction of a Demand Surcharge to reinforce the

unauthorized overrun provisions which appeared to be

inadequate in discouraging unauthorized gas use. The BC

Gas submission placed the tolerance at 2.5%, a level that

went unchallenged during the hearings and was accordingly
approved.
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This past winter has, if anything, reinforced the need

for such a disincentive mechanism. On the other hand it

has also shown that a 2.5% tolerance was too restrictive

given the intent BC Gas had in mind when introducing the

surcharge provision.

The surcharge was intended to dissuade shippers / customers
from repeated use of inordinate amounts of unauthorized

overrun gas (as their least cost alternative) during days

of curtailment. It was not intended to penalize
customers who made a reasonable attempt to curtail to the

Company's authorized level but who, through minor

misjudgments, unintentionally consumed small amounts of

unauthorized overrun gas. Hence we are proposing an

adjustment in the tolerance level, including a minimum of

100 GJ for customers curtailed to zero or to a relatively

low volume.

In spite of providing this increased tolerance, BC Gas

has retained the grace period that grants customers

leeway to exceed the 110% level on two occasions before

the surcharge would apply on the third incidence.

Q. What are the implications of the new clause 7.3
"Adjustment of Requested Quantity" which replaces the

former reference in clause 3.3 of the large industrial -

General Terms and Conditions.

BC Gas now limits its ability to adjust a shipper's

nomination to very specific circumstances; i. e.

1. "to maintain inventory accountreasonable
quantities", or

2. "during any period of interruption or curtailment",
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or

3. "subj ect to the terms of the
agreement. . . when BC Gas wishes
requested quantity..."

. . . transportation
to increase the

Item 3 is at the discretion of the customer. Prior to
the start of the contract year, each customer will inform

BC Gas whether it will allow the utility to adjust

nominations for the purpose of accessing extra supplies.

If a customer agrees to do so, a pre-determined price

will be entered into the space labelled "Imbalance gas

price". If the customer declines to give BC Gas that

latitude, the words "Access Denied" will be inserted into

the same space. This will signal BC Gas operating

personnel to refrain from altering customer nominations

for any reason other than those specified in items 1 and

2 above.

What is Rate Schedule 22B?

BC Gas will be filing a Rate Schedule 22B which will

include a proposal to "grandfather" the existing rates

and rate setting methodology for Columbia large
industrials. BC Gas has met with the affected customers

and discussed the possibility of doing away with the

present cost of service allocation model. At present,
the model links the industrials in such a way that the

rate determination for anyone customer is affected by

the capacity nominations of remaining members of the

group. However, until such time as an acceptable

mechanism to separate the customer rates can be settled

upon and filed with the Commission for approval, BC Gas

proposes to carry forward the existing rates and capacity

nominations into a rate schedule 22B.
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Why has there been a linkage between Columbia industrial

rates?

The mechanism was negotiated between Columbia Natural Gas

Limited and the industrials prior to the 1987 Columbia

rate design hearing as a means to ensure the industrials,

which generally received rate decreases in that hearing,

would continue to pay their allocated costs of service.

Fording chose not to be included in the rate adjustment

mechanism and pays a fixed cost of service amount to BC

Gas each year. Similarly Crowsnest Resource has joined

the large industrial group after the 1987 hearing and

pays a fixed amount each year. These rates are similar

in a sense to the Inland "bypass" rates.

Is it proposed that Columbia large industrials will be

subject to the terms and conditions of rate schedule 22

Large Volume Transportation Service?

Yes. In accordance with Be Gas' initial filing, we

propose to make the new rate schedule 22 available as

soon as practicable. We have had one meeting with the

large industrials to discuss cost allocation and rate

design methodology. We expect shortly to begin comparing

the current interim transportation arrangements with the

terms of the new Schedule 22 with an intended
implementation date of November 1, 1993. Most terms are

sufficiently common that they will have applicability to

all service areas of the Company. Gas moving to the

Columbia service area is transported on the pipeline of

Alberta Natural Gas. There are expected to be some

operational differences between Westcoast (which

transports gas to the other service areas) and Alberta

Natural Gas for which allowance will have to be provided.
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The application refers to negotiated rates for new firm

industrial loads. Please describe the process by which

BC Gas expects to establish negotiated rates for large

volume firm transportation service.

It is the intention of Be Gas to begin any negotiations

on the basis of the rates being proposed for Rate
Schedule 25 General Firm Transportation Service.
Negotiations that could result in a discounting of the

posted rates would take into account the following;

1. Any peak shaving provisions granted to BC Gas,

2. Costs associated with providing the service, both

rolled in and incremental,

3 . Proj ect economics of the customer,

4. Volume and load factor,

5. project life cycle and contract term,

6. Security of revenues,

7. Relationship of negotiated rate to those for other

large volume customers, and

8. contribution toward the costs of service for the

utility's other rate classes.

The foregoing is not intended to be all inclusive but

rather to highlight those considerations which will

influence the establishment of a negotiated rate if there

is to be one at all. It is anticipated that such

negotiations will be rare, since BC Gas will endeavour to

encourage interruptible service whenever practical.

The result of such negotiations will be subject to

Commission review and approval.
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Schedule 25

Q. Please highlight the significant changes to Rate Schedule

25 and the reasons for those changes.

A. The proposed Rate Schedule 25 is an amalgamation of the

current Small Industrial Schedule 25 transportation

service provided in the Company i s Inland Division and

Schedule 2007 which is the transportation service

equivalent in the Lower Mainland. The consolidated rate

schedule is based largely on the format established for

the Inland tariff with some standardization of former

Lower Mainland terms.

Rate Changes

1. Rate changes have been incorporated that more
closely align rates with the FDC and LRIC studies

(as for Schedule 5) and reduce the costs for
transportation service administration from $500 to

$175. Rates have also been set on a seasonal
basis.

Administration & Grouping

2. Be Gas has incorporated provisions which permi t
customers to group through a customer agent their

upstream gas supply and transportation, as well as

their nominations and gas management functions.

The agent, where designated, will handle the month

end allocation and payment of authorized and

unauthorized overrun gas. The Company will
continue to bill each customer for transportation

independently, but the day to day gas management

functions will be considerably simplified.
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Monthly Balancinq

3 . The Company has retained monthly balancing as a

feature of Rate Schedule 25 transportation service

for two reasons:

a) The customer groupings, both in the present

and foreseeable future, are expected to remain

small enough that their daily swings will be

of sufficiently manageable size for BC Gas to

absorb them without operating difficulty or

significant cost concerns.

b) The rates presently include monthly balancing,

since inception of this service in 1988, and

the proposed rates in the application
adequately recover balancing costs.

Short Term Sales

4. The Company proposes to discontinue .the "Short-Term

Sales" option which forms a part of the current

transportation service. To date there has been

only limited use made of this provision. with

short term winter peaking supplies becoming scarce

and more costly, BC Gas is compelled to wi thdraw

this option. As the contracted quantities of short

term sales were extremely small, it is believed the

affected parties will not be unduly hurt by this

decision.

Authorized overrun sales rates have been
standardized based on interruptible pricing in

summer months and residential pricing in winter

months.
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Documentation

5. As with Rate Schedule 22, BC Gas has consolidated

the former Schedule 25 Small Industrial
Transportation Service tariff with the applicable

general terms and conditions into one document.

The transportation agreement itself has also been

condensed relocating certain provisions to the Rate

Schedule. Rate Schedule 25 now also contains a
"Table of Contents".

Schedule 27

Q. Please describe the proposed Rate Schedule 27 tariff.

A. Schedule 27 is the proposed interruptible equivalent to
Schedule 25 and generally contains the same terms as

Schedule 25. Levelland Level 2 interruptible
transportation are provided (as opposed to firm service)

and are the General Service equivalent to Schedule 22

Large Volume Levelland Level 2 interruptible
transportation.

Schedule 32 I.

Q. What is gas balancing?

A. As described in my earlier comments, balancing by BC Gas

refers to meeting differences between gas being ordered

by a customer for a particular day and the customer i s

actual consumption. Dependent on the care taken by

customers in ordering their gas, and on the level of
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1 variance in their day to day gas requirements, some
2 customers may experience anywhere from minimal imbalances

3 on any given day to imbalances that may be even more than

4 their normal consumption. Customers who consume much
5 more gas than delivered by their suppliers cause Be Gas
6 to utilize its peak shaving resources to meet those
7 requirements. On the other hand, when gas ordered is not

8 consumed (i.e. it's "left on the system") BC Gas must
9 find a way to dispose of this gas and may recei ve

10 comparably little value from its sale.
11

l2 Q. Why has BC Gas introduced a gas balancing service at this

13 time? How was the 20% balancing tolerance selected?
14

l5 A. BC gas chose to introduce rate schedule 32 Large Volume

l6 Gas balancing as a substitute for the monthly balancing
17 currently offered during the sumer months, but proposed
l8 to be eliminated, and the monthly balancing provisions
19 that were also available in winter prior to November 1,
20 1992.
21
22 As indicated by Mr. Hanlon's evidence, daily balancing is
23 and has been a fact of life on the Westcoast system for
24 the past couple of years. Most other utilities and
25 pipelines have also moved this way with one of the most
26 notable and recent cases being Nova effective November 1,

27 1992.
28

29 What sets various LDC's apart from one another is how
30 they handle day to day imbalances for their own supplies
31 as well as those of their transportation customers. No
32 two balancing systems work exactly alike since
33 circumstances for each utility vary quite substantially.
34 The practices of other utilities range from not doing any
35 balancing (for example Centra Gas who have their
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transportation customers i requirements balanced by Trans-

Canada) to those (for example Consumers and Union) who

are able to provide firm balancing on an annual basis

because of their underground storage capabilities.

Balancing provisions are clearly tailored to the
operating characteristics and supply diversity unique to

each LDC.

Our review of other utilities compelled Be Gas to once

again review its own situation and determine what degree

of flexibility was available to provide a balancing

service that would meet most of our customers needs, but

would also institute adequate control limits to encourage

customers to take the issue of accurate nominations

seriously.

The Company i s response is rate schedule 32 - Large Volume

Gas Balancing service. It enables customers to maintain

an inventory account with the utility sufficient to cover

day to day shortfalls of up to 20% of their authorized

quantity of gas. This supply will be made available at

no charqe. As Mr. Hanlon describes in his evidence,

"through some care in their nominations" most customers

will be within this 20% tolerance for at least 90 - 95%

of the time.

While the proposed balancing service is not quite as

attractive as the "monthly balancing" provision Be Gas

was able to offer when Be Gas was purchasing gas under

its long term Westcoast Sales Agreement, we believe it

provides the operating flexibility and low or no cost

swing supply previously available under monthly
balancing.
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Why has BC Gas made this balancing available at no charge

for the first 20%.

For several reasons. In meetings with various customers

and customer groups over the past year a repeated claim

has been that gas "left on the system" by shippers has

value and that Be Gas should recognize this value. BC

Gas is prepared to acknowledge that from time to time

overdeliveries of gas can be helpful, but the value of

this depends on a variety of different circumstances.

For example:

1. When, on any day, Be Gas is in a position of
oversupply, the addi tional gas left by Shippers

compounds the Company's imbalance with Westcoast

which is then left to BC Gas to clear up. This

creates no value.

i.
I.

I

2. During off peak periods, excessive overdeliveries

may have the effect of causing BC Gas to back off

its own long term suppliers in order to absorb a

customers' extra gas. While no single customer

normally presents a problem, several at once may do

so. This creates no value and may impose a cost.

3. Only during the coldest periods when line packs are

low does extra gas at the end of day help BC Gas.

Since Be Gas has little, if any, knowledge on most

customers' day to day operating plans and
practices, it is extremely diff icul t to predict how

much excess gas may be left on the system. Because

the volumes are completely unpredictable, plans
cannot be made on the basis of gas being left on

the system.
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4. Assuming one acknowledged day to day value for

overdeli ver ies irrespective of whether Be Gas can
or cannot do anything with these supplies, the

question becomes... "What is the value of the gas

at the time of overdelivery versus what is the

value of the gas at the time of return?" Since

many customers are to some degree temperature

sensitive, it i s often the case that extra gas is
left on the system during warmer periods while

return is desired during colder periods when costs

are higher.

To summarize the above, while BC Gas is unable to

specifically value overdeliveries with any degree of
accuracy, the Company is prepared to acknowledge that

from time to time some value can be attributed to such

supplies, and accordingly has taken this into
consideration.

A second aspect that did not go unrecognized is the value

of the peak shaving benefits the Inland large industrials

provide BC Gas by way of the half-firm curtailment
provision. This value is significant, although may be

less than discussed in Phase A. Creative new supply

agreements have enabled Be Gas to contract for "needle-

peaking" supplies similar to the 1/2 day firm supplies

available from the industrials. Nonetheless, BC Gas

considers the operational flexibility and cost savings of

these curtailment rights to be of significant value.

It is believed the foregoing provide suff icient value to

permit a fairly large tolerance, i.e. 20%, while

nevertheless remaining at a level that encourages

customers to make a reasonable attempt at forecasting

their daily requirements.
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Fort Nelson

Q. Does Be Gas propose to make transportation service
available in Fort Nelson.

A. Yes. Subsequent to the Commission's Decision on the

tariffs filed within this Rate Design application, BC Gas

intends to adopt the final approved version of Rate

Schedule 25 for use in the Company's Fort Nelson service

territory, subject to minor changes where appropriate, to

deal with rate differentials and operating procedures

unique to the Fort Nelson area.

Q. Does this complete your written evidence.

A. Yes it does.
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Be GAS INe.

WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

HAK W. PETRAIK

Please identify yourself and your position with BC Gas

Inc.

My name is Hank Petranik. I joined BC Gas in April of

1991 and currently hold the position of Manager, Gas

Purchasing. I am responsible for the negotiation,
implementation and administration of the gas supply

contracts which constitute the core market supply.

I graduated from the university of Waterloo with a

Bachelor of Applied Science in Chemical Engineering.

The bulk of my experience prior to joining BC Gas has

been in the oil and gas industry, including assignments

in the petroleum refining, reservoir engineering and

pipeline operations areas. My most recent experience

involved a variety of positions related to the

marketing of crude oil, sulphur, natural gas and

natural gas liquids.

I have previously testified in regulatory proceedings

before the National Energy Board, the Alberta Energy

Resources Conservation Board, the New York State Public

Service commission, as well as the British Columbia

utilities Commission.

Q. What is the nature of your evidence?

A. I will answer questions respecting those issues in the

Application which relate to the costs associated with

gas supply.
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Does that complete your direct evidence?

Yes.
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Be GAS INe.
WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

JOHN K. THRASHER

Q. Please state your name and position with Be Gas.

A. My name is John Thrasher. I presently hold the

position of Manager, Gas Supply Planning with BC Gas.

Q. How long have you held this position?

A. For the past six years.
j
1

I

Q. What are your main responsibilities in this position?

A. I am responsible for preparing the short and long term

gas supply plans for BC Gas. This includes the

management of gas supply issues related to core market

direct sales (Buy-Sells). I am also responsible for

managing the development of large scale gas supply

proj ects .

Q. Have you previously testified before regulatory bodies
or commissions?

A. Yes. I have appeared as a witness before the British

. Columbia utilities Commission, the National Energy

Board and the Ontario Energy Board.

Q. What subjects will you be addressing at this hearing?

A. I will respond to questions that relate to Buy-Sell

arrangements for interruptible sales customers..

Q. Does this complete your direct evidence?

A. Yes it does.
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Be GAS INe.
WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

B.E. HALON

Please state your name, occupation, and address.

I am Brian Hanlon, 3777 Lougheed Highway, Burnaby,

British columbia, V5C 3Y3. I am the Manager of Gas

Supply Administration of Be Gas Inc.

Are your qualifications attached and marked Appendix A?

Yes.

Mr. Hanlon, will you please describe your duties with BC

Gas.

I am in charge of the day-to-day administration of gas

purchase contracts that Be Gas has with its suppliers

and the sales and transportation contracts that Be Gas

has with its customers. My responsibilities include
managing customer nominations, the ordering of gas into

the BC Gas system, the scheduling of injections and

wi thdrawals from storage and the controlling of

transmission system pressures.

As a result of my duties, I am aware of the facts

relating to gas control and system operations of Be Gas.

What is the purpose of your testimony in this proceeding?

I will address the impact on gas control and system

operations of the proposed industrial rate schedules and

also address the Burrard Thermal curtailment priority.
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Q.

A.
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Q. Why is BC Gas requesting amendments to the priorities

under the Burrard Agreement?

A. The gas supply environment under which we currently
operate has changed substantially from that when the

Burrard Agreement was signed. Understandably, the
Burrard Agreement contemplated that changes in the

priority of Burrard Thermal supply might be required

(section 6.03). The amendments requested by BC Gas deal

with two issues mentioned in section 6.03 (storage
injection and interruptible sales) in the context of

current supply, sales and operating conditions. In the

present environment storage (notably Aitken Creek) is

fundamental to optimizing both supply economics and

supply (operations) balancing. Off-system interruptible

sales provide benefits to the firm customers which,

without amendment to Burrard Thermal priority, might be

lost as a result of having to reserve for Burrard Thermal

all of the Lower Mainland valley whether Burrard was

going to use it or not.

What practical impact might the requested amendments have

on the administration of the Burrard Agreement?

The amendments requested by BC Gas do not change the

spirit or intent of the Agreement in that BC Gas still

intends to make available to B. C. Hydro an absolute

minimum of 20 PJ of Burrard Thermal seasonal gas supply.

The amendment requiring that Burrard Thermal nominate its

seasonal gas requirements in advance of each month is

unlikely to have any significant impact on B. C. Hydro but

it will provide BC Gas with the ability to schedule its

off-system sales with some degree of reliability.
Operationally, the changes will resol ve some of the
current supply scheduling problems which are related to
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A.

Q.

A.
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the uncertainty of the Burrard Thermal take.

Q. Is daily balancing for large industrials still a

requirement for BC Gas? Does Westcoast still require Be

Gas to balance daily on its system?

Daily balancing is still a requirement for BC Gas in

order to manage its transmission system pressures in an

effective manner. Westcoast has not changed its position

that LDC' s must manage (i. e. correct) imbalances on a day

to day basis.

Doesn't BC Gas have a pipeline balancing arrangement with

Westcoast which allows it to run imbalances? Why can't

industrials operate and make use of that agreement at no

charge?

At present there is no formal agreement between Westcoast

and BC Gas, however there is an operating understanding

between the two companies that either party may run daily

imbalances, given prior authorization by the other party.

The important operating aspect of this "agreement" is

that BC Gas has to be prepared to increase or decrease

its daily purchase from the level authorized in order to

assist Westcoast when required. Correspondingly,
Westcoast is prepared to increase or decrease its

delivery to BC Gas to assist BC Gas only when conditions

allow it to do so. The co-operative aspect of the

agreement effectively increases the throughput of the two

systems. What is important to realise is that BC Gas

brings to the table (i. e. for pipeline to pipeline

balancing) both storage and a Burrard swing Agreement;

which when used for managing imbalances have associated

costs. Industrials have, on the other hand, little or no

ability (or desire) to adjust takes on a daily basis for
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balancing purposes. It follows that if industrial

customers are to share in the Westcoast-BC Gas pipeline

to pipeline benefits they should be prepared to share

some of the costs.

Q. Do you agree with the 20% tolerance for balancing for the

industrials under rate schedule 32?

A. The 20% balancing tolerance, from a BC Gas system

operations perspective, is quite liberal. However, the

intent of the tolerance is to encourage accurate
nominations yet still allow most customers a workable

operating tolerance. Based on past experience the large

majority of the customers will, through some care on

their part, be able to stay within the balance tolerance

for at least 90% to 95% of the time. It is the
suggestion of BC Gas that it operate for one year with a

20% tolerance to determine whether this level of
tolerance is appropriate.

APPENDIX A: QUALIFieATIONS OF BRIAN HAON

I graduated from the University of British Columbia in

1968 with a Bachelor of Science in Mathematics. I had
honour standing of four years. After graduation, I was

employed by BC Hydro in various capacities. The
chronology of my work is:

B.e. HYDRO

1968-1972
1972-1974

Programmer / Senior Systems Analyst

Supervisor Gas Control & Measurement

Accounting
Superintendent Gas Control & Measurement

Accounting
Superintendent Gas Supply Adminstration

1975-1984

1984-1988
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Be GAS INe.
1988-Present Manager, Gas Supply Administration

I am a delegate to Westcoast Energy Operating Task Force.

This committee is responsible for issues relating to

scheduling (Le. nominations and authorizations) and

operations (i. e. gathering, processing and
transportation) on the Westcoast system.

I am a member of the Canadian Gas Association and Pacific

Coast Gas Association. I have served on CGA and PCGA

commi ttees dealing wi th gas control, supply, and

scheduling problems.

I.
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WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF

B.E. HALON

EVIDENeE TO BE FILED AT A LATER DATE


